

# Characterization of *Oenococcus oeni* and other lactic acid bacteria from the vine-wine ecosystem in Priorat

JUDITH FRANQUÈS MONTSERRAT



DOCTORAL THESIS 2018

### Judith Franquès Montserrat

## Characterization of *Oenococcus oeni* and other lactic acid bacteria from the vine-wine ecosystem in Priorat

### **Doctoral Thesis**

Supervised by Dr. Isabel Araque, Dr. Albert Bordons and

Dr. Cristina Reguant

Department of Biochemistry and Biotechnology - Universitat Rovira i Virgili



**UNIVERSITAT ROVIRA i VIRGILI** 

Tarragona, 2018

This doctoral research was carried out between 2012-2018 and directed by the Lactic Acid Bacteria group of the Oenological Biotechnology research group (Department of Biochemistry and Biotechnology, Faculty of Oenology) at the Universitat Rovira i Virgili (URV). The doctoral thesis was supervised by Dr. Isabel Araque, Dr. Albert Bordons and Dr. Cristina Reguant. The research was financially supported by the European project FP7-SME-2012-Grant 315065 with the pre-doctoral grant 2012BPURV-28 from the Universitat Rovira i Virgili, and a mobility grant 2013CTP00024 from Generalitat de Catalunya. An international phase was completed at the Institute des Sciences de la Vigne et du Vin (Bordeaux, France) under the supervision of Dr. Patrick Lucas.

The editing of the thesis book was supported by the Postgraduate and Doctoral School of the URV.



Department of Biochemistry and Biotechnology Faculty of Oenology c/ Marcel·lí Domingo, 1 43007 Tarragona

WE STATE that the present study, entitled "*Characterization of* Oenococcus oeni *and other lactic acid bacteria from the vine-wine ecosystem in Priorat*", presented by Judith Franquès Montserrat for the award of the degree of Doctor, has been carried out under our supervision at the Department of Biochemistry and Biotechnology of this university. This thesis is eligible to apply for the Degree of Doctor with International Mention.

Tarragona, 29th June 2018

**Doctoral Thesis Supervisors** 

Dr. Isabel Araque

Dr. Albert Bordons

Dr. Cristina Reguant

"It is not so very important for a person to learn facts. For that he does not really need a college. He can learn them from books. The value of an education in a liberal arts college is not the learning of many facts, but the training of the mind to think something that cannot be learned from textbooks."

Albert Einstein, 1921.

Per a la meva família i l'Albert.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

#### **Remerciements / Agraïments**

Quan vaig acabar el màster, vaig decidir que volia fer el doctorat, ja que m'encanta la investigació científica. I vaig tenir la sort d'obtenir una plaça de doctorand a la URV, la mateixa universitat on vaig estudiar la carrera, i sota la tutela de dos professors que vaig tenir durant aquesta, als quals ja apreciava molt. I a més a la meva ciutat, Tarragona. En definitiva, tota una oportunitat.

Preparada pel que vindria, m'he dedicat plenament a la tesi doctoral, per a aconseguir sempre els millors resultats. Ara que ja estic acabant aquesta etapa, puc dir que ha estat un procés molt enriquidor a nivell professional, científic i personal; un conjunt d'experiències que em porten a confirmar que ha valgut la pena i a adonar-me que ha estat així gràcies al suport de tantes persones que m'han envoltat i recolzat en tot moment.

Primer de tot m'agradaria agrair la dedicació dels meus directors de tesi. A la Dra. Isabel Araque, per ser sempre al meu costat, ensenyant-me des de la primera línia de foc, i donant-me un cop de mà sempre que ho necessitava. Al Dr. Albert Bordons, per guiar-me i ajudar-me en aquest viatge de coneixement que ha estat la tesi, per les teves tisores màgiques i per sempre respondre els correus al minut. I per últim a la Dra. Cristina Reguant, per fer-me part del projecte des del primer dia i pel constant coneixement i seguretat transmesos.

En definitiva, gràcies als tres pel suport rebut durant aquest temps, per ensenyar-me, motivar-me per a fer una mobilitat durant la meva tesi i per l'oportunitat de compartir la feina feta amb companys als congressos, alhora que aprendre'n d'ells. *Thank you to the members of the panel and the external reviewers to take part of the evaluation of my thesis*.

A tot el personal que forma el Departament de Biotecnologia i Bioquímica de la URV i a tots els membres del grup de Biotecnologia Enològica, amb els quals he compartit ni que fos algun moment. Gràcies a tots els doctorands, estudiants de màster, post docs i professors que hem compartit el dia a dia.

En especial a les meves companyes de laboratori, la Mar i la Isabel (sí, directora de tesi i gran companya de laboratori) i a la Núria, amb la que no he tingut l'ocasió de treballar conjuntament al laboratori però que m'ha acompanyat en el procés d'escriptura de la tesi, i també als que van ser els meus companys durant un any molt entranyable, l'Aitor i el Roberto, així com també als companys del grup de Tecnologia Enològica, sobretot a la Laura i l'Olga, per compartir tants moments de molta feina i alhora rialles al laboratori 120 al llarg d'aquests anys.

Je veux remercier aussi au Dr. Patrick Lucas pour m'avoir accueilli à son laboratoire et à son bureaux pendant mon stage. À plus, je voudrais remercier aussi tous les chercheurs du groupe, surtout à la Dr. Mariette El Khoury et à Elisabet Palahí, copines du labo qui m'ont aidé main à main au labo pendant mon stage. Finalement, je voudrais remercier aussi à la Dr. Marion Breniaux pour les bons moments qu'on a partagé dedans et dehors le laboratoire pendant ces années.

Moltes gràcies també, fora de l'àmbit acadèmic, als meus amics de l'escola de tota la vida, als meus amics de la carrera de Biotecnologia i del màster de Microbiologia i també als meus companys de ball. Gràcies a tots vosaltres per ajudar-me a desconnectar i alhora a animar-me en aquest dur viatge que hem fet junts.

Així mateix, a tota la meva família, en especial a la meva germana, la Miriam, gran companya i millor amiga des de sempre, i també als meus cosins, tiets, avis, i la meva iaia. Moltes gràcies pel vostre suport. En especial vull donar les gràcies als meus pares per donar-me l'oportunitat i totes les facilitats per poder estudiar i seguir aquest temps en l'àmbit acadèmic. Moltes gràcies pel vostre recolzament, per preocupar-vos per mi, per la meva feina i per ser al meu costat en tot moment. A l'Albert, pel teu suport

incondicional des del primer dia que ens vam conèixer. Pel teu interès i esforç per voler saber sobre la meva tesi doctoral. Pel teu recolzament a totes hores, i els teus ànims per a que acabés la tesi, ja que sempre has sabut el que significa per a mi. Moltes gràcies per fer-me costat en tot moment.

I ja finalment, en aquest últim pas, la defensa de la tesi: moltes gràcies a tots els assistents per donar-me suport en aquest dia tan important.

### CONTENTS

SUMMARY / RÉSUMÉ / RESUM	13
1. INTRODUCTION	17
1.1 Microbial diversity in winemaking	17
1.1.1 Unveiling the "wild" wine microbiota in Priorat region	
1.2 Lactic acid bacteria biodiversity of the vine-wine ecosystem	21
1.2.1 From the grapes to the winery	
1.2.2 The ecosystem found in must	
1.3 Oenococcus oeni	23
1.3.1 What makes O. oeni the best MLF candidate?	
1.3.1.1 Resistance to harsh conditions	
1.3.1.2 O. oeni diversity	
1.4 Malolactic fermentation	30
1.4.1 Biochemistry and genetics of the MLF	
1.4.2 Factors influencing the MLF	
1.4.3 Management of the MLF	
1.4.4 Selection criteria of O. oeni strains for wine inoculation	
1.5 Identification and characterization of the O. oeni and other	
non-Oenococcus strains in wine environment	40
1.5.1 Molecular methods for LAB species identification and strain typic	ng
1.5.1.1 Culture-dependent techniques	
1.5.1.2 Culture-independent techniques	

#### 2. HYPOTHESIS AND OBJECTIVES

47

#### **3. RESULTS**

CHAPTER I	51
Bacterial diversity of Grenache and Carignan grapes surface from different	
vineyards at Priorat wine region (Catalonia, Spain)	
CHAPTER II	<b>79</b>
Presence of Oenococcus oeni and other lactic acid bacteria in grapes and	
wines from Priorat (Catalonia, Spain)	
CHAPTER III	107
Selection and characterization of autochthonous strains of Oenococcus oeni	
for vinification in Priorat (Catalonia, Spain)	
4. GENERAL DISCUSSION AND PERSPECTIVES	131
5. CONCLUSIONS	139
6. REFERENCES	143
7. ANNEX	163
Curriculum vitae	

### SUMMARY

*Oenococcus oeni*, the lactic acid bacterium (LAB) mainly responsible for malolactic fermentation (MLF), has been repeatedly isolated from wines, but hardly ever from grapes. In this work, the LAB biodiversity of the vine-wine ecosystem was established, and a large survey of autochthonous LAB from the Catalan wine region of Priorat was achieved, too. A total of 1,904 LAB isolates, from Grenache and Carignan grape berries and from wines of different cellars, were identified and typed. Around 70% of isolates were *O. oeni*, mostly from wines, but remarkably, 53 of them were isolated from grapes. Other non-*Oenococcus* species were also identified and typed, being *Lactobacillus plantarum* the predominant one in grapes. The presence of *Oenococcus* and *Lactobacillus* in grapes was also confirmed by high-throughput sequencing.

The possibility of using some of these autochthonous strains was studied. From them, 45 *O. oeni* strains were selected and characterized in base of their degradation of L-malic acid, the resistance to low pH and high ethanol, and the absence of biogenic amine genes. The three strains with the most desirable characteristics were inoculated in real wines and its MLF was carried out successfully. The characteristics of the obtained wines suggested the possible use of one of the strains as good candidate for starter culture. Thereby, autochthonous strains have the potential to be used, after being selected, as inoculum of real wines, they are well adapted to the conditions of this specific area and can keep the terroir characteristics.

# RÉSUMÉ

*Oenococcus oeni*, l'espèce de bactéries de l'acide lactique (BAL) principalement responsable de la fermentation malolactique (FML), a été isolée à plusieurs reprises sur les vins, mais rarement sur les raisins. Dans ce travail, la biodiversité de BAL de l'écosystème vignoble-vin a été établie, et une vaste enquête sur BAL autochtone de la région viticole catalane du Priorat a été réalisée aussi. Au total, 1.904 isolats de BAL, issus de grenache et de carignan et de vins de différentes caves, ont été identifiés et typés. Environ 70% des isolats étaient des *O. oeni*, principalement des vins, mais remarquablement, 53 d'entre eux ont été isolés des raisins. D'autres espèces non-*Oenococcus* ont également été identifiées et typées, *Lactobacillus plantarum* étant prédominant dans les raisins. La présence d' *Oenococcus* et de *Lactobacillus* dans les raisins a également été confirmée par séquençage massif.

La possibilité d'utiliser certaines de ces souches autochtones a été étudiée. A partir d'eux, 45 souches d'*O. oeni* ont été sélectionnées et caractérisées en fonction de leur dégradation de l'acide L-malique, de la résistance à un pH bas et d'un éthanol élevé, et de l'absence de gènes d'amines biogènes. Les trois souches présentant les caractéristiques les plus souhaitables ont été inoculées dans de vrais vins et la FML a été réalisée avec succès. Les caractéristiques des vins obtenus suggèrent l'utilisation possible de l'une des souches comme un bon candidat pour la culture starter. Ainsi, les souches autochtones ont le potentiel d'être utilisées, après avoir été sélectionnées, comme inoculum de vrais vins, donc elles sont bien adaptées aux conditions de cette zone spécifique et peuvent garder les caractéristiques du terroir.

### RESUM

*Oenococcus oeni*, l'espècie de bacteris làctics (BL) que són els principals responsables de la fermentació malolàctica (FML), s'han aïllat repetidament dels vins, però quasi mai des del raïm. En aquesta tesi, la biodiversitat de BL de l'ecosistema vinya-vi va ser establerta i també es va realitzar un ampli estudi sobre els BL autòctons de la regió vitivinícola catalana del Priorat. Es van identificar i tipificar un total de 1.904 aïllats de BL, de raïm de garnatxa i de raïm de carinyena, així com de vins de diferents cellers. Al voltant del 70% dels aïllats van ser *O. oeni*, principalment de vi, però sorprenentment, 53 d'ells es van aïllar de raïm. Es van identificar i tipificar també altres espècies no-*Oenococcus*, essent *Lactobacillus plantarum* la predominant en raïm. La presència d'*Oenococcus* i *Lactobacillus* en raïm també es va confirmar per seqüenciació massiva.

Es va estudiar la possibilitat d'utilitzar algunes d'aquestes soques autòctones. D'aquestes, es van seleccionar i caracteritzar 45 soques d'*O. oeni* en base a la degradació de l'àcid Lmàlic, la resistència al pH baix i a les altes concentracions d'etanol, i l'absència de gens d'amines biògenes. Les tres soques amb les característiques més desitjables es van inocular en vins reals, dels quals la FML es va dur a terme amb èxit. Les característiques dels vins obtinguts van suggerir el possible ús d'una de les soques com a bona candidata per a un potencial cultiu iniciador. Per tant, les soques autòctones podrien ser utilitzades, després de ser seleccionades, com inòcul de vins reals, ja que estan ben adaptades a les condicions d'aquesta àrea específica i poden mantenir les característiques del terroir.

### 1. INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Microbial diversity in winemaking

The first evidence of human production of fermented beverages is found in the Neolithic village of Jiahu in China, as early as the 7000 BC (McGovern et al., 2004). For winemaking, the earliest evidence comes from the site of Hajji Firuz Tepe in the northern Zagros Mountains in Mesopotamia (5400-5000 BC) (McGovern et al., 1996). Vineyards and grape wine production gradually spread to adjacent regions during the centuries and this fermentative process stimulated fortuitous domestication of several microbial species (Fay and Benavides, 2005).

Winemaking is a microbiological process carried out by a community of yeast and bacteria. After the end of the alcoholic fermentation (AF) where yeast, such as *S. cerevisiae* or non-*Saccharomyces*, carry out the conversion of sugars to ethanol, lactic acid bacteria (LAB), such as *Oenococcus oeni*, perform the malolactic conversion of malic acid to lactic acid in most wines, especially red wine.

Natural fermentations have been key to human development and are probably the oldest form of food preservation. In addition to preservation and providing variety to the diet, there are further important consequences of this process, such as the organoleptical changes of the final product.

The generalized use of prescribed starter cultures that obscure the native microbiota results in the resemblance of analytical and sensory properties of wines, depriving them of variability, complexity and personality. On the other hand, the use of indigenous *S. cerevisiae* or non-*Saccharomyces* (wild) yeasts, as of *O. oeni* or non-*Oenococcus* LAB species is a tool to create authenticity. Indigenous yeasts and LAB can assure the evolvement of the typical sensory properties of wine from a given region while the influence of wild yeasts marks the 'wild-ferment' character of wines.

In the first place, yeasts conduct the AF, and also have a prominent role in shaping wine quality. Different yeast species or strains impart diverse organoleptic profiles to wines, adding to the complexity and richness of wine aroma and flavour. Currently,

winemakers worldwide add commercial *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* as starter cultures, to ensure a predictable, reproducible and controlled fermentation.

Secondly, LAB, mainly strains of *Oenococcus oeni*, conduct the MLF (Henick-Kling, 1993; Wibowo et al., 1985). During this fermentation L-malic acid is decarboxylated to L-lactic acid, resulting in wine deacidification. This is a crucial step in red winemaking as it provides enhanced organoleptic qualities, as the increase of soft mouth feel, flavour and microbiological stability of the final product (Bartowsky, 2005; Davis et al., 1988; Cappello et al., 2017; Liu S.Q., 2002; Lonvaud-Funel, 1999). MLF may also have some undesirable effects on wine quality, due to the production of off-flavours, reduction in colour and formation of biogenic amines. The overall effect of MLF is principally dependent on the species and strains that perform the fermentation.

Traditionally, MLF was conducted spontaneously by the native wine bacteria. This practice is still applied in several wineries worldwide. However, spontaneous MLF is highly unpredictable, in that the onset, the rate, the completion and the production of off-flavours and biogenic amines cannot be controlled. To overcome these obstacles, the use of selected MLF starter cultures has been applied during the last four decades. Starter cultures can be selected on the basis of improving flavour and aroma, ensuring control of the time and the rate of MLF and reducing the potential for spoilage by other bacteria. *O. oeni* are preferably used thanks to their resistance to alcohol concentration, pH and SO<sub>2</sub> content of wine. Despite the clear benefits that selected MLF starters can deliver to the wine industry, only a small number of commercial starter cultures have been shown to successfully perform MLF, after the first *O. oeni* starter strain MLF was introduced in 1984. At the same time there is an increasing demand for new MLF starters with defined technological and flavouring properties, which will also meet proposed regulatory safety issues on biogenic amine production.

#### 1.1.1 Unveiling the "wild" wine microbiota in Priorat region

In the prestigious winemaking region of Priorat in southern Catalonia (northeast Spain), mainly Carignan and/or Grenache cultivars are produced (Figure 1). Most of the vineyards in the area minimize pesticide treatment is given, so most of the wines produced are ecologic, and LAB are rarely inoculated there. Priorat vineyards are characterized by high temperatures in summer (maximum temperature 35°C), cold

winters (minimum temperature -4°C) and low levels of rainfall (400-600mm/year), which yielded wines with high alcohol content. In this area, wines easily reach an ethanol content of 14% and sometimes higher (De Herralde et al., 2012). The low acidity of these wines together with the earlier fruit maturation patterns diminishes their L-malic acid content, thus restricting the growth of *O. oeni*.

Over the years, the emerging 'New World' wine-producing countries have led to fierce competition for wine market share. In addition, consumers' sophisticated preferences call for superior wines of distinct regional characteristics (terroir wines), as well as for wines made through natural and ecological procedures. There is also an increasing interest from consumers for biogenic amine-free wines. Those trends are mirrored by the raise in the production of ecological wine in the EU, the increased marketability of wines obtained without the addition of commercial yeast, the shift from table to superior wines and the introduction of limits on biogenic amine content in wine.



**Figure 1:** Grenache vineyard in Escaladei, close to Montsant mountains (Priorat, South Catalonia, Spain).

This raises an opportunity for 'Old World' wine-producing areas with peculiar terroirs and ancient tradition, like Priorat region, to make a dynamic comeback with the production of novel wines of ultra-premium quality that will be created according to natural operations. The use of indigenous *Saccharomyces* or non-*Saccharomyces* yeasts and LAB may offer a great potential in addressing the aforementioned critical issues in modern winemaking.

The preferences of consumers call for superior wines from a particular region to possess unique qualities and character (terroir wines) that differentiate them from wines of the same variety from other regions (Bisson et al., 2002). Wines perceived as being of high quality can be produced anywhere, even though, according to the concept of terroir, the local environment will influence the composition of the wine produced in a specific growing region (Gilbert et al., 2014; Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Among other things, this involves the contribution of the indigenous microbiota in shaping the unique quality of the wine (Bartowsky et al., 2015). The trend of consumer preferences to the ecological wines represents an opportunity for traditional and peculiar terroirs.

This thesis is framed in the study of autochthonous microbiota in the Priorat region, carried out in the European Wildwine project FP7-SME-2012-Grant 315065. Four different countries took part in this project: Greece, Italy, France and Spain. From them, different universities and wineries worked together to perform this investigation. Château de Bellevue and Château Guiraud (France), Cavino (Greece), Araldica Vini Piemontesi s.c.a. (Italy) and Ferrer Bobet (Spain) were the wineries which participated, and the universities were the University of Turin (Italy), the University Victor Segalen Bordeaux II and the Entav-ITV (France) and finally, the University Rovira i Virgili (Spain). This whole European project objective was the achievement of multi-strain indigenous yeast and bacterial starters for 'Wild-ferment' wine production. In this sense, the use of native LAB as inoculum can offer great potential (Ruiz et al., 2010).

Today climate change poses a major additional problem for MLF. Over the last 10–30 years evidence of earlier fruit maturation patterns and consequently, modified vine development have been observed, both of which have been attributed to rising temperatures worldwide (Jones et al., 2005). The faster ripening of the grapes leads to a higher sugar content and therefore a higher ethanol content in the wines (Mira de Orduña, 2010; Webb et al., 2011).

20

#### 1.2 Lactic acid bacteria biodiversity of the vine-wine ecosystem

#### 1.2.1 From the grapes to the winery

Bacteria can readily colonize any surface including parts of the plant above the ground (Figure 2) affecting the health of their hosts in diverse ways. The surface of grape berries represents a complex natural reservoir of bacterial microbiota originating from the surrounding environment (Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Grapevine bacteria play a key role not only in plant health, but also in crop quality and yields which can influence the winemaking process (Nisiotou et al., 2011; Verginer et al., 2010).

Many bacteria associated with grape surface cannot survive the extreme conditions of wine fermentation but their metabolic activity on the grape surface can have long-ranging consequences and they are undoubtedly included in the initial fermentation steps. Recently, Splivallo et al. (2014) demonstrated that bacteria associated with truffle-fruiting bodies contribute to truffle aroma. Thus, grape surface bacteria may play a significant role influencing the flavour, colour, and quality of the final product but this aspect still remains to be studied.

A study performed by Renouf et al. (2006) detected the most important species during all winemaking steps. It revealed the LAB population diversity on grape surface, in the fresh must and the predominance of *O. oeni* after the beginning of AF. During AF, production of ethanol and decrease of sugar concentrations is an additional selection pressure, illustrated by a LAB diversity decrease.

After AF and during MLF, analyses of dominant DGGE bands revealed that *O. oeni* was the most resistant bacteria detected in the wine, which is a well-known phenomenon (Kunkee, 1991). Cruz-Pio et al. (2017) demonstrated that the *O. oeni* isolates from grape must fermented more carbohydrates and were metabolically more diverse than the isolates isolated from wine. On the contrary, higher genomic diversity was found in the group of wine isolates, which demonstrates a high metabolic and genetic intraspecific diversity in *O. oeni*.



**Figure 2:** Bacilli in a sample of grape skin (SEM, Servei de Recursos Científics i Tècnics, URV).

#### 1.2.2 The bacterial ecosystem found in must

Most research has concentrated on bacteria of oenological interest, like acetic acid and LAB present in the microbiota on grape berries (Bae et al., 2006; Nisiotou et al., 2011). *Oenococcus oeni* and some other LAB species are known to perform the MLF or to promote spoilage of wine depending on the species or strain.

Nevertheless, the role of other bacteria in wine fermentation has been mostly ignored (Barata et al., 2012). Furthermore, previous studies of grape-associated microbiota have been limited by methodological biases of culture-based techniques (Nisiotou and Nychas, 2007; Renouf et al., 2005, 2007) and low resolution of early molecular techniques (Martins et al., 2012). It is well reported that only a fraction of most environmental bacteria have been cultivated (Amann et al., 1995). Advances in massive

parallel short-amplicon (100-600bp) sequencing technologies have revealed a bacterial diversity of grape berries much more elevated than previously thought and important ecological questions on the grapevine microbiome are being answered (Bokulich et al., 2014; Leveau and Tech, 2011; Perazzolli et al., 2014; Pinto et al., 2014; Taylor et al., 2014; Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). For example, from recent high-throughput studies we know that the bacterial community on leaves differed, both in size and structure, from that on berries (Leveau and Tech, 2011) and that soil serves as a key source of vine-associated bacteria with edaphic factors influencing the native grapevine microbiome, being the microbial community of soils from the same viticultural region quite heterogeneous (Zarraonaindia et al., 2015).

Furthermore, grape-associated microbial biogeography is nonrandomly associated with regional, varietal, and climatic factors across multiscale viticultural zones (Bokulich et al., 2014), fungi communities from the same vineyard can be highly variable (Setati et al., 2012) and the most abundant yeast at the beginning and the middle of the fermentation of grapes cultivated under different treatments were detected (David et al., 2014). However, so far no high-throughput study has investigated bacterial diversity of grape varietal communities within the same grapevine-growing region where climatic and regional factors are expected to be similar and produce wines of similar characteristics. Thus, it is ecologically relevant to know if bacterial communities of a single viticulture region are different and which factor influences the population changes.

The occurrence of various LAB as *Pediococcus*, *Lactobacillus* and *Leuconostoc* species in musts from freshly crushed grapes has been reported previously (Godálová et al., 2016; Pardo and Zúñiga, 1992). However, few studies have described the detection or isolation of *Oenococcus oeni* directly from the grape berries (Garijo et al., 2011; Renouf et al., 2007), or from the grape juice (Saguir et al., 2009).

#### 1.3 Oenococcus oeni

Louis Pasteur and Hermann Müller-Thurgau recognized the bacterial causes of MLF over a century ago (Müller-Thurgau, 1891; Müller-Thurgau and Osterwalder, 1913; Pasteur, 1873), but it was not until the mid 1960s that the organism responsible was

isolated, characterized and named *Leuconostoc oenos* by Ellen Garvie (Garvie, 1967). With the introduction of molecular techniques, however, a new genus, *Oenococcus*, was described, and *Leuconostoc oenos* was reclassified as *O. oeni*, originally the sole species within this genus (Dicks et al., 1995a), although later, another two species have been proposed: *O. kitaharae* (Endo and Okada, 2006), isolated from a composting distilled shochu residue, and *O. alcoholitolerans* (Badotti et al., 2014), isolated from cachaça fermentation and bioethanol plants. The three species are associated with different ethanol-containing environments, and they have different adaptive and metabolic capacities.

The genus *Oenococcus* belongs to the phylum *Firmicutes*. This Gram positive bacterium is catalase negative, microaerophilic, meaning that it grows best at low oxygen concentrations, obligately heterofermentative (glucose is fermented to D-(-)-lactic acid, CO<sub>2</sub>, and ethanol or acetate) and acidophilic (Dicks et al., 1995a).

The pan-genome of *O. oeni* presents low GC% content, as with other Gram positive bacteria, and it has a small size (1.8 Mb) compared with other LAB species like *Lactobacillus plantarum* (3.3 Mb) or the main model of Gram positive bacteria *Bacillus subtilis* (4.1 Mb).

To date, June 2018, 219 different genomes of *O. oeni* are available in the database of NCBI (National Center for Biotechnology Information; http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/). PSU-1 strain was the first sequenced genome from this species (Mills et al., 2005) and nowadays it is the only complete annotated genome published.

#### 1.3.1 What makes O. oeni the best MLF candidate ?

*O. oeni* is the species that is best adapted to wine conditions and it is usually found in wines during MLF (Bordas et al., 2013; González-Arenzana et al., 2013; Henick-Kling, 1993; Wibowo et al., 1985) or it is commercially used for MLF induction.

MLF are not always successful as they are limited under the harsh environmental conditions of wine (Coucheney et al., 2005; Spano and Massa, 2006; Ruiz et al., 2010), mainly the presence of ethanol.

Such as other wine LAB, *O. oeni* has fastidious nutritional requirements. Some studies (Peynaud et al., 1965; Terrade and Mira de Orduña, 2009) reflect the larger number of

amino acid requirements for oenococci than lactobacilli, and a slower growth rate, too. However, this species, due to selective pressure, has developed adaptive strategies that enable it to out-compete other potential MLF bacteria during the later stages of vinification and thus dominate in wine. It is, for example, well adapted to high ethanol concentrations (<15% v/v), low pH (as low as 2.9) and limited nutrient availability (Bartowsky, 2005). *O. oeni* is the most resistant to ethanol; however, at concentrations >12 % (v/v), ethanol can affect growth and malolactic activity (Capucho and San Romão, 1994, Zapparoli et al., 2009).

Moreover, other typical harsh conditions of wine like few nutrients, phenolics, low pH, restrict cell growth such that MLF is sluggish or even fails (Carreté et al., 2002). To survive and adapt to this harsh environment, *O. oeni* has various strategies, including the production of ATP by consuming organic acids (mainly L-malic, but also citric acid), the synthesis of stress proteins (Beltramo et al., 2004), and modifications in the composition of its membranes (Silveira et al., 2004).

#### **1.3.1.1 Resistance to harsh conditions**

Bacteria recognize different environmental changes and can trigger an appropriate response, which commonly is a simultaneous reaction to a wide variety of stresses. Also, the various cellular systems interact with each other by a complex global regulatory network leading the cell to equilibrium under different conditions.

The oldest and simplest method of identifying superior strains is to take advantage of natural diversity, isolating strains from nature and screening them for desired traits. Originally fermentations were typically optimized through inoculation via a small quantity of a previously performed, successful fermentation (*pied de cuve*). These successive inoculations have created populations of LAB that are suited specifically to the particular fermentation environment.

*O. oeni* is a prime example of a LAB evolved to occupy a very specific ecological niche, explaining its relative tolerance to the fluctuating environment of alcoholic fermentation and the harsh conditions of wine in which it must survive. Intraspecific diversity among different strains isolated from wineries worldwide has been

observed (Bridier et al., 2010) implying diversity in the tolerance to different stress conditions.

As mentioned, the multiple stresses contained in wine provoke a complex response of *O. oeni*. Among the stress response mechanisms of *O. oeni* (Figure 3), in this section it will be considered mainly the effects of two wine parameters, ethanol and low pH, due to their relevant inhibitory effect on *O. oeni*.

The ethanol toxicity is generally attributed to the partitioning of ethanol in the hydrophobic lipid bilayer, resulting in a disruption of membrane structure that adversely affects many membrane-associated processes (Lonvaud-Funel et al., 1988). Moreover, the effects of ethanol in *O. oeni* cells and have shown that ethanol acts as a disordering agent of the *O. oeni* cytoplasmic membrane (Silveira et al., 2002, 2003) and negatively affects metabolic activity, as it promotes the low pH effect, boosting the proton entrance.

Low pH appears as a crucial parameter that limits bacterial growth in wine and consequently the desired MLF activity. Moreover, low pH is linked to two requirements for *O. oeni* to survive and function in wine: the activation of a proton-extruding ATPase and the proton motive force (PMF) generated by MLF. The ATPase membrane system is well known for its key role in the acid tolerance of bacteria. Induction of its activity and expression has been associated with increased resistance to low pH (Kobayashi, 1985) due to the maintenance of the intracellular environment and the control of the energetic status of the cell through the PMF. Another important requirement for *O. oeni* cell is the activation of several genes and their corresponding synthesis of stress proteins.

Cellular redox systems like glutathione and thioredoxin are activated during the acclimation of *O. oeni* to harsh wine conditions. It has been observed that both glutathione (Margalef-Català et al., 2016b, 2017c) and thioredoxins (Guzzo et al., 2000; Margalef-Català et al., 2017b; Renouf et al., 2008) are involved in the stress response and may have a protective role, too.



**Figure 3.** Mechanisms that are important in conferring, in *O. oeni*, the ability to survive in wine: the membrane composition, the proton motive force generated by malic acid metabolism, the activation of proton-extruding ATPase, and the stress protein induction and synthesis in response to shock. Adapted from Bartowsky (2005).

#### 1.3.2 O. oeni diversity

Some studies described *O. oeni* is phylogenetically very homogeneous, as revealed by the homologous DNA fragments analysed, according to the ISR sequences (Zavaleta et al., 1996) and the global DNA homology reported (Dicks, et al., 1990, 1995b). The main difference in the genome appears to arise from the occurrence of two forms of DNA arrangement during the relatively short history of this species, as demonstrated by several analyses at the genomic organization level. Although data indicate that *O. oeni* follows a closely clonal model of evolution (Selander et al., 1994) genetic transfer may occur, as suggested by results of plasmid analysis (Zavaleta et al., 1997).

It has been proposed that *O. oeni* (formerly *Leuconostoc oenos*) represents a fastevolving organism since, compared to all other members of the genus *Leuconostoc* and other LAB, considerable numbers of nucleotide positions in the 16S rRNA show an unusually high rate of substitutions accompanied by an atypical phenotype and no significant DNA-DNA similarity (Yang et al., 1989). Results from Zavaleta et al. (1997) showed that homologous sequences, including noncoding DNA apparently not subjected to selection, are, unexpectedly, identical among strains that revealed considerable divergence of the genomic organization and a different plasmid content.

It is possible that selective pressure on *O. oeni* was strong over the period when adaptation to the wine-making environment was achieved. Nevertheless, the hypothesis of rapid evolution can be sustained only if we consider this microorganism, at the present stage, to be a true *Leuconostoc*. For example, a single microorganism belonging to a different genus at a relatively long phylogenetic distance from *Leuconostoc* (such as *Lactococcus* or *Streptococcus*) also shows a relatively unusual 16S rRNA sequence and different phenotype. Since this organism has been considered a member of a different genus, *Oenococcus*, the same considerations apply.

Marcobal et al. (2008) suggested that the genus *Oenococcus* is hypermutable due to the loss of the mismatch repair pathway (genes *mutS* and *mutL*), which occurred with the divergence away from the *Leuconostoc* branch. This would explain the observed high level of allelic polymorphism (de Las Rivas et al., 2004; Delaherche et al., 2006; Zé-Zé et al., 2008) among known *O. oeni* isolates and likely contributed to the high ecological competitiveness of this genus to acidic and alcoholic environments.

Several studies have generated controversial data related to the intraspecific taxonomic structure of *O. oeni*, too. Lactate dehydrogenases, carbohydrate fermentation, and cellular fatty acid patterns have shown considerable diversity among strains of *O. oeni* (Garvie, 1967; Garvie, 1969; Garvie, 1986; Garvie et al., 1980; Tracey and Britz, 1987, 1989). Pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) has shown the existence of 20 genomic patterns in *O. oeni*, and the strains used fell in two major groups (Tenreiro et al., 1994).

Moreover, numerous studies based on molecular methods were performed during the past 30 years to evaluate the diversity of *O. oeni* strains in regional wines. They revealed that there is a huge diversity in each region, with up to 10 different strains simultaneously in the same vat during MLF (Bilhère et al., 2009; Bridier et al., 2010; Cappello et al., 2010; López et al., 2007; Sternes and Borneman, 2016). However, some strains persist in the cellar during several consecutive vintages (Gónzalez-Arenzana et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 1993; Larisika et al., 2008; Reguant and Bordons, 2003). Until

recently it was unclear whether strains were specific to a region or not. This is an important issue for determining whether they contribute to the unique properties of regional wines, and if they can be considered as a microbial component of the terroir. Recent surveys have shown that strains present in a region may belong to different genetic groups (phylogroups A and B, as described above) and that they ferment the local wines more or less efficiently (Bordas et al., 2013; Garofalo et al., 2015; Gónzalez-Arenzana et al., 2014).

A comparison of nearly 3,000 *O. oeni* isolates from different vineyards has confirmed that there is a considerable strain diversity in the regions and that each region holds a unique set of several hundreds of strains, which is in agreement with previous studies suggesting that vineyards represent different microbial terroirs (Bokulich et al., 2014; Knight et al., 2015). However, the strains present in a region belong to different genetic groups, some of which are also detected in distant locations, indicating that they are not genetically exclusive to any particular region (El Khoury et al., 2017). In contrast, there are clear cases of adaptation to different products (cider, wine) or different types of wines (white wines from champagne) (Campbell-Sills et al., 2015; El Khoury et al., 2017).

Like other industrial species of microorganisms, phenotypic variation in *O. oeni* will have direct economic consequences through impacts on product quality and production efficiencies. A thorough understanding of the basis of this variation therefore provides the means to improve the industrial performance of these strains or to easily screen for new strains with multiple, desirable traits. Borneman et al. (2012) provide a solid foundation for the investigation of phenotypic diversity in *O. oeni* by providing whole-genome sequences for a large cohort of strains from both commercial and environmental sources.

Significant variation across the strains that were investigated were identified in Borneman et al. (2012), including differences in cell wall synthesis and sugar utilization, that were largely due to differential insertion of large, multi-genic nucleotide fragments. These differences can be used to inform research on the industrial implications of this genetic variation while allowing for the identification of strains with combinations of desirable genetic, and therefore phenotypic, characteristics.

#### **1.4 Malolactic fermentation**

LAB are responsible for many fermented foods and they have been isolated from wine at various states of vinification (Du Plessis et al., 2004; Gindreau et al., 2001). These bacteria normally undertake the malolactic fermentation (MLF) spontaneously. However, LAB viability depends on the capacity of the cell to adapt to wine conditions.

Even though the existence of other wine species as *Lactobacillus*, *Pediococcus* and *Leuconostoc* (Wibowo et al., 1985), and despite the fact that recent red wine MLF trials with strains of *Lactobacillus plantarum* have been performed (Bravo-Ferrada et al., 2013; Lerm et al., 2011), *Oenococcus oeni* is the principal bacterium responsible for MLF (Lonvaud-Funel, 1999). As its name implies, *Oenococcus oeni* holds major importance in the field of oenology due to the organoleptic and microbiological changes produced in wine.

The removal of L-malic acid, one of the major energy sources in wine, during MLF reduces the risk of the growth of spoilage microorganisms. Also, MLF ameliorates acidity and further contributes compounds that result in wine of increased aroma and flavour complexity. Most well described is diacetyl; however, the production of esters, alcohols, and other carbonyl compounds contribute to the buttery, spicy, vanilla, and smoky notes as well as a softer, fuller mouthfeel seen in wines post-MLF (Malherbe et al., 2012; Sumby et al., 2010).

As it can be seen in Figure 4, apart from its deacidification, other benefits have been attached to MLF as the removal of a potential substrate for spoilage bacteria, which imparts microbial stability to wine (Maicas et al., 1999) and the decrease in titratable acidity, which can influence the sensory properties of wine by decreasing sourness (de Revel et al., 1999). The responsibility for the conversion of L-malate to L-lactate is a single enzyme, malate decarboxylase (MleA), which is often referred to the malolactic enzyme (Kunkee, 1991). This conversion indeed produces CO<sub>2</sub>, which escapes from wine by bubbling. While the active transport of L-malic acid into the cell is performed by malate permease (MleP), the lactate transport out of the cell is still unclear. Moreover, all of the MLF process is regulated by a regulatory protein, MleR (Betteridge et al., 2015).



**Figure 4.** The three main consequences of MLF: microbial stability of the wine through the removal of a possible carbon source (L-malic acid) for other microorganisms, deacidification of wine (increase in pH [0.1–0.2 units] and decrease in titratable acidity [TA]), and bestows sensory changes (aroma and palate) in the wine (Bartowsky, 2005).

#### 1.4.1 Biochemistry and genetics of the MLF

In general terms, MLF is the bacterial-driven decarboxylation of L-malic acid to Llactic acid and CO<sub>2</sub>, (Bartowsky, 2005; Davis et al., 1988; Liu S.Q., 2002; Lonvaud-Funel, 1999). More specifically, MLF is technically not a fermentation but the enzymatic decarboxylation of the dicarboxylic L-malic acid to the monocarboxylic Llactic acid by LAB (Figure 5). In a reaction requiring NAD<sup>+</sup> and Mn<sup>2+</sup> as cofactors, the malolactic enzyme (EC 1.1.1.38) of the lactic acid bacteria enables direct conversion of L-malic acid into L-lactic acid and carbon dioxide (Battermann and Radler, 1991; Caspritz and Radler, 1983; Naouri et al., 1990).



**Figure 5.** MLF involves the active transport of L-malic acid into the cell by malate permease (MleP, red). Decarboxylation of L-malic acid is facilitated by the malolactic enzyme (MleA) and requires NAD<sup>+</sup> and  $Mn^{2+}$  as cofactors before lactate is finally transported out of the cell (green). This process is controlled by a regulatory protein, MleR. The increase in the intracellular pH by MLF confers an energy advantage to the cell. The resulting increase in the proton motive force across the cell membrane combined with specific ATPases (yellow) facilitates the production of ATP (Betteridge et al., 2015).

Although MLF increases the pH of the wine, this increase does not stimulate the growth of *O. oeni*. The three genes responsible for this fermentation are present in a single cluster, with *mleA* (encoding malolactic enzyme) and *mleP* (encoding malate permease) on the same operon and *mleR* encoding the regulatory protein transcribed in the opposite direction. Maximal activity of MleA is seen at pH 5.0 and 37 °C and is noncompetitively inhibited by ethanol, underscoring the less-than-ideal nature of the wine environment (Betteridge et al., 2015). Moreover, as it is shown in Figure 5 the energy obtained through the use of malate produces a sufficient PMF for the synthesis of ATP (Cox and Henick-Kling, 1995).

The main substrates of the metabolism of LAB in wine are L-malic acid, citric acid, and pentose and hexose traces (Davis et al., 1985; Kunkee, 1974). Some research is related to the conditions of the synthesis of these compounds (de Revel et al., 1989) and to their contents in wines and their organoleptic consequences (Bertrand et al., 1984; de Revel

and Bertrand, 1993, 1994; Henick Kling, 1995). The reduction of dicarbonyl compounds into hydroxy ketones and diols has also been studied (de Revel, 1992).

The conversion of L-malic acid carried out by *O. oeni*, starts when its population reaches 10<sup>6</sup> CFU/ml after the alcoholic fermentation. *O. oeni* leads to the transformation of L-malic acid to L-lactic acid through an enzymatic decarboxylation (Peynaud and Domercq, 1968). Also, during its activity in wine, *O. oeni* cells can ferment residual sugars, hexoses and pentoses left by yeasts (Ribéreau-Gayon et al., 2006). Moreover, the production of secondary metabolites increases the sensory qualities of the final product (Malherbe et al., 2012; Sumby et al., 2010).

#### 1.4.2 Factors influencing the MLF

Over centuries of selective pressure, *O. oeni* has adapted to high ethanol concentrations (<15% v/v), low pH (as low as 2.9) and limited nutrient availability; hostile conditions typical of wine. However, despite being *O. oeni* the species more adapted to wine, the induction of this fermentation remains problematic (Reguant et al., 2005a).

*O. oeni* starters deal with several stresses including low temperature, SO<sub>2</sub> concentration, short-chain fatty acid presence, phenolic compounds, low pH and ethanol content (Davis et al., 1988; Lonvaud-Funel, 1999; Spano and Massa, 2006). Depending on the wine production area, the composition of L-malic acid will also be different, from 0,5 to 10 g/L (Lonvaud-Funel, 1999; Bordas et al., 2013).

The action of all these factors on *O. oeni* has been studied in order to enhance the knowledge of the cellular adaptation this bacterium. Low temperatures affect growth rate and increase lag phase (Fugelsang, 1997). Sulphur dioxide reduces ATPase activity and decreases cell viability (Carreté et al., 2002; Reguant et al., 2005a). Phenolic compounds can produce breakdown of the LAB cell membrane (García-Ruiz et al., 2011) or can affect *O. oeni*'s growth and metabolism in other different ways depending on their type and concentration (Reguant et al., 2000). Generally, the most common phenolic compounds like phenol carboxylic acids, such as gallic (3,4,5-trihydroxybenzoic acid), caffeic (3,4-dihydroxy-cinnamic acid), ferulic (3-methoxy-4-hydroxy-cinnamic acid) and *p*-coumaric (4-hydroxy-cinnamic acid), and flavonoids, such as catechin (a proanthocyanidin: cyanidanol) and quercetin (a flavonol: 3,3',4',5,7-

pentahydroxyflavone), have no effects at low concentrations, but hydroxycinnamic acids are inhibitory at high concentrations, and the effects were greatest for coumaric and ferulic acids (Reguant et al., 2000; Stead, 1993). On the other hand, the presence of gallic acid seems to stimulate growth of *O. oeni* (Reguant et al., 2000; Vivas et al., 1995). Malolactic fermentation can be stimulated in the presence of catechin and quercetin, but increasingly delayed with increasing amounts of *p*-coumaric acid (Cornu et al., 1984; Reguant et al., 2000). Gallic acid appears to delay or inhibit the formation of acetic acid from citric acid (Reguant et al., 2000).

Yeast fatty acids such as decanoic and dodecanoic acid are powerful inhibitors of LAB growth because, like ethanol, they alter the bacterial membrane (Lonvaud-Funel et al., 1988). Finally, low pH reduces *O. oeni* growth and malolactic activity (Tourdot-Maréchal et al., 1999). Other difficulties in MLF have been ascribed to phage attack (Gindreau and Lonvaud-Funel, 1999; Poblet-Icart et al., 1998). However, as the phages readily disappear through inactivation by wine components, it seems that they are not responsible for influencing MLF (Lonvaud-Funel, 1999).

MLF and the growth of *O. oeni* are clearly inhibited by several of the physiochemical properties of wine. The four main wine parameters inducing stress and affecting MLF are ethanol (can exceed 15% v/v), low pH (typically less than 3.5), SO<sub>2</sub> (over 10 mg/L), and low temperature (can be below 12°C) (Table 1). These stressors have various cellular targets and mechanisms, which often work in combination to produce a more severe impact on growth or the enzymes involved in MLF. For example, in exploring the individual impacts of acid (pH 5.5 to pH 3.5), ethanol [0–10% (v/v)] or cold shock (30°C to 14°C) on membrane fluidity (Chu-Ky et al., 2005), near-total loss of cell viability could be demonstrated after only 30 min of exposure to a combined wine-like acid (pH 3.5) and ethanol [10% (v/v)] environment.

The interaction between yeasts, both *Saccharomyces* and no-*Saccharomyces*, and LAB can affect the MLF performance, depending also on the strain of each one (Su et al., 2014). Some of the effects of these inhibitory interactions could be explained as the result of nutrient competition, such as yeast assimilable nitrogen or amino acids (Costello et al., 2003). SO<sub>2</sub> and medium chain fatty acids are inhibitor compounds in the antagonism between yeast and *O. oeni* as well (Nehme et al., 2008). The release of
mannoproteins during the autolytic process of the yeasts can stimulate LAB growth (Diez et al., 2010)

Improved tolerance of such abiotic stress would appear to be beneficial in increasing the efficiency of MLF. Experimental evidence supports this, since *O. oeni* strains performing faster MLF also show increased relative expression of several stress response genes (Olguín et al., 2010). Similarly, the better-performing strains also showed an increased expression of *mleA*, if only its importance was greatest for determining the initial MLF velocity.

Inhibitor	Comment	Optimal condition	Typical wine conditions	Inhibitory mechanism	References
Ethanol	Produced during alcoholic fermentation	Up to 5% stimulates growth	12-15% (v/v)	Disrupts cell membrane structure and alters fluidity	Da Silveira and Abee, 2009
Low pH	Acidity from grape berries and winemaker intervention	4.8-5.5	2.5-3.5	Reduces growth and malolactic activity	Tourdot- Maréchal et al., 1999
Low temperature	Wineries often rely on ambient temperature for MLF	25°C	12-20°C	Affects growth rate and increases lag phase	Fugelsang, 1997
SO <sub>2</sub>	Produced by yeasts and added to prevent spoilage during processing	0 mg/L	10-70 mg/L	Reduces ATPase activity, decreases cell viability	Carreté et al., 2002

**Table 1**. Key inhibitors in wine of MLF and their mechanisms of inhibition. Adapted from Betteridge et al. (2015).

#### 1.4.3 Management of the MLF

The development of MLF is a difficult and time-consuming process that does not always proceed favourably under the natural conditions of wine (Maicas, 2001).

Most of the commercial starters for MLF contain strains of *O. oeni*, distributed by several companies: Lallemand and its related Danstar, Chr. Hansen, Laffort, Agrovin, Enartis, Oenobrands, Scott Lab., Bioprox, Wyeast, 2B-FermControl, and others. In order to increase the possibilities of success, the same companies also offer nutrients and preservatives that can help to activate the MLF. Until freeze-dried starter culture was available for direct inoculation (Nielsen et al., 1996), commercial preparations required reactivation before inoculation into wine (Nault et al., 1995).

Additional new strategies such as co-inoculation, using mixed LAB cultures, immobilized cells or immobilized enzymes have the potential to reduce the duration of MLF and risks associated with sequential MLF.

Starter cultures can be co-inoculated with yeast (at the beginning or toward the end of AF), or sequentially (after AF) (Bartowsky et al., 2015). Generally, it has been demonstrated that bacteria inoculated in must performed better than those inoculated after AF, especially when cell growth conditions are not favourable (Azzolini et al., 2010).

Some *Lactobacillus* species have also showed the ability to survive the harsh wine conditions; the species *Lactobacillus plantarum* has shown the most potential as a starter culture (Berbegal et al., 2016; Iorizzo et al., 2016; Lerm et al., 2011; Lucio et al., 2016, 2017). This versatile bacterium tolerates ethanol up to 14% v/v and has similar SO<sub>2</sub> tolerance of *O. oeni* (Cappello et al., 2017). The introduction of some *L. plantarum* strains to the fermenting musts could significantly modify the wine aroma profile due to a different enzymatic profile. Due to these characteristics, some of the malolactic starters contain strains belonging to other LAB species, mainly *Lactobacillus plantarum*, such as Viniflora<sup>®</sup> plantarum from Chr. Hansen, or ML PrimeTM from Lallemand.

Some years ago, the interest in using immobilized cells in the wine making process arose, as these strategies offer numerous technical and economic advantages, compared to the conventional free cell system (Nedović et al., 2011). Lactic acid bacteria have also been immobilized with positive results. Several immobilization systems have been studied for MLF or simultaneous AF and MLF, such as alginate beads (Bleve et al., 2016), delignified cellulosic materials (DCM) (Agouridis et al., 2005, 2008) and

DCM/starch gel composite biocatalyst (Servetas et al., 2013). Recently, the encapsulation of bacteria into a Si–Al gel has been achieved, and it is an exceptional application for the enhancement of MLF in red wines (Simó et al., 2017).

A membrane reactor using free *O. oeni* enzyme was developed by Formisyn et al. (1997). This process requires the availability of manganese ( $Mn^{2+}$ ) and  $NAD^+$ , which act as cofactors (Davis et al., 1985; Kunkee, 1997; Schümann et al., 2013). Immobilized enzymes allow for continuous processing, which in turn can lead to lower production costs and energy consumption. A further benefit when compared with free enzymes in solution is that immobilized enzymes are more robust and are often more stable and resistant to environmental changes (Krajewska, 2004). Köhler et al. (2013) reported a method for efficient concurrent tandem catalysis that could potentially be used to enable utilization of Mle catalysis with regeneration of NAD<sup>+</sup>.

Expression of malolactic enzyme can be performed in yeast. In this case, the malic enzyme predominately converts malic acid into pyruvic acid, which is further metabolized to ethanol and carbon dioxide under fermentative conditions via the maloethanolic pathway (Volschenk et al., 2003). Two tactics have been utilized to express malolactic enzyme in *S. cerevisiae*: co-expression of the malate permease gene and surface display of malolactic enzyme. The malate permease gene (*mae1*) of the fission yeast *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* has been co-expressed with either the *L. lactis* malolactic gene (*mleS*) or the *O. oeni* malolactic gene (*mleA*) in *S. cerevisiae* (Husnik et al., 2006, 2007; Volschenk et al., 1997). *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* species completely transform the malic acid of the must into ethanol, thanks to its particular metabolism of maloalcoholic fermentation (Loira et al., 2015). In this respect, *S. pombe* perform effective malic acid deacidification and significantly reduces the levels of biogenic amines and ethyl carbamate precursors without the need for any secondary bacterial MLF (Benito et al., 2014, 2016).

The application of similar commercial bacterial starters across different world regions may lead to certain product uniformity (Mas et al., 2016). Hence, the application of an autochthonous starter culture, well adapted to the conditions of a specific wine-producing area, has already been suggested (Nielsen et al., 1996; Ruiz et al., 2010). For this reason, several studies have been performed on the characterization of *O. oeni* 

biodiversity with the aim of selecting putative autochthonous starter cultures (Bordas et al., 2013; Capozzi et al., 2010, 2014; El Khoury et al., 2017; González-Arenzana et al., 2014; Lamontanara et al., 2014; Mesas et al., 2011; Reguant and Bordons, 2003; Solieri et al., 2010; Wang P. et al., 2016), and this diversity is important within the same location (Cappello et al., 2010; López et al., 2007).

#### 1.4.4 Selection criteria of O. oeni strains for wine inoculation

Nowadays, the trend in selecting *O. oeni* strains is the practice of isolating indigenous malolactic bacteria from the same cellar or its environment to develop starter cultures that can be used to enhance the regional identity of wines. There is evidence that regional branding is an effective means of a point of difference for marketing purposes, and especially because is mounting evidence that the local microbiota contributes to a wine's terroir (Bartowsky et al., 2015).

Selection of strains for wine inoculation is usually performed by classical tests based essentially on the survival in wine and monitoring the consumption of L-malic acid (Henick-Kling et al., 1989). Some of the criteria to be taken into account when developing bacterial cultures are listed in Table 2 (Torriani et al., 2011) and include resistance to ethanol and SO<sub>2</sub>, resistance to bacteriophages (Poblet et al., 1998), ability to grow at low pH levels, no health hazard for the end consumer, and resistance to technological stress (freezing, freeze-drying, hydration, and inoculation into wine), among others (Henick-Kling, 1995).

Additional criteria are that strains have a high malolactic performance in different types of wine, the production of desirable flavours, a low acetic acid production, no production of ropy polysaccharides neither off-flavours, and a good compatibility with the yeast strains used for alcoholic fermentation (Torriani et al., 2011). Knowledge of *O. oeni* physiology in stress conditions can be used to generate tools based on molecular and physiological approaches allowing more precise characterization of strains. Among the metabolic and enzymatic systems that could be used to this end, L-malic acid metabolism and ATPase activity are of great interest (Coucheney et al., 2005).

Categories	Property				
Stress resistance	Resistance to high levels of ethanol (14% v/v)				
	Tolerance to pH 3.0				
	Resistance to high SO <sub>2</sub> concentrations				
	Resistance to low temperatures				
	Bacteriophages resistance, not lysogenic				
Technological	High malolactic activity				
performances	Ability to perform MLF in different types of wine				
	Satisfactory growth in a synthetic medium				
	Production of desirable flavours or enhancement of fruity aromas				
	Low acetic acid production at the pH of grape juice and wine				
	No production of ropy polysaccharides				
	No production of off-flavours				
	Compatibility with the yeast used for the alcoholic fermentation				
	Can be freeze-dried				
Safety	No production of biogenic amines				
	No production of ethyl carbamate				
	Inability to transmit antibiotic resistance genes				

**Table 2.** Guidelines for the selection of commercial malolactic starters for oenological applications (Torriani et al., 2011).

Furthermore, the use of a selected malolactic starter should be used to avoid the presence of biogenic amines (BA) in wines. BAs are organic bases, endowed with biological activity, that are commonly present in living organisms. Some of the symptoms that they may cause are headache, respiratory distress, heart palpitation, hyper- or hypotension, and several allergic reactions (Silla-Santos, 1996). MLF is the main mechanism of BA formation, especially of histamine, tyramine, and putrescine (Marcobal et al., 2006), being the LAB strains the main organisms responsible for BA

accumulation, especially for tyramine and histamine (Gardini et al., 2005; Landete et al., 2005; Lonvaud-Funel, 2001). Strategies based on PCR amplification of the corresponding genes have been designed to detect BA-producing LAB (de las Rivas et al., 2006; Landete et al., 2007, 2011), in order to apply early control measures to avoid the development of these bacteria.

#### 1.5 Identification and characterization of the *O. oeni* and other non-*Oenococcus* strains in wine environment

#### 1.5.1 Molecular methods for LAB species identification and strain typing

#### **1.5.1.1** Culture-dependent techniques

Culture-dependent techniques need first to culture the cells and then identify or quantify them with the DNA extracted from isolated colonies, using a molecular method. These techniques are more reliable than phenotypic methods, because the identification and/or quantification is more accurate.

Nevertheless, they may often fail to characterize minor populations or microorganisms, for which selective enrichment is necessary, stressed or weakened cells often need specific culture conditions to recover and to become culturable, and all the microorganisms which are not culturable will not be detected. Moreover, the variability of isolated samples (in this case grape and wine) is higher. Furthermore, the identification of *O. oeni*, the species most common in wines, is especially difficult because it has a slow growth, there is a large variability in some tests, and this species has remarkable poor ability for sugar fermentation. Therefore, it is advisable to use molecular methods, which are reliable, accurate and fast.

#### Species identification

In order to identify whether an isolate is *O. oeni*, one of the most commonly used method is a species-specific PCR, although there are many molecular techniques available. This method is performed with specific primers (On1 and On2) for a gene

fragment of the malolactic enzyme of *O. oeni* (Zapparoli et al., 1998), and it gives a 1025 bp amplified DNA, easily detectable by electrophoresis.

One of the most practical methods for identifying different species of LAB is 16S-ARDRA, used also for a variety of microorganisms. In this method, 16S rDNA is amplified by PCR with specific primers and then digested by restriction enzymes *MseI*, *BfaI*, and *AluI* (Rodas et al., 2003). In this way, these authors were able to discriminate 32 LAB species by their band profiles, including several *Lactobacillus* species, *L. mesenteroides*, *O. oeni*, *Pediococcus parvulus*, and *P. pentosaceus*. In case of doubtful profiles, it is useful to sequence the fragment 16S rDNA to confirm the species.

*Lb. plantarum* is one of the most frequent species found in grape and wine environments, but sometimes, it is difficult to differentiate it from the other two genotypically closely related species: *Lb. pentosus* and *Lb. paraplantarum*. For differentiating them, the best method is using the multiplex PCR assay with *recA* genederived primers, designed by Torriani et al. (2001). The RecA protein is implicated in DNA recombination and its gene is ubiquitous, having been proposed as a good phylogenetic marker for related species.

#### Strain typing

Since it is necessary to recognize which strain is the one isolated and identified, typing it is the next step (Carreté et al., 2006; Reguant et al., 2005a, b; Ruiz et al., 2010).

Several methods have been developed to type strains of *O. oeni*, among which two have to be highlighted. The first is the total DNA macrorestriction and separation of large fragments obtained by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) (López et al., 2008; Ruiz et al., 2008; Zapparoli et al., 2000), which provides specific profiles of bands very reproducible and easy to analyse for each strain, but it is quite a laborious technique.

The second one is the technique of random-amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD)-PCR, which includes an arbitrary single short oligonucleotide (10–15 bp) as primer. Each strain presents amplification fragments that are different in size and number. The amplification is followed by agarose gel electrophoresis, which yields a band pattern that should be characteristic of a particular strain. It is simple, quick and very discriminatory between strains. The only drawback is its low reproducibility. For increasing the reproducibility, this method was optimized with a RAPD multiplex

technique (Reguant and Bordons, 2003), where two primers are used simultaneously: one of the most discriminant primers already used in RAPD, called Coc (Cocconcelli et al., 1995), along with one of the two primers of the aforementioned species-specific PCR, called On2 (Zapparoli et al., 1998). This multiplex method yields a profile of discriminating bands for each strain that is reproducible in different trials. Another method related to this multiplex PCR has been developed that allows the simultaneous species identification and strain typing of *O. oeni* (Araque et al., 2009b), based on the combined use of the earlier-mentioned species-specific PCR primers with the other mentioned primer Coc used in RAPD-PCR analysis.

Another good and accurate method for typing *O. oeni* strains is using multilocus variable number of tandem repeats (VNTRs). This technique is based on the presence of VNTRs at a specific locus due to DNA polymerase slippage during replication. The complete TR is amplified and sized using a capillary electrophoresis system. It has been successfully used for typing an extensive collection of *O. oeni* strains (Claisse and Lonvaud-Funel, 2012), and recently improved by multiplexing amplifications in two separate PCR mixtures for five loci, taking advantage of the high performance of capillary electrophoresis (Claisse and Lonvaud-Funel, 2014).

The analysis of the diversity of *O. oeni* strains and the population structure of the species can be studied with multilocus sequence typing (MLST), too. It is a strategy based on the sequence polymorphism of a set of genes, usually 7–10, which generate data that can be used not only for strain differentiation but also for evolutionary and population studies. MLST has revealed a higher genetic diversity in *O. oeni* than indicated by ribotyping analysis (de las Rivas et al., 2004). Nevertheless, it seems that MLST is not able to distinguish among some strains, and it should not be so discriminant as RAPD-PCR or VNTR methods (Bordas et al., 2013).

Finally, typing strains of different wine *Lactobacillus* strains can be carried out with restriction fragment length polymorphism followed by PFGE, as shown by Rodas et al. (2005). Another good technique used both for identifying species and for typing strains of *Lactobacillus* is the rep-PCR finger-printing, using the GTG5 primer, that targets these bacterial DNA repetitive elements and that is suitable for a high throughput of strains (Gevers et al., 2001).

#### 1.5.1.2 Culture-independent techniques

Culture-independent techniques use molecular techniques to identify and/or quantify wine microorganisms and do not require the microorganisms to be cultured previously (Rantsiou et al., 2005). These methods provide better information about the population, because they are not biased by the microorganisms that do not grow or do not grow well in a plate. The presence of viable but non-culturable microorganisms has been previously described in wine (Divol and Lonvaud-Funel, 2005; Millet and Lonvaud-Funel, 2000). Millet and Lonvaud-Funel (2000) studied the behaviour of various wine microorganisms and found a viable population between 104-105 cells/ml with the DEFT (direct epifluorescence technique) but lower than 1 CFU/ml with colony counts.

Some methods have been developed for detecting and quantifying *O. oeni* directly in wine. One of these is real-time quantitative PCR (RT-qPCR) method, which allows sensitive detection of the DNA product, ensures detection during the linear range of amplification, eliminates the need for post-PCR analysis, and incorporates specialized software to simplify data analysis. Real-time PCR detects and quantifies a fluorescent donor, the signal of which increases in direct proportion to the quantity of PCR product obtained. The most used probes are TaqMan, which are characterized by having a donor photochrome together with an acceptor photochrome (quencher). When they are both bound in the probe, the acceptor quenches the fluorescence emitted by the donor. When the *Taq* polymerase releases the acceptor photochrome the donor fluorescence is emitted. The information is represented as an amplification curve (Ct versus quantity of cell), which provides the cycle number for which the intensity of the donor emission increases compared with the background noise. The technique has high specificity and sensibility, and is quick. Nevertheless, all these parameters strictly depend on the primer design.

For instance, a RT-qPCR method has been developed with the specific primers for the malolactic enzyme and fluorogenic probes in order to quantify genomic DNA from wine samples without sample plating (Pinzani et al., 2004). Recently, Soares-Santos et al. (2017) have developed a novel quantitative PCR assay called Cells-qPCR. This method provides a highly sensitive and specific tool to detect and quantify yeasts, LAB and acetic acid bacteria species in wine-related matrices. This methodology does not require DNA extraction and overcomes the presence of reaction inhibitors like

43

polyphenols and ethanol. The Cells-qPCR technique can be applied directly from samples without having to dilute, and the presence of non-target microorganisms does not alter the method's specificity but allows proper target microorganism quantification.

The direct detection of cells of *O. oeni* and other species present in wine samples using fluorescent *in situ* hybridization (FISH) with 16S rDNA-specific probes labelled with fluorophores (Blasco et al., 2003; Sohier and Lonvaud-Funel, 1998). It allows the direct identification and quantification of bacterial species at microscopic level without previous cultivation. Generally, these probes are 15 to 20 nucleotides in length and are covalently labelled at the 5' end with a fluorescent dye. The technique combines the simplicity of microscopy and the specificity of DNA/RNA hybridization. In theory FISH could detect single cells, but in practice the detection limit is often 104 cells/ml. In general, it is less sensitive than PCR-based techniques (Hogardt et al., 2000; Moreno et al., 2003; Poppert et al., 2005). Another limitation is insufficient automation for high sample size throughput (Amann et al., 2001). Similar FISH protocols for fast identification of *O. oeni* based on the 5S rDNA and the ITS-2 region (23S-5S internal transcribed spacer) have also been developed (Hirschhäuser et al., 2005).

Flow cytometry simultaneously measures and then analyses multiple physical characteristics of single particles, such as cells. These cells flow in a fluid stream through a beam of light. The properties measured include a particle's relative size, relative granularity or internal complexity, and relative fluorescence intensity. Cell viability can also be directly assessed by using fluorescent dyes to view the metabolic state of yeast and bacteria in wine (Boyd et al., 2003; Chaney et al., 2006; Herrero et al., 2006; Malacrino et al., 2001). Flow cytometry can be combined with FISH to selectively enumerate mixed microbial populations and carry out a high resolution automated analysis (Amann et al., 1990). The main advantage of this technique is its sensitivity (it can detect one cell in a million).

Recently developed high-throughput sequencing (HTS) technologies, such as the 454 pyrosequencing of amplicons, can be used to characterize the microbial diversity of environmental ecosystems more precisely (Ercolini, 2013; Galimberti et al., 2015; Solieri et al., 2013). Amplicon pyrosequencing is an automated high-throughput sequencing technique involving the synthesis of single-stranded deoxyribonucleic acids and detection of the light generated by pyrophosphate release in a luciferase-coupled

44

reaction (Margulies et al., 2005). This technique can be used for the rapid and accurate sequencing of nucleotide sequences from all species present in the sample, making it possible to study population structure.

Short-amplicon sequencing techniques have been used to monitor seasonal changes in winery-resident microbiota and to determine the bacterial diversity of botrytized wines (Bokulich et al., 2012a, 2012b) and Chinese traditional sourdough (Liu T. et al., 2016), to monitor seasonal changes in winery-resident microbiota (Bokulich et al., 2013), to analyse the microbial biogeography of grapes from a Californian region (Bokulich et al., 2014) or to study the diversity and dynamics during wine fermentation of Grenache grape variety (Portillo and Mas, 2016).

Advances in massive parallel short-amplicon (100-600bp) sequencing technologies have revealed a bacterial diversity of grape berries much more elevated than previously thought and important ecological questions on the grapevine microbiome are being answered (Bokulich et al., 2014; Perazzolli et al., 2014; Pinto et al., 2014; Taylor et al., 2014). For example, from high-throughput studies we know that the bacterial community on leaves differed, both in size and structure, from that on berries (Leveau and Tech, 2011) and that soil serves as a key source of vine-associated bacteria with edaphic factors influencing the native grapevine microbiome, being the microbial community of soils from the same viticultural region quite heterogeneous (Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Moreover, the high-throughput sequencing of amplicons has recently been used to evaluate bacterial diversity and monitor microbial quality in fermented sausages (Wang X. et al., 2018) and to explore the diversity and biotechnological potential of lactic acid bacteria from traditional Peruvian fermented potatos (Jiménez et al., 2018).

Polymerase chain reaction amplification with different primers, in combination with denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) or temporal temperature gradient electrophoresis (Ampe et al., 2001; Ercolini, 2004; Giannino et al., 2009; Meroth et al., 2003; Miambi et al., 2003). These techniques consist of amplifying of a conserved region of the genome, generally ribosomal genes and to run the amplicons in a denaturing gradient polyacrylamide gel (PCR-DGGE). This method also has the theoretical potential to detect differences of as little as a few base pairs between species, although they also present some limitations (Prakitchaiwattana et al., 2004).

A species-specific multiplex PCR system for a rapid and simultaneous detection of LAB species frequently occurring in wine have been proposed (Petri et al., 2013). The species-specific markers for each species, called sequence-characterized amplified regions (SCARs), have been developed from RAPD markers, applying the DNA fingerprint method of nested specifically amplified polymorphic DNA (nSAPD)-PCR. This method has been shown to be efficient in wine samples, detecting populations higher than 10<sup>3</sup> CFU/mL for each species.

# 2. HYPOTHESIS AND OBJECTIVES

The main target of study has been the isolation and the study of *Oenococcus oeni* and other lactic acid bacteria (LAB) strains from the vine-wine ecosystem in Priorat. After the alcoholic fermentation, in order to promote *O. oeni* development and malolactic fermentation (MLF), selected starters can be inoculated. Unfortunately, due to the wine harsh conditions as low pH and high ethanol content, the loss of *O. oeni* viability is a fact (Reguant et al., 2005a). The recent research on *O. oeni* has been focused on the isolation and characterization of promising MLF starters (Bordas et al., 2013; Capozzi et al., 2010; Mesas et al., 2011; Solieri et al., 2010). This thesis aim was to expand the knowledge of the LAB species and strains present in healthy grapes and wine from the Priorat region, by studying nine different vineyards and wineries where minimized pesticide treatment is given, so the wines produced are ecologic, during two consecutive vintages. Thus, we compared the LAB composition of grapes and wines across the different vineyards and vintages providing useful information about the LAB biodiversity within this particular oenological area.

Within this framework, the **hypothesis** of this thesis was that **the use of autochthonous** *O. oeni* and other LAB can preserve better terroir characteristics in ecological wines of Priorat region.

Thus, the main **objective** of this thesis was the characterization of LAB biodiversity and the selection of the most representative strains with terroir characteristics for their use as starter cultures in the Priorat region.

In order to assess the established assumption the following **specific objectives** were attained to:

- Establish the heterogeneity of the bacterial community associated with different varietals at Priorat grapes and characterize the identified communities. (CHAPTER I)
- 2. Assess the indigenous diversity of LAB in healthy grapes and wines from Priorat, involving the isolation and identification of the local LAB biodiversity associated with its terroir. (CHAPTER II)
- Characterize the LAB strains isolated from Priorat wine samples in order to select those with oenological potential as MLF starter cultures in pilot scale wine production. (CHAPTER III)

The results of this thesis could provide an oenological LAB culture collection for the Priorat wine region. This collection of LAB isolates could be used in the future to select the strains that are most representative of the terroir so that they can be used as specific starter cultures by the region's cellars. Also, this knowledge will allow wine industry to apply induced wild fermentations in the development of novel products that are reproducible, premium, attractive to consumers and in accordance with the demands of the global market for natural wines.

## **3. RESULTS**

## **CHAPTER I**

Bacterial Diversity of Grenache and Carignan Grapes Surface from Different Vineyards at Priorat Wine Region (Catalonia, Spain)

## **CHAPTER II**

Presence of *Oenococcus oeni* and other lactic acid bacteria in grapes and wines from Priorat (Catalonia, Spain)

## **CHAPTER III**

Selection and characterization of autochthonous strains of *Oenococcus oeni* for vinification in Priorat (Catalonia, Spain)

## **CHAPTER I**

### Bacterial Diversity of Grenache and Carignan Grapes Surface from Different Vineyards at Priorat Wine Region (Catalonia, Spain)

### Maria del Carmen Portillo\*, Judit Franquès, Isabel Araque, Cristina Reguant, Albert Bordons

Biotecnologia Enològica. Dept. Bioquímica i Biotecnologia, Facultat d'Enologia. Universitat Rovira i Virgili. C/ Marcel·lí Domingo, 1. 43007 Tarragona, Catalonia (Spain).

\*Corresponding author: Maria del Carmen Portillo

Tel: +34 977 558688; Fax: +34 977 558232; e-mail address: carmen.portillo@urv.cat

International Journal of Food Microbiology 219 (2016), 56-63. doi: 10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2015.12.002

#### Abstract

Epiphytic bacteria on grape berries play a critical role in grape health and quality, which decisively influence the winemaking process. Despite their importance, the bacteria related with grape berries surface remains understudied and most previous work has been based on culture-dependent methods, which offer a limited view of the actual diversity. Herein, we used high-throughput sequencing to investigate the bacterial diversity on the surface from two grape varieties, Grenache and Carignan, and compared them across five vineyards included within Priorat region (Spain). We could detect up to 14 bacterial phyla with *Firmicutes* (37.6% *Bacillales* and 14% *Lactobacillales*), *Proteobacteria* (16.8% *Pseumonodales* and 11.6% *Enterobacteriales*) and *Actinobacteria* (3.4% *Actinomycetales*) being the most abundant. Bacterial community was different at each vineyard being grape varietal, geographical situation and orientation related with changes in bacterial populations. The most abundant bacterial taxa and those driving differences between the vineyards and grape varietals were identified. This study indicates that bacterial community heterogeneities can be influenced by geographic factors like orientation.

#### Keywords

Next generation sequencing - Bacterial diversity - Grape surface - Vineyard orientation

#### Introduction

Bacteria can readily colonize any surface including parts of the plant above the ground affecting the health of their hosts in diverse ways. The surface of grape berries represents a complex natural reservoir of bacterial microbiota originating from the surrounding environment (Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Grapevine bacteria play a key role not only in plant health, but also in crop quality and yields which can influence the winemaking process (Nisiotou et al., 2011; Verginer et al., 2010). Many bacteria associated with grape surface cannot survive the extreme conditions of wine fermentation but their metabolic activity on the grape surface can have long-ranging consequences and they are undoubtedly included in the initial fermentation steps. Recently, Splivallo et al. (2014) demonstrated that bacteria associated with truffle-fruiting bodies contribute to truffle aroma. Thus, grape surface bacteria may play a significant role influencing the flavour, colour, and quality of the final product but this aspect still remains to be studied.

Despite their importance, the diversity of epiphytic bacteria on grape berries remains poorly described. Most research has concentrated on bacteria of oenological interest, like acetic acid and lactic acid bacteria (LAB) present in the microbiota on grape berries (Bae et al., 2006; Nisiotou et al., 2011). Acetic acid bacteria are usually related with spoilage of wine and *Oenococcus oeni* and some other LAB species are known to perform the malolactic fermentation or to promote spoilage of wine depending on the species or strain.

Nevertheless, the role of other bacteria in wine fermentation has been mostly ignored (reviewed in Barata et al., 2012). Furthermore, previous studies of grape-associated microbiota have been limited by methodological biases of culture-based techniques (Nisiotou and Nychas, 2007; Renouf et al., 2005, 2007) and low resolution of early molecular techniques (Martins et al., 2012). It is well reported that only a fraction of most environmental bacteria have been cultivated (Amann et al., 1995). Advances in massive parallel short-amplicon (100-600bp) sequencing technologies have revealed a bacterial diversity of grape berries much more elevated than previously thought and important ecological questions on the grapevine microbiome are being answered (Bokulich et al., 2014; Leveau and Tech, 2011; Perazzolli et al., 2014; Pinto et al., 2014; Taylor et al., 2014; Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). For example, from recent high-

throughput studies we know that the bacterial community on leaves differed, both in size and structure, from that on berries (Leveau and Tech, 2011) and that soil serves as a key source of vine-associated bacteria with edaphic factors influencing the native grapevine microbiome, being the microbial community of soils from the same viticultural region quite heterogeneous (Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Furthermore, grape-associated microbial biogeography is nonrandomly associated with regional, varietal, and climatic factors across multiscale viticultural zones (Bokulich et al., 2014), fungi communities from the same vineyard can be highly variable (Setati et al., 2012) and the most abundant yeast at the beginning and the middle of the fermentation of grapes cultivated under different treatments were detected (David et al., 2014). However, so far no high-throughput study has investigated bacterial diversity of grape varietal communities within the same grapevine growing region where climatic and regional factors are expected to be similar and produce wines of similar characteristics. Thus, it is ecologically relevant to know if bacterial communities of a single viticulture region are different and which factor influences the population changes.

Our goal was to test for heterogeneity of the bacterial community associated with different varietal at Priorat grapes and characterize the observed communities. For that reason, the present study characterizes the bacterial communities of Grenache and Carignan grape varieties across seven vineyards within the same viticultural zone, the Priorat region, by using 16S rRNA amplicon sequencing.

#### **Materials and Methods**

#### Sample collection

Grape samples were collected at 7 vineyards on Priorat region near Tarragona (Catalonia, Spain) located within 15 km<sup>2</sup> (Table 1, Supplementary Fig.1). These vineyards were denominated Ferrer Bobet (FB), Mas Martinet (MM), Jaume Sabaté (JS), Roca de les Dotze (RD), and Mas del Botó (MB) and produced mainly Carignan and/or Grenache cultivars with a unique rootstock of each varietal and managed under similar ecologic conditions. Priorat vineyards are characterized by high temperatures in summer (maximum temperature 35°C), cold winters (minimum temperature -4°C) and low levels of rainfall (400-600mm/year), which yielded wines with high alcohol content

(13-16%). The vineyards are planted on the slopes on terraces at altitudes of between 100 m and 700 m above sea level with a marked contrast between the valleys and the higher areas and there are both freezing winds from the North-North West and also warm and humid one from the East-South East. Five replicate grape clusters from different plants from equidistant intervals were collected from each cultivar and vineyard in order to capture the heterogeneity present in each vineyard lot (Setati et al., 2012). Vineyards were sampled one, two or three times depending on their size. The date of sampling was at maturation of grapes at each vineyard, just before the harvest of 2013 and preserved at 4°C on sterile plastic bags, resulting in 19 samples (Table 1; 10 from Grenache and 9 from Carignan). The grape clusters of each variety and vineyard were destemmed and crushed to obtain grape must upon arrival to the laboratory within the next hour of recollection. The grape must (including seeds and skin) of each sample was centrifuged at 4°C and 4,000 x g during 10 minutes and the pellet immediately frozen at -80°C until DNA extraction. In addition, four 50ml samples of grape must fermented at final malolactic fermentation were collected. These wine samples consisted of mixed Carignan and Grenache grapes must harvested and fermented at "Mas Martinet" cellar.

Sample ID	Vineyard	Variety	N° Samples	Coordinates	Elevation (m)	<b>Orientation</b> <sup>a</sup>
FB-Gx	Ferrer Bobet	Grenache	2	N41.1767, E0.8607	464.8	Е
FB-Cy	Ferrer Bobet	Carignan	2	N41.1797, E0.8604	439.8	F
MM-Gx	Mas Martinet	Grenache	2	N41.1781, E0.7937	199.8	S
MM-Cy	Mas Martinet	Carignan	3	N41.177403, E0.794808	205.1	S
JS-Gx	Jaume Sabaté	Grenache	2	N41.218875, E0.749972	233.5	Е
JS-Cy	Jaume Sabaté	Carignan	1	N41.2662, E0.8784	229.6	F
RD-Gx	Roca de les Dotze	Grenache	1	N41.265672, E0.879789	625.7	Е
RD-Cy	Roca de les Dotze	Carignan	2	N41.218564, E0.749825	636.1	F
MB-Gx	Mas del Botó	Grenache	3	N41.196468, F0.919531	553.4	S
MB-Cy	Mas del Botó	Carignan	1	N41.196944, E0.920636	570.6	Е
Wine	Ferrer Bobet	Mix	4	-	-	-

Table 1	
Description of the collected samples and their location.	

<sup>a</sup> E: East, S: South, F: Flat

#### DNA extraction and sequencing

Genomic DNA was extracted from grape must and wine samples (19 grape must and 4 wine) using the recommended procedure for the DNeasy Plant Mini kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), including three bead-beating steps for 3 min in a FastPrep-24 bead beater (MP Bio, Solon, OH) to homogenize the samples. Extracted DNA concentration was measured by nanodrop, adjusted with molecular grade water to a concentration of 50ng/µL and stored at -20°C until further processing. The V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene was amplified in triplicate for each sample replicate using the primer pair 515F/799R with adapters for the sequencing by the equipment PMG from Ion Torrent with chips 318. The universal primer 515F (GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA) included a 10-bp barcode unique to each amplified sample. The reverse primer was a modification of the universal primer 799R (CVGGGTATCTAATCCBGTT, Chelius and Triplett, 2001). We used this primer pair because it has been found to be particularly suited for short read sequencing studies (Ghyselinck et al., 2013) and because the primer 799R had been previously used to amplify bacteria from plants avoiding the amplification of host chloroplast sequences (Chelius and Triplett, 2001). Primers sequences used in this study with their adapters and barcodes are listed in Supplementary Table 1.

PCR reactions contained 5-100 ng DNA template,  $1 \times$  GoTaq Green Master Mix (Promega), 1 mM MgCl2, and 2 pmol of each primer. Reaction conditions consisted of an initial 94 °C for 3 min followed by 35 cycles of 94 °C for 45 s, 50 °C for 60 s, and 72 °C for 90 s, and a final extension of 72 °C for 10 min. PCR products were pooled by sample and cleaned using a GeneRead Size Selection lit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). Cleaned PCR products were submitted to Centre for Omic Sciences (Reus, Spain) where their quality was checked by a Bionalyzer and their quantity adjusted for sequencing.

#### Data analysis

Raw sequences were demultiplexed and quality filtered using QIIME v1.8.0 (Caporaso et al., 2010a). Reads were discarded if the average quality score of the read was <25, if the length of the read was <200 or >400 and any read containing one or more ambiguous base calls. Operational taxonomic units (OTUs) were assigned using QIIME's uclust-based (Edgar, 2010) open-reference OTU-picking workflow, with a

threshold of 97% pairwise identity. OTU sequences were aligned using PYNAST (Caporaso et al., 2010b) against a template alignment of the Greengenes core set filtered at 97% similarity. OTU taxonomy was determined using the RDP classifier retrained toward the GreenGenes bacterial 16S rRNA database (13\_8 release) (DeSantis et al., 2006) at 97% similarity (Wang et al., 2007). Chimeric sequences were identified and removed using ChimeraSlayer (Haas et al., 2011) and a phylogenic tree was generated from the filtered alignment using FastTree (Price et al., 2009). A final OTU table was created, excluding unaligned sequences, singletons (sequences observed just once), and sequences matching plant mitochondria. To avoid biases generated by differences in sequencing depth, the OTU table was rarified to an even depth of 850 sequences per sample in comparisons of all sample types in this study. Samples represented by less than 850 sequences following all quality filtering steps were discarded.

#### Statistical analysis

Alpha diversity (within-sample species richness) estimates were calculated by analysing the observed species, Shannon, Simpson and Chao1 indexes and Good's coverage. Comparisons of alpha diversity between categories or sample clusters were run on QIIME.

Beta-diversity (between-sample microbial community dissimilarity) estimates were calculated within QIIME using weighted UniFrac distance (Lozupone and Knight, 2005) between samples. Ordination by non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) and principal coordinate analysis (PCoA) were used to summarize and visualize patterns in species composition. ANOSIM (an analogue of univariate ANOVA which tests for differences between groups of samples) were run in PRIMER v6 (Clarke and Gorley, 2006) to determine significant differences in phylogenetic or species diversity among experimental factors (vineyard origin, vineyard orientation and variety). The identification of the taxa explaining the similarity between samples type and the strongest variation of bacterial communities in each vineyard, geographical orientation and grape varietal was done with SIMPER (similarity percentage) run in PRIMER v6 (Clarke and Gorley, 2006). Comparative Mantel test on distance matrices were run in PRIMER v6 (Clarke and Gorley, 2006) with the tool RELATE to examine the correlations among geographic coordinates (latitude, longitude and altitude) and microbial community structures (based on UniFrac distances). Wine fermented samples

were considered apart for statistical analysis as they were non representative from must samples.

#### **Results and Discussion**

#### Sequence analysis

The bacterial community of the most commonly grown grape varieties in Priorat, Grenache and Carignan, were analysed independently at 5 different vineyards from the same region (Supplementary Fig. 1). Must samples consisting of destemmed, crushed grapes were analysed with a short-amplicon sequencing approach to characterize bacterial community composition. After removal of low quality sequences, those failing alignment or annotated as host sequences, and singleton sequences, 405,668 16S rRNA V4 amplicon sequences were generated from 19 must and 4 fermented wine samples, with an average of 17,637 sequences per sample. These sequences had an average of 299bp (ranging from 200 to 400bp) and clustered into 6,556 operational taxonomic units (OTUs; 97% nucleotide identity).

#### Bacterial diversity of Grenache and Carignan grapes from Priorat

The ecological diversity of grape must bacterial communities was estimated using various diversity indexes (Table 2). The observed OTUs of Grenache and Carignan musts samples ranged from 94 to 172. Alpha diversity of Grenache and Carignan must samples was not significantly different between the selected vineyards, their grape variety or geographical location. Wine fermented samples harbored a significantly higher diversity of OTUs (195) than Grenache or Carignan must samples (R=0468, P=0.001). However, the elevated diversity of sequences from wine samples was found within the same genera, as most of the different OTUs of these samples could be assigned to just 21 genera while grape must samples ranged from 30 to 137 genera (Table 2). In fact, 99% of the wine fermented sequences were just related to the genus *Oenococcus*. This fact is justified as the wine samples were taken at the end of the malolactic fermentation where *Oenococcus oeni* has been described as the most abundant genera (Lonvaud-Funel, 1999) and previous studies have described an elevated microdiversity of autochthonous *Oenococcus oeni* in wines conducting malolactic fermentation (Garofalo et al., 2015). It is difficult to ascertain to what extent

the observed microdiversity of *Oenococcus* represents ecologically differentiated populations.

	Chao1	Simpson	Shannon	Observed OTUs	Assigned genera	Good's coverage
FB-Gx <sup>a</sup>	328.5	0.93	5.40	172	119	0.88
FB-Cy	232.1	0.38	2.08	98	41	0.92
MM-Gx	303.4	0.59	3.13	119	58	0.90
MM-Cy	374.5	0.40	2.19	112	117	0.90
JS-Gx	367.7	0.94	5.35	142	137	0.90
Js-Cy	272.8	0.36	1.96	94	32	0.92
MB-Gx	215.5	0.44	2.28	96	67	0.92
MB-Cy	341.0	0.71	3.52	132	30	0.89
RD-Gx	320.6	0.97	6.02	166	61	0.90
RD-Cy	324.3	0.80	4.11	128	72	0.90
Wine	703.4	0.62	3.70	195	21	0.82

 Table 2

 Alpha diversity obtained by the average of the different samples replicates using 850 sequences by sample.

<sup>a</sup> Gx: Grenache; Cy: Carignan; FB: Ferrer Bobet; MM: Mas Martinet; JS: Jaume Sabaté; MB: Mas Botó; RD: Roca de les Dotze

Rarefaction plots for observed OTUs at 850 sequences deep were close to reach a plateau for most samples except wine fermented ones (Supplementary Fig.2). Good's coverage for the samples, which provides an estimate of sampling completeness using a probability calculation with randomly selected sequences, was an average of 90% ( $\pm$ 2.8) when calculated with 97% species level phylotypes (Table 2). These results suggest that the level of selected sequences (850 sequences per sample) would identify the majority of bacterial phylotypes present in the Priorat must samples and could be used to compare sample type.

#### Phylogenetic composition of the bacterial community of Grenache and Carignan grapes

Altogether, 14 bacterial phyla were detected in the Grenache and Carignan grape must samples, of which 2 phyla had no cultured representatives (Fig. 1, Supplementary Table 2). The 6556 different OTUs from this study were included in 19 predominant genera and more than 100 genera at abundance of less than 0.5% on average (Fig. 2) revealing an elevated bacterial diversity unprecedented from culture-dependent studies that barely



**Fig. 1.** Average relative abundance of dominant bacterial phyla at each sample type. "Other Phyla" include Fusobacteria, Acidobacteria, Deinococcus-Thermus, Chloroflexi, Verrucomicrobia, Planctomycetes, Armatimonadetes, FBP, SR1 and Spirochaetes.

detected a dozen genera within Proteobacteria, Firmicutes and Actinobacteria phyla (Barata et al., 2012; Martins et al., 2012). This is not surprising as it is well reported that only a fraction of most environmental bacteria have been cultivated (Amann et al., 1995), at least on standard culture media. Taxonomic composition of the bacterial communities of grape must varied greatly across the selected vineyards (Fig. 1) but predominantly consisted of the orders Bacillales (37.6%), Pseumonodales (16.8%), Lactobacillales (14%), Enterobacteriales (11.6%) and Actinomycetales (3.4%). Previous culture based studies on grape bacteria mainly detected Pseudomonadales (31-51%) and Micrococcales (14-21%) (Martins et al., 2012). Our results are in agreement with the dominant taxonomic groups found by HTS techniques on Chardonnay, Cabernet and Zinfandel grapes at California (Bokulich et al., 2014) thought proportions differed from the results obtained for Merlot grapes at New York were Proteobacteria, mainly belonging to Sphingomonadales and Pseudomonadales, represented up to 80.7% of community at the grape samples (Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Organisms from the detected families are found in a wide range of environments, including soil and air, that have been previously been proposed as sources and reservoir for potential plantassociated bacteria (Bowers et al., 2011) included grapevine microbiota (Gilbert et al.,

2014; Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Bacillus, Enterobacter and Acinetobacter were abundant genera in the studied must samples (Fig. 2) and have been frequently isolated from grapes but were usually considered innocuous contaminants as they do not have the ability to grow during the wine fermentation process (Barata et al., 2012). Other genera like *Streptococcus* and *Erwinia* also represented an important fraction of the grape must in this study (Fig. 2) and have been occasionally detected by culture in vineyard environments (Barata et al., 2012). Recently, Perazzolli et al. (2014) detected *Pseudomonas, Erwinia* and *Acetobacter* in all grapevine plants they surveyed by pyrosequencing which mean these phyllosphere genera could be transferred or shared with grape berries easily. *Pseudomonas* and *Bacillus* sp., can act as biological disease suppression agents, stimulating plant growth and health (Bulgari et al., 2009; Compant et al., 2011; West et al., 2010).

Acetic bacteria, related to spoilage of the wine, represented a minimal proportion of the sequences of this study; and the LAB, related with malolactic fermentation of wine, are usually considered as minor partners of grape microbiota according to microbiological culture methods. Next generation techniques are recently changing that view with percentages of LAB ranging from 15 to 30% of total bacterial communities in grapes (This study; Bokulich et al., 2014; Pinto et al., 2014).

Within LAB, the genus *Oenococcus*, and specifically the species *O. oeni*, is the main agent of malolactic fermentation of wines conferring unique organoleptic properties (Bartowsky, 2005; Davis et al., 1988; Liu, 2002; Lonvaud-Funel, 1999). This genus has been seldom isolated from grapes in the vineyard (Garijo et al., 2009) and its DNA has been detected just once, in a sample of grapes from Bordeaux (Renouf et al., 2005, 2007). Anyway, to our knowledge, *Oenococcus* has never been detected through massive sequencing from grapes berries, must or grape vine thought other genera from the same family like *Leuconostoc* have been previously detected. This study found members of *Oenococcus* in most samples, accounting for 5.5% (on average) of the bacterial communities in grape musts from Priorat region. These results were contrasted by the isolation from the same grape samples on LAB specific medium (MRS medium) of 174 LAB isolates identified as *Oenoccocus oeni* (28%) *Lactobacillus* (66%) and *Pediococcus* (6%) (Franquès et al., unpublished data).

Order, genus	FB-Gx	FB-Cy	MM-Gx	MM-Cy	JS-Gx	JS-Cy	MB-Gx	MB-Cy	RD-Gx	RD-Cy	Wine
Bacillales, Bacillus	0.5	0.1	99.7	99.8	1.8	3.6	88.3	21.7	3.6	20.0	0.0
Lactobacillales, Oenococcus	16.5	1.1	0.1	0.0	7.5	13.2	0.3	0.1	13.2	2.8	99.0
Pseudomonadales, Acinetobacter	11.9	0.6	0.0	0.0	14.9	15.2	1.5	63.6	15.2	11.3	0.1
Enterobacteriales, Erwinia	1.8	82.8	0.0	0.0	2.7	4.6	0.1	8.7	4.6	3.5	0.1
Lactobacillales, Streptococcus	15.7	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.2	6.2	0.3	1.2	6.2	33.8	0.1
Pseudomonadales, Pseudomonas	1.9	0.3	0.0	0.0	17.0	1.8	0.7	0.2	1.8	1.4	0.0
Pasteurellales, Haemophilus	1.3	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.5	0.4	0.0	0.4	0.4	0.1	0.0
Pseudomonadales, Enhydrobacter	2.2	0.1	0.0	0.0	8.2	6.5	0.0	0.0	6.5	0.9	0.1
Rhizobiales, Methylobacterium	7.4	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.2	3.9	0.4	0.0	3.9	0.7	0.0
Clostridiales, Veillonella	3.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.7	1.0	0.0	0.1	1.0	5.1	0.0
Actinomycetales, Corynebacterium	0.7	0.1	0.0	0.0	4.8	9.9	0.2	0.0	9.9	0.2	0.0
Lactobacillales, Lactobacillus	9.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	3.0	0.0	0.0	3.0	0.2	0.0
Neisseriales, Neisseria	1.8	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	1.5	0.0	0.6	1.5	0.4	0.0
Rhodospirillales, Gluconobacter	0.1	7.1	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.0	1.1	0.0	0.0	0.0
Sphingomonadales, Sphingomonas	0.5	0.5	0.0	0.0	1.6	0.8	2.0	0.2	0.8	0.1	0.0
Burkholderiales, Other	0.6	1.5	0.0	0.0	2.2	1.0	1.5	0.2	1.0	0.0	0.0
Bacillales, Staphylococcus	1.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.8	1.5	0.3	0.1	1.5	0.8	0.0
Lactobacillales, Other	0.5	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.8	0.0	0.4	0.8	3.1	0.0
Actinomycetales, Micrococcus	1.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.7	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.0
Other genera	21.3	5.8	0.4	0.1	27.6	25.1	4.2	1.2	25.1	15.6	0.5

Fig. 2. Heatmap displaying relative abundances of the most abundant genera detected in grape musts from Priorat averaged by sample type. "Other genera" is represented by phylogenetic groups detected by less than 0.5% on average of all sample types. The colour scale is from intense red for the most abundant taxonomic groups to intense blue for less abundant. ("Other genera" include members of the genera Deinococcus, Micrococcus, Rothia, Mycobacterium, Rhodococcus, Friedmanniella, Nocardioides, Propionibacterium, Actinomycetospora, Pseudonocardia, Saccharomonospora, Bifidobacterium, Atopobium, Collinsella, Rubrobacter, Fimbriimonas, Flavisolibacter, Sediminibacterium, Prevotella, Bacteroides, Dysgonomonas, Porphyromonas, Adhaeribacter, Hymenobacter, Pontibacter, Spirosoma, Chryseobacterium, Cloacibacterium, Wautersiella, Capnocytophaga, Flavobacterium, Pedobacter, Alicyclobacillus, Geobacillus, Aneurinibacillus, Paenibacillus, Lysinibacillus, Sporosarcina, Gemella, Granulicatella, Enterococcus, Pediococcus, Leuconostoc, Lactococcus, Streptococcus, Turicibacter, Jan-68, Anaerococcus, Finegoldia, Peptoniphilus, WAL, Clostridium, Ruminococcus, Blautia, Morvella, Oribacterium; and other unidentified genera belonging to orders Ellin 6075, iii1-15, Actinomycetales, Solirubrobacterales, Sphingobacteriales, JG30-KF-CM45, BSA2B-08, Clostridiales, Rhizobiales and Rhodospirillales; and to families Geodermatophilaceae, Intrasporangiaceae, Kineosporiaceae, Microbacteriaceae, Halomonadaceae, Methylocystaceae, Micromonosporaceae, Moraxellaceae, Gaiellaceae. Nocardioidaceae, Chitinophagaceae, Porphyromonadaceae, Cytophagaceae, Sphingobacteriaceae, Planococcaceae, Thermoactinomycetaceae, Aerococcaceae, Leuconostocaceae, Clostridiaceae, Lachnospiraceae, Peptostreptococcaceae, Ruminococcaceae, Caulobacteraceae, Methylobacteriaceae, Bradyrhizobiaceae, Idiomarinaceae, Rhizobiaceae. Hyphomonadaceae, Rhodobacteraceae, Acetobacteraceae, Sphingomonadaceae, Alcaligenaceae, Comamonadaceae, Oxalobacteraceae, Rhodocyclaceae, Aeromonadaceae.)

The bacterial community of wine samples at final malolactic fermentation from Mas Martinet cellar were mostly composed by the genus *Oenococcus* (99%) but genera like *Acinetobacter, Pseudomonas, Methylobacterium, Paracoccus* and others were detected at minor proportions (Fig. 2). It has been previously described that *Sphingomonas* and *Methylobacterium* can survive the wine fermentation process (Bokulich et al., 2012) but the role and impact of these and other detected genera on quality and organoleptic properties of wine remain unknown. The general percentage of *Oenococcus* in the grapes from MM vineyard used for the making of wine fermented samples of this study

was low (0.1% of total bacterial community). However, the most abundant OTU related to *Oenococcus* in wine fermented samples (OTU ID 32722) was also present at MM grape must samples (specifically at Grenache grapes) and represented the most abundant OTU related to *Oenococcus* in grape must samples from the rest of vineyards. This result indicates that OTU 32722 is the best adapted for the conditions of wine fermented at MM cellar and was highly selected during malolactic fermentation.

## *Vineyard origin, grape varietal and geographical situation defines grape must bacterial communities*

Based on results from previous studies describing differences between different varietals and viticultural regions (Bokulich et al., 2014), we hypothesized that bacterial communities would cluster according to the analysed grape varieties (Grenache and Carignan) and that vineyards sampled at shorter spatial distance should have a bacterial community more similar in composition than those vineyards sampled at higher distances.

-	-		
Group	Factor	R	Р
All	Vineyard	0.367	0.001
Grenache	Vineyard	0.677	0.006
Carignan	Vineyard	1	0.002
All	Variety	0.191	0.005
All	Orientation	0.84	0.001
Grenache	Orientation	0.8	0.01
Carignan	Orientation	0.897	0.01

Table 3

ANOSIM of category effects on microbial diversity pattern based on UniFrac distance matrix excluding fermentation wine samples and calculated in PRIMER v6.

Community structure varied widely across different selected vineyards within Priorat region (Table 3, Fig. 3), exerting the origin of the samples a significant impact on bacterial genetic diversity (weighted UniFrac  $R_{ANOSIM} = 0.367 P < 0.001$ ). However, other factors as geographical orientation and grape variety also influenced deeply on the bacterial composition of Grenache and Carignan grapes (Table 3, Fig. 3). Previous studies have shown intra-vineyard heterogeneity to be high in aboveground tissues (Setati et al., 2012, Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). In our study, bacterial communities on grapes surface from the same vineyard were, on average, more similar than

communities from different vineyards as replicates of samples belonging to the same grape variety and same vineyard cluster closer at the NMDS (non-metric multidimensional scaling) than samples from different vineyards, which means that intra-vineyard community differences were smaller than the inter-vineyard ones (Fig. 3A). We consider that the sampling procedure was adequate to capture heterogeneity of each vineyard as various plants evenly distributed were sampled along each plot and some plots were sampled two or three times, depending on the size of the plot.



**Fig. 3.** Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) plots of the weighted pairwise UniFrac distances between Grenache and Carignan musts samples from five Priorat vineyards, FB: Ferrer Bobet; MM: Mas Martinet; JS: Jaume Sabaté; RD: Roca las Dotze; MB: Mas Botó. (A) Clustering of bacterial communities by grape varietal with replicates of samples circled by a black loop ( $R_{ANOSIM}$ = 0.191; P=0.005); (B) Clustering of Grenache and Carignan musts samples by geographical orientation ( $R_{ANOSIM}$ = 0.84; P=0.001).

Bokulich et al. (2014) found that similarities in microbial communities from different Californian regions separated by more than 500 km followed the coastline indicating an environmental trend. The vineyards from the present study followed a similar, ecologic management of the grapevines and they were relatively closely located (15 km maximum distance) so that changes in bacterial populations due to differences on climatological parameters could be ruled out. However, it is possible that the irregular topography generates differences in altitude and geographical orientation of the vineyards could also influence locally in environmental parameters such as insolationshading or humidity. Some of the sampled vineyards had weak or no orientation because they were in a fairly flat area but some vineyards were sampled on a hillside facing either East or South. These three categories (East, South and Flat) were used to group samples and we found that musts bacterial community similarities were significantly influenced by vineyard geographical orientation ( $R_{ANOSIM} = 0.84$ , P = 0.001) suggesting that environmental differences between hillsides probably underlie the observed community changes (Table 3).

#### Table 4

SIMPER analysis results for those OTUs contributing more than 5% to the similarity between samples (A and C) or similarity within samples (B and D) according to vineyard orientation (A and B) or grape varietal (C and D).

A.

\_\_\_\_

	Dissimilarity %	Genus	Contribution %
East & Flat	89.6	Erwinia	24.2
		Acinetobacter	18.8
		Bacillus	6
		Oenococcus	5.7
East & South	85.6	Bacillus	45.6
		Acinetobacter	7.8
		Oenococcus	5.3
South & Flat	93.34	Bacillus	45.6
		Erwinia	22
В.			
	Similarity %	Genus	Contribution %
East	35	Acinetobacter	30
		Oenococcus	11
		Streptococcus	9.5
South	21.3	Bacillus	88
Flat	12.3	Erwinia	65.1
		Acinetobacter	5.1
С.			
	Dissimilarity %	Genus	Contribution %
Grenache & Carignan	89.5	Bacillus	41.2
		Acinetobacter	12
		Erwinia	12
D.			
	Similarity %	Genus	Contribution %
Grenache	21.54	Bacillus	27
		Acinetobacter	26
		Oenococcus	6.6
		Streptococcus	6.3
Carignan	11.16	Bacillus	46.4
~		Erwinia	24.4
		Acinetobacter	177

Bacterial communities from Grenache and Carignan grapes across selected vineyards from Priorat region resulted globally different ( $R_{ANOSIM}$ = 0.191; P=0.005) (Fig. 3A). This result has been previously observed for other grapes varieties (Bokulich et al., 2014; Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Also, must samples within each grape variety harbored significantly different communities at each vineyard and clustered by vineyard orientation (Table 3, Fig 3). We found that Carignan must bacterial community was significantly related with geographical coordinates (latitude, longitude, altitude) ( $R_{RELATE}$ = 0.682, P= 0.001). Thus, bacterial communities associated to Carignan grapes from closer vineyards were more similar than those from distant vineyards. However, we could not observe a clear relationship between Grenache bacterial communities and location ( $R_{RELATE}$ = 0.037, P= 0.32) indicating that others factors (i.e. vineyard origin or orientation) showed more influence on bacterial community composition than the geographical situation.

Bacterial community of wine fermented samples was very stable within replicates and resulted clearly different from Grenache or Carignan grape must (Supplementary Fig. 3) thought on the PCoA representation wine samples migrated closer to MB and MM vineyard (the grapes used for the wine making come from MM vineyard).

#### Taxonomic groups driving differences between bacterial communities of grape from Priorat vineyards

SIMPER analysis revealed which taxa contributed the most to dissimilarity of samples and similarity between samples according to their orientation or grape varietal (Table 4). According to geographical orientation, the differential relative abundances of *Bacillus, Erwinia, Acinetobacter* and *Oenococcus* contributed the most to dissimilarities between grapes from East-, South-oriented and Flat (no orientation considered) vineyards (Table 4A). *Oenococcus, Acinetobacter* and *Streptococcus* were the genera contributing the most to similarities within East-oriented vineyard musts bacterial communities; *Bacillus* in South-oriented vineyards; *Erwinia* and *Acinetobacter* in Flat or not-oriented vineyards (Table 4B). According to grape varietal, *Bacillus, Acinetobacter* and *Erwinia* accounted for the higher contribution to dissimilarities between Grenache and Carignan grape must bacterial communities, being also the proportion of these genera together with *Oenococcus* and *Streptococcus* the mayor responsible of the similarities within Grenache or Carignan samples (Table 4C, D).

Table	5
1 abic	0

List of OTUs shared by the samples within each factor or group category.

Factor	Group	Shared Percentage <sup>a</sup>	OTU ID	Taxonomic Affiliation
Vineyard	All	100%	40910	Bacillus (Bacillales)
Orientation	East	100%	1114	Oxalobacteraceae (Burkholderiales)
			1903, 37262	Acinetobacter (Pseudomonadales)
			11667	Haemophilus (Pasteurellales)
			12900	Methylobacterium (Rhizobiales)
			18038	Sphingomonas (Sphingomonadales)
			28121	Erwinia (Enterobacteriales)
			32722	Oenococcus (Lactobacillales)
			40910	Bacillus (Bacillales)
			43218	Pseudomonas (Pseudomonadales)
	South	100%	40910	Bacillus (Bacillales)
	Flat	100%	830, 40910	Bacillus (Bacillales)
			1903, 37262	Acinetobacter (Pseudomonadales)
			4511	Aeromonadaceae (Aeromonadales)
			12900	Methylobacterium (Rhizobiales)
			11173, 18425	Micrococcaceae (Actinomyctales)
			16121	Streptococcus (Lactobacillales)
			32722	Oenococcus (Lactobacillales)
			28121	Erwinia (Enterobacteriales)
			26940	Staphylococcus (Bacillales)
Varietal	Grenache	100%	6565 1114	<i>Enhydrobacter</i> (Pseudomonadales) <i>Oxalobacteraceae</i> (Burkholderiales)
			1903, 37262	Acinetobacter (Pseudomonadales)
			12900	Methylobacterium (Rhizobiales)
			40910	Bacillus (Bacillales)
	Carignan	100%	40910	Bacillus (Bacillales)

<sup>a</sup> Percentage of samples within each group sharing a specific OTU.

These results show that the vineyard origin, its orientation and grape varietal determine the presence and proportion of these bacterial genera and could influence ultimately the composition of fermentative populations, which could determine regional wine characteristics. It may be interesting to relate the observed changes in bacterial communities with differences in wine physicochemical properties and the potential use of this knowledge to enhance organoleptic and chemosensory perception of wines.

#### Core bacterial community of Grenache and Carignan grapes at Priorat

We found just one OTU shared by all must samples that was related to *Bacillus* (Table 5, Fig. 4) and various OTUs were shared within pairs of vineyards (Fig. 4). Besides, we examined the bacterial community grouped according to each orientation category and resulted in several OTUs shared by samples clustered as East-oriented and Flat or not oriented vineyards, while 1 OTU related to *Bacillus* was present at 100% of South-oriented samples (Table 5). Five and one OTUs were shared by all Carignan and Grenache must samples, respectively. Most of the genera comprising the core OTUs of the samples were related to plant and soil environments with the exception of *Oenococcus* that was related to wine fermented and could be found at every East and South oriented samples (Table 5). This *Oenococcus* related OTU (ID 32722) was the most abundant both in grape must samples and wine fermented samples.



**Fig. 4.** Venn diagram showing the OTUs shared by the five vineyards. Overlapping coloured areas indicated the number of shared OTUs between pairs of vineyards.

These results confirm the nonrandom distribution of bacterial taxa present in different grape musts across selected vineyards and point to the possible consequences of the metabolic activity of these specific taxonomic groups over wine quality and its characterization, even within vineyards from the same growing region, which had not been previously described. Whether these populations' patterns actively produce discriminative chemosensory characteristics of wines within Priorat vineyards must be experimentally demonstrated.

#### Conclusions

The most abundant bacterial taxa of Grenache and Carignan grapes were investigated for the first time by NGS. Regional patterns in grape berries bacterial communities suggest that local environmental conditions and grape varietal are responsible for driving bacterial diversity within a single viticultural zone. We were able to relate bacterial communities with vineyard geographical orientation, vineyard origin and grape variety within the same growing region. This study showed for the first time nonrandom distribution of grape bacteria across differently oriented vineyards, specifically within the Priorat region, which allows to propose that these characteristic bacterial communities could be used to drive specific wine properties and naturally enforce distinctive terroir characteristics in local wine blends

#### **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the vineyards of Priorat for allowing sampling. This study was supported by Wildwine EU Project (grant agreement 315065). M.C. Portillo is the recipient of a Beatriu de Pinòs grant with the support of Ministry of Universities and Research of the Department of Economy and Knowledge of the Generalitat of Catalonia and the program COFUND Marie Curie Actions of the 7th Framework Program for R+D of EU.
#### References

- Amann, R.I., Ludwig, W., Schleifer, K.H., 1995. Phylogenetic identification and *in situ* detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. Microbiol. Rev. 59, 143-169.
- Anderson, M.J., 2001. A new method for non-parametric multivariate analysis of variance. Austral. Ecol. 26, 32-46.
- Bae, S., Fleet, G.H., Heard, G.M., 2006. Lactic acid bacteria associated with wine grapes from several Australian vineyards. J. Appl. Microbiol. 100, 712-727.
- Barata, A., Malfeito-Ferreira, M., Loureiro, V., 2012. The microbial ecology of wine grape berries. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 153, 243-259.
- Bartowsky, E.J., 2005. *Oenococcus oeni* and malolactic fermentation-moving into the molecular arena. Aust J Grape Wine Res. 11, 174-187.
- Bokulich, N.A., Joseph, C.M., Allen, G., Benson, A.K., Mills, D.A., 2012. Next-generation sequencing reveals significant bacterial diversity of botrytized wine. PLoS ONE. 7, e36357.
- Bokulich, N.A., Thorngate, J.H., Richardson, P.M., Mills, D.A., 2014. Microbial biogeography of wine grapes is conditioned by cultivar, vintage, and climate. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 111, E139-E148.
- Bulgari, D., Casati, P., Brusetti, L., Quaglino, F., Brasca, M., Bianco, P.A., 2009. Endophytic bacterial diversity in grapevine (Vitis vinifera L.) leaves described by 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis and length heterogeneity-PCR. J. Microbiol. 47, 393-401.
- Caporaso, J.G., Kuczynski, J., Stombaugh, J., Bittinger, K., Bushman, F.D., Costello, E.K., Fierer, N., Gonzalez Peña, A., Goodrich, J.K., Gordon, J.I., Huttley, G.A., Kelley, S.T., Knights, D., Koenig, J.E., Ley, R.E., Lozupone, C.A., McDonald, D., Muegge, B.D., Pirrung, M., Reeder, J., Sevinsky, J.R., Turnbaugh, P.J., Walters, W.A., Widmann, J., Yatsunenko, T., Zaneveld, J., Knight, R., 2010a. QIIME allows analysis of highthroughput community sequencing data. Nat. Methods. 7, 335-336.
- Caporaso, J.G., Bittinger, K., Bushman, F.D., DeSantis, T.Z., Andersen, G.L., Knight, R., 2010b. PyNAST: a flexible tool for aligning sequences to a template alignment. Bioinformatics 26, 266-267.
- Chelius, M.K., Triplett, E.W., 2001. The diversity of archaea and bacteria in association with the roots of Zea mays L. Microb. Ecol. 41, 252-263
- Clarke, K., Gorley, R., 2006. PRIMER v6: user manual/tutorial. Plymouth: Plymouth Marine Laboratory.
- Compant, S., Mitter, B., Colli-Mull, J.G., Gangl, H., Sessitsch, A., 2011. Endophytes of grapevine flowers, berries, and seeds: identification of cultivable bacteria, comparison with other plant parts, and visualization of niches of colonization. Microb. Ecol. 62, 188-197.

- David, V., Terrat, S., Herzine, K., Claisse, O., Rousseaux, S., Tourdot-Maréchal, R., Masneuf-Pomarede, I, Ranjard, L., Alexandre, H., 2014. High-throughput sequencing of amplicons for monitoring yeast biodiversity in must and during alcoholic fermentation. J. Ind. Microb. Biotech. 4, 811-821.
- Davis, C.R., Wibowo, D., Lee, T.H., Fleet, G.H., 1988. Properties of wine lactic acid bacteria: Their potential enological significance. Amer. J. Enol. Vitic. 39, 137-142.
- DeSantis, T.Z., Hugenholtz, P., Larsen, N., Rojas, M., Brodie, E.L., Keller, K., Huber, T., Dalevi, D., Hu, P., Andersen, G.L., 2006. Greengenes, a chimera-checked 16S rRNA gene database and workbench compatible with ARB. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 72, 5069-5072.
- Edgar, R.C., 2010. Search and clustering orders of magnitude faster than BLAST. BioInformatics 26, 2460-2461.
- Garijo, P., López, R., Santamaría, P., Ocón, E., Olarte, C., Sanz, S., Gutiérrez, A.R., 2009. Presence of lactic bacteria in the air of a winery during the vinification period. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 136, 142-146.
- Ghyselinck, J., Pfeiffer, S., Heylen, K., Sessitsch, A., De Vos, P., 2013. The effect of primer choice and short read sequences on the outcome of 16S rRNAgene based diversity studies. PLoS ONE. 8, e71360.
- Gilbert, J.A., van der Lelie, D., Zarraonaindia, I., 2014. Microbial terroir for wine grapes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 111, 5-6.
- Haas, B.J., Gevers, D., Earl, A.M., Feldgarden, M., Ward, D.V., Giannoukos, G., Ciulla, D., Tabbaa, D., Highlander, S.K., Sodergren, E., Methé, B. DeSantis, T.Z., 2011. Chimeric 16S rRNA sequence formation and detection in Sanger and 454-pyrosequenced PCR amplicons. Genome Res. 21, 494-504.
- Leveau, J.H.J., Tech, J.J., 2011. Grapevine microbiomics: Bacterial diversity on grape leaves and berries revealed by high-throughput sequence analysis of 16S rRNA amplicons. Acta Hort. (ISHS) 905, 31-42.
- Liu, S.Q., 2002. Malolactic fermentation in wine-beyond deacidification. J. Appl. Microbiol. 92, 589-601.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1999. Lactic acid bacteria in the quality improvement and depreciation of wine. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek. 76, 317-331.
- Lozupone, C.A., Knight, R., 2005. UniFrac: A new phylogenetic method for comparing microbial communities. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71, 8228-8235.
- Martins, G., Miot-Sertier, C., Lauga, B., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., Soulas, G., Masneuf-Pomarède,
   I., 2012. Grape berry bacterial microbiota: impact of the ripening process and the farming system.
   Int. J. Food Microbiol. 158, 93-100.

- Nisiotou, A.A., Nychas, G.J.E., 2007. Yeast populations residing on healthy or *Botrytis*-infected grapes from a vineyard in Attica, Greece. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 73, 2765-2768.
- Nisiotou, A.A., Rantsiou, K., Iliopoulos, V., Cocolin, L., Nychas, G.-J.E., 2011. Bacterial species associated with sound and *Botrytis*-infected grapes from a Greek vineyard. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 145, 432-436.
- Perazzolli, M., Antonielli, L., Storari, M., Puopolo, G., Pancher, M., Giovannini, O., Pindo, M., Perlot, I., 2014. Resilience of the natural phyllosphere microbiota of the grapevine to chemical and biological pesticides. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 80, 3585-3596.
- Pinto, C., Pinho, D., Sousa, S., Pinheiro, M., Egas, C., Gomes, A., 2014. Unravelling the diversity of grapevine microbiome. PLoS ONE. 9, e85622.
- Price, M.N., Dehal, P.S., Arkin, A.P., 2009. FastTree: computing large minimum evolution trees with profiles instead of a distance matrix. Mol. Biol. Evol. 26, 1641-1650.
- Renouf, V., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2005. Understanding the microbial ecosystem on the grape berry surface through numeration and identification of yeast and bacteria. Aust. J. Grape Wine R. 11, 316-327.
- Renouf, V., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2007. Inventory and monitoring of wine microbial consortia. Appl. Microbiol. Biotech. 75, 149-164.
- Setati, M.E., Jacobson, D., Andong, U.-C., Bauer, F., 2012. The vineyard yeast microbiome, a mixed model microbial map. PLoS ONE. 7, e52609.
- Splivallo, R., Deveau, A., Valdez, N., Kirchhoff, N., Frey-Klett, P., Karlovsky, P., 2014. Bacteria associated with truffle-fruiting bodies contribute to truffle aroma. Environ. Microbiol. 17, 2647-2660.
- Taylor, M.W., Tsai, P., Anfang, N., Ross, H.A., Goddard, M.R., 2014. Pyrosequencing reveals regional differences in fruit-associated fungal communities. Environ. Microbiol. 16, 2848-2858.
- Verginer, M., Leitner, E., Berg, G., 2010. Production of volatile metabolites by grape-associated microorganisms. J. Agric. Food Chem. 58, 8344-8350.
- Wang, Q., Garrity, G.M., Tiedje, J.M., Cole, J.R., 2007. Naive Bayesian classifier for rapid assignment of rRNA sequences into the new bacterial taxonomy. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 73, 5261-5267.
- West, E.R., Cother, E.J., Steel, C.C., Ash, G.J., 2010. The characterization and diversity of endophytes of grapevine. Can. J. Microbiol. 56, 209-216.
- Zarraonaindia, I., Owens, S.M., Weisenhorn, P., West, K., Hampton-Marcell, J., Lax, S., Bokulich, N.A., Mills, D.A., Martin, G., Taghavi, S., van der Lelie, D., Gilbert, J.A., 2015. The soil microbiome influences grapevine-associated microbiota. MBio. 6, e02527-14.

#### Supplementary data



**Fig. S1.** Map of the sampled vineyards at the Priorat. FB: Ferrer Bobet; MM: Mas Martinet; JS: Jaume Sabaté; RD: Roca las Dotze; MB: Mas Botó.

	17 and SR1.
	Cyanobacteria, TM
	Planctomycetes, (
	Gemmatimonadetes,
	: Thermi, (
	ı" include
	"Other phyla
	weraged by sample type.
	ial phyla a
	of bacter
	bundance
<b>Table S1</b>	Relative al

	FB-Gx	FB-Cy	MM-Gx	MM-Cy	JS-Gx	JS-Cy	RD-Gx	RD-Cy	G-Gx	G-Cy	MB-Gx	MB-Cy	MS-Gx	SD-Gx	M-MM
Firmicutes	40.54	1.62	73.04	16.66	21.89	70.81	27.16	4.46	11.89	22.70	90.27	12.97	52.43	29.19	99.12
Proteobacteria	41.01	98.38	22.50	0.09	53.11	25.27	52.70	89.86	69.46	62.16	7.39	85.95	28.92	45.14	0.74
Alphaproteobacteria	10.68	0.27	2.36	0.09	8.92	4.19	9.32	26.35	3.24	2.43	2.52	9.46	0.27	11.89	0.34
Betaproteobacteria	4.66	0.00	1.15	0.00	4.05	1.62	3.38	1.35	4.86	2.43	2.52	1.76	14.32	3.78	0.07
Deltaproteobacteria	0.27	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.14	0.14	0.27	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.27	0.00	0.00
Epsilonproteobacteria	0.00	0.00	0.14	0.00	0.27	0.14	3.38	0.14	0.54	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.08	0.00	0.00
Gammaproteobacteria	25.41	98.11	18.85	0.00	39.86	19.32	36.49	61.89	60.54	57.30	2.34	74.73	12.97	29.46	0.34
Actinobacteria	8.18	0.00	2.30	0.00	18.92	0.68	14.86	4.86	10.81	9.46	0.99	0.95	1.89	14.86	0.00
Bacteroidetes	9.80	0.00	1.89	0.00	5.68	2.16	4.05	0.81	2.97	4.86	66.0	0.14	11.89	9.19	0.14
Fusobacteria	0.27	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.08	0.14	0.00	2.70	0.27	0.00	0.00	4.05	0.27	0.00
Chloroflexi	0.00	0.00	0.20	0.00	0.41	0.00	0.27	0.00	0.27	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.54	0.00
Acidobacteria	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.81	0.00	0.27	0.27	0.00	0.00	0.27	0.00	0.00
Other Phyla	0.20	0.00	0.07	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.62	0.27	0.36	0.00	0.54	0.81	0.00

Chapter I



Fig. S2. Rarefaction plot for observed OTUs calculated at 850 sequences per sample.

#### Table S2

V4 primers and barcodes used in this study.

#### **REVERSE PRIMER**

ADAPTER	KEY	BARCODE	LINKER	TARGET 16S PRIMER
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	CTAAGGTAAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TAAGGAGAAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	AAGAGGATTC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TACCAAGATC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	CAGAAGGAAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	CTGCAAGTTC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TTCGTGATTC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TTCCGATAAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TGAGCGGAAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	CTGACCGAAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TCCTCGAATC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TAGGTGGTTC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TCTAACGGAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TTGGAGTGTC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TCTAGAGGTC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TCTGGATGAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TCTATTCGTC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	AGGCAATTGC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TTAGTCGGAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	CAGATCCATC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TCGCAATTAC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA
CCATCTCATCCCTGCGTGTCTCCGAC	TCAG	TTCGAGACGC	GAT	GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA

#### FORWARD PRIMER

ADAPTER	
CCTCTCTATGGGCAGTCGGTGAT	

TARGET 16S PRIMER CVGGGTATCTAATCCBGTT

LINKER

СС



**Fig. S3.** Weighted UniFrac distance PCoA of bacterial communities at Priorat Vineyards including Grenache and Carignan must samples and wine fermentation samples. FB: Ferrer Bobet; MM: Mas Martinet; JS: Jaume Sabaté; RD: Roca las Dotze; MB: Mas Botó.

# **CHAPTER II**

## Presence of *Oenococcus oeni* and other lactic acid bacteria in grapes and wines from Priorat (Catalonia, Spain)

### Judit Franquès, Isabel Araque, Elisabet Palahí, María del Carmen Portillo, Cristina Reguant, Albert Bordons \*

Grup de Biotecnologia Enològica, Departament de Bioquímica i Biotecnologia, Facultat d'Enologia, Universitat Rovira i Virgili, c/ Marcel·lí Domingo 1, Campus Sescelades N4, 43005 Tarragona, Catalonia, Spain.

\*Corresponding author: Albert Bordons

Tel: +34 977558043; Fax: +34 977558232; e-mail address: albert.bordons@urv.cat

LWT - Food Science and Technology 81 (2017), 326-334.

doi: 10.1016/j.lwt.2017.03.054.

#### Abstract

*Oenococcus oeni*, the lactic acid bacterium (LAB) mainly responsible for malolactic fermentation, has been repeatedly isolated from wines, but hardly ever from grapes. In this study, a large survey of autochthonous LAB from the Catalan wine region of Priorat was made. A total of 761 LAB isolates, 254 from Grenache and Carignan grape berries and 507 from wines, were identified and typed. Around 70% of the isolates were *O. oeni*, mostly from wines, but remarkably, 53 of them were isolated from grapes. A minimum spanning tree of *O. oeni* strains constructed from the multilocus variable number tandem repeat analysis showed considerable phylogenetic diversity. Other non-*Oenococcus* species were also identified and typed, *Lactobacillus plantarum* being predominant in grapes. Other LAB isolates were *Pediococcus pentosaceus, Fructobacillus tropaeoli, L. mali, L. lindneri* and *L. sanfranciscensis*. High-throughput sequencing (HTS) analysis was also carried out with grape samples, and *Oenococcus* and *Lactobacillus* were detected in significant quantities, which corroborates the culturing results from the same samples.

#### Keywords

Oenococcus oeni - Grape - Wine - Lactic acid bacteria - High-throughput sequencing

#### Introduction

The occurrence of lactic acid bacteria (LAB) as *Pediococcus*, *Lactobacillus* and *Leuconostoc* in musts from freshly crushed grapes has been reported previously (Godálová et al., 2016; Pardo and Zúñiga, 1992). However, few studies have described the detection of *Oenococcus oeni* directly from grape berries (Garijo et al., 2011; Renouf et al., 2007).

*O. oeni* is the species that is best adapted to wine conditions and it is usually found in wines during malolactic fermentation (MLF) (Bordas et al., 2013; González-Arenzana et al., 2013; Henick-Kling, 1993; Wibowo et al., 1985) or it is commercially used for MLF induction. MLF is the bacterial-driven decarboxylation of L-malic acid to L-lactic acid and CO<sub>2</sub>, resulting in deacidification, flavour modifications and the microbial stability of wine (Bartowsky, 2005; Davis et al., 1988; Liu, 2002; Lonvaud-Funel, 1999).

The use of native *O. oeni* strains for MLF has considerable potential as a more environmentally friendly wine production strategy in areas such as Priorat (southern Catalonia, Spain), a standout wine region. Most of the vineyards in the area minimize pesticide treatment is given, so most of the wines produced are ecologic, and LAB are rarely inoculated there.

The main objective of this study was to isolate and identify autochthonous LAB strains in healthy grapes and wines from Priorat. This collection of LAB isolates could be used in the future to select the strains that are most representative of the *terroir* so that they can be used as specific starter cultures by the region's cellars.

As well as isolating and cultivating microorganisms, high-throughput sequencing (HTS) makes it possible to analyse complex microbial communities via short amplicons, usually hypervariable domains of prokaryotic 16S rDNA (Caporaso et al., 2012). The HTS technique has recently been used in samples of botrytized wines (Bokulich et al., 2012), winery equipment and surfaces (Bokulich et al., 2013), grapes from California (Bokulich et al., 2014), Merlot grapevines (Zarraonaindia et al., 2015) and fermenting Riesling grapes (Piao et al., 2015). These studies revealed the presence of various LAB, and *Oenococcus* DNA was detected only during the alcoholic fermentation of a Riesling (Piao et al., 2015). Recently, we applied HTS to analyse the microbial communities

present in grape berries from Priorat (Portillo et al., 2016; Portillo and Mas, 2016) and, in this study, we make a deeper analysis of the LAB population, and particularly of *Oenococcus*.

Code	Property	Location	Appellation of origin <sup>a</sup>
А	Ferrer Bobet	Porrera	DOQ Priorat
В	Mas Sinén	Poboleda	DOQ Priorat
С	Roca de les Dotze	La Morera	DOQ Priorat
D	Scala Dei	Escaladei	DOQ Priorat
Е	Mas Martinet	Gratallops	DOQ Priorat
F	Jaume Sabaté	Vilella Baixa	DOQ Priorat
G	Genium	Poboleda	DOQ Priorat
Н	Mas del Botó	Alforja	DO Tarragona
I <sup>b</sup>	Laurona	Falset	DO Montsant

Table 1							
Properties of Priorat region	where	samples o	f grapes	and	wines	were	taken.

<sup>a</sup> DOQ: qualified appellation of origin; DO: appellation of origin

<sup>b</sup> Only wine samples

#### **Materials and Methods**

#### Sampling

Samples were collected in nine different properties from the 2012 and 2013 vintages (Table 1). Thirty samples of two bunches of healthy Grenache and Carignan grape berries (Table 2) were aseptically collected from eight vineyards on these properties a few days before harvesting. In addition, 44 samples of different wines from the nine wineries (Table 1) in the final phase of spontaneous MLF were collected using sterile plastic 50 mL tubes (Table 3). No malolactic starter cultures were used, the alcohol content of the wines was high (13.5-16%) and the pH was 3-3.7.

#### Isolation and growth conditions

All grape samples were processed in three ways: grape must, pulp and whole berries.

o umo			- - -	Isolates	O. oeni							1
Julino	Vintage	Property "	Variety "	identified	n. isolates	Main strains	– L. plantarum	L. sanfranciscensis	L. lindneri	L. mali	F. tropaeoli	P. pentosaceus
2GN	2012	В	GN	3	.		1		2	.		
3GN	2012	A	GN	19			15		c	1	·	
4CA	2012	D	CA	17	2		c,		5	1	9	
3GNesp	2012	Α	GN	2			ı		2		ı	
3GNinoL	2012	Α	GN	1						1		
3CAesp	2012	Α	CA	19			19					
3CAinoL	2012	Α	CA	19	2	1Pw16			2	2	13	
1G	2013	A	GN	1			ı					1
3G	2013	Е	GN	10			ı	10				
4G	2013	Е	GN	19	ı			19			ı	
5G	2013	ц	CA	5	4	1Pw1, <b>1Pw2</b>	1				ı	
7G	2013	С	GN	11			11					
8G	2013	G	CA	24	3		18					3
10G	2013	В	CA	10	10	1Pw1, 2Pw2, 2Pw3	ı					
13G	2013	D	GN	11	11	1Pw1, 2Pw3	ı	ı	ı			
14G	2013	Α	CA	9	9	1Pw1, 2Pw3	ı				ı	
15G	2013	С	CA	29			29					
16G	2013	ц	CA	12	3		4					5
17G	2013	Н	GN	21	8	1Pw1, <b>1Pw2</b> , 2Pw2	12					1
18G	2013	Н	CA	15	4	1Pw1	10			,		1
TOTAL	2	8	2	254	53		123	29	14	5	19	11
n strains					16		43	5	9	4	11	4

Table 2Numbers of identified isolates and typed strains for different LAB species (0.: Oenococcus, L.: Lactobacillus, F.: Fructobacillus, P.: Pediococcus) from 20 grapesammles of eight promerties. Coincident strains with those of wine samples (Table 3) are marked in bold type.

(Stomacher-400: 2500 rpm, 2.5 min) and incubating at room temperature without light for 3 h. Three whole berries (equivalent to 3 g) were not homogenized and were treated separately. All these samples were cultured in 10 mL of liquid MRSm3 medium, which is MRS (De Man et al., 1960) supplemented with L-malic acid (3 g/L), fructose (5 g/L), nystatin (100 mg/L), sodium azide (25 mg/L), L-cysteine (0.5 g/L) and tomato juice (100 mL/L), at pH 5. Then they were incubated for 15 days in 10% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere at 27°C. When growth was observed by turbidity, an aliquot was cultured in solid MRSm1 (20 g/L agar), which is MRSm3 without nystatin and Na-azide, in the same conditions. After 15 days of growth, 30 colonies were picked randomly from each plate, and cultured in 1 mL of MRSm1 broth. Wine samples were cultured directly in solid MRSm3 at pH 5 and plates were incubated 15 days in 10% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere at 27°C. All isolates confirmed to be LAB were kept at -20°C with glycerol.

#### Identification and strain typing of Oenococcus oeni

The majority of LAB isolates with cocci morphology were confirmed to be *O. oeni* by the species-specific PCR according to Zapparoli et al. (1998). The DNA extraction was performed according to Ruiz-Barba et al. (2005).

Isolates of O. oeni were typed by the multilocus variable number tandem repeat (VNTR) method, following Claisse and Lonvaud-Funel (2012). Briefly, the primers were mixed in two separate solutions - Multiplex-1 (M1: 0.025 pmol of TR1 primer pairs and 0.1 pmol of TR2 ones) and Multiplex-2 (M2: 0.025 pmol of each TR3, TR4 and TR5 primer pairs) - using the Qiagen PCR multiplex kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) in a total volume of 10 µL, as described by the manufacturer. Samples were analysed using capillary electrophoresis by MWG-Eurofins-Operon (France). Then, 1 µL of the size standard (GenScan<sup>TM</sup> 1200 LIZ®, Applied Biosystems) was added to each of them. After a 5 min denaturalisation at 95°C, samples migrated for 5 min in a 3130xl Genetic Analyser (Applied Biosystems). The results obtained were analysed using GeneMarker V2.4.0 (SoftGenetics LLC., State College, PA, USA) and the script used by El Khoury et al. (2016). The discriminatory power of VNTR (i.e. the ability to distinguish between unrelated strains of O. oeni) was calculated using Simpson's index of diversity, DI (Hunter and Gaston, 1988). A minimum spanning tree (MST) was constructed with BioNumerics software (Applied Maths, version 6.6) in order to distribute the strains according to their VNTR profiles.

strains with th	lose of grap	e samples (Ta	idle 2) are marked in de	··· ·· ·· ··				
Samla	Vintaga	Dronarty <sup>a</sup>	Wariatiae of wina b	Icolatae idantifiad	O. oeni		I nlantarium	I lindnori
audinec	v miago	ruperty		ISUIAICS INCIIULICU	n. isolates	Main strains	т. рианиа ит	L. IIIIUIEI I
12-1 w	2012	Щ	GN+S+CA	11	11	<b>1Pw2</b> , 1Pw7	I	I
12-2w	2012	Щ	GN+CS+M	10	10	1Pw3, 1Pw7	ı	ı
12-3w	2012	Щ	GN	11	11	1Pw2, 1Pw4, 1Pw9	ı	ı
12-4w	2012	Щ	Μ	10	10	<b>1Pw2</b> , 1Pw3, 1Pw5, 1Pw7	ı	ı
12-5w	2012	Ц	GN	10	10	1Pw6, 1Pw7	ı	ı
12-6w	2012	F	GN	10	10	1Pw7		ı
12-7w	2012	D	GN+S	10	10	1Pw13		ı
12-8w	2012	D	GN	10	10	1Pw13	ı	
12-9w	2012	D	GN	10	10	1Pw8, 1Pw9, 1Pw10		ı
12-10w	2012	D	CS	11	10	1Pw9, 1Pw11	1	ı
12-11w	2012	D	CA+GN	11	11	1Pw10, 1Pw11, 1Pw12, 1P13	ı	I
12-12w	2012	D	S	10	10	1Pw5, 1Pw9, 1Pw10, 1Pw12, 1Pw13	ı	ı
12-13w	2012	D	CA	10	10	1Pw13	I	I
12-14w	2012	I	GN	10	10	1Pw14		
12-15w	2012	A	GN	10	10	1Pw16, 1Pw17	I	ı
12-16w	2012	Α	Rejected grapes	10	10	1Pw15, <b>1Pw16</b>	ı	ı
12-17w	2012	В	GN+CA	10	10	1Pw16	ı	ı
12-18w	2012	В	GN	10	10	1Pw16	ı	ı
12-19w	2012	В	GN+CS+S+CA	10	10	<b>1Pw16</b> , 1Pw17		ı
12-20w	2012	Ū	GN	10	10	1Pw18	ı	ı
12-21w	2012	Ū	М	10	10	1Pw19	I	I
12-22w	2012	Ū	Μ	10	10	1Pw19	ı	ı
12-23w	2012	Α	CA	10	10	1Pw15, <b>1Pw16</b>		ı
12-24w	2012	A	CA	10	10	<b>1Pw16</b> , 1Pw17	I	I
12-3GNesp	2012	A	GN	35	32	1Pw15, <b>1Pw16</b> , 1Pw17	3	I
12-3CAesp	2012	A	CA	38	20	1Pw1, 1Pw15	17	1
12-3CAinoL	2012	A	CA	36	36	1Pw1	I	I
12-3GNinoL	2012	A	GN	10	10	<b>1Pw16</b> , 1Pw17	I	I
13-1w	2013	Е	GN+CA+S	9	9	<b>1Pw2</b> , 2Pw6	ı	ı
13-2w	2013	Е	GN+CA+S	10	10	2Pw7, 2Pw8		

Chapter II

Table 3

13-3w	2013	ĹŦ	CA+CS	10	10	2.Pw9		
13-4w	2013	ſĽ.	GN	10	10	2Pw10		ı
13-5w	2013	Ц	GN	6	6	2Pw11, 2Pw12	ı	ı
13-6w	2013	IJ	CA+GN	10	10	2Pw13		ı
13-10w	2013	D	CA	3	3		ı	ı
13-11w	2013	D	GN	3	Э			ı
13-12w	2013	Η	GN	10	10	2Pw14, 2Pw17		
13-13w	2013	Η	GN	10	10	2Pw14, 2Pw15, 2Pw16, 2Pw17	ı	ı
13-14w	2013	Н	CA	10	10	2Pw16	ı	ı
13-15w	2013	Η	CS	10	10	2Pw2, 2Pw16, 2Pw17		ı
13-17w	2013	Α	GN	10	10	1Pw17, 2Pw2, 2Pw5,2Pw19, 2Pw21	ı	ı
13-18w	2013	A	GN	10	10	1Pw17, 2Pw5,2Pw20	ı	ı
13-19w	2013	Α	CA	10	10	1Pw17, 2Pw2, 2Pw5, 2Pw21	ı	ı
13-Vi2FB	2013	A	GN	10	10	2Pw22, 2Pw23, 2Pw24	ı	
TOTAL		6		507	485		21	1
n strains					150		15	1
<sup>a</sup> See Table 1								

<sup>b</sup> GN, Grenache; S, Syrah; CA, Carignan; CS, Cabernet Sauvignon; M, Merlot.

Species identification and strain typing of lactobacilli and other non-Oenococcus isolates

Non-*Oenococcus* isolates were identified with the 16S-ARDRA method and *Msel* digestion according to Rodas et al. (2003). DNA was extracted and PCR products were separated as described in 2.3. The profiles obtained were confirmed by 16S fragment sequencing by Macrogen (Rodas et al., 2005). All isolates identified as *Lactobacillus plantarum* were confirmed by *recA* gene multiplex PCR using the same primers and conditions as Torriani et al. (2001).

All non-*Oenococcus* were typed using rep-PCR with GTG<sub>5</sub> (Hurtado et al., 2010) and RAPD-PCR with M13 primer (Zapparoli et al., 2000) techniques. The results obtained from both techniques were analysed together with BioNumerics software (Applied Maths). The similarities between digitized profiles were calculated using the Pearson correlation with 1% optimization and 2.5% curve smoothing, and an unweighted pair group algorithm with arithmetic averages (UPGMA) dendrogram was derived from the profiles. The dendrograms were analysed bearing in mind that the strains were defined at a minimum similarity level of 90%. The strain diversity of *L. plantarum*, the main species found in grape samples, was calculated using Simpson's DI (Hunter and Gaston, 1988).

### Analysis of LAB on the grapes surface by high-throughput DNA sequencing (HTS)

#### DNA extraction and sequencing

The same grape samples (18) used for LAB isolation from the 2013 vintage were analysed by HTS. Genomic DNA was extracted from grape must samples in duplicate as described in Portillo et al. (2016). Extracted DNA was stored at -20°C until further processing. The V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene was amplified in triplicate for each sample replicate using the primer pair 515F/799Rm with adapters for the sequencing by the equipment PMG from Ion Torrent with chips 318. Amplification and sequencing were performed as described elsewhere for the analysis of bacterial communities (Portillo et al., 2016). Briefly, the universal primer 515F (GTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA) included a 10-bp barcode unique to each amplified sample. The reverse primer 799Rm (CVGGGTATCTAATCCBGTT) was a modification of the universal primer 799R (CKGGGTATCTAATCCMGTT) (Chelius and Triplett, 2001) in which the two nucleotides K and M were substituted by the nucleotides V and B. This modification makes it possible to include the amplification of the genus *Oenococcus*, which was otherwise discriminated by the 799R primer, as we tested *in silico*. All primer sequences used in this study with their adapters and barcodes and PCR reactions were the same as in Portillo et al. (2016). PCR products were pooled by sample and cleaned using a GeneRead Size Selection kit (Qiagen). Cleaned PCR products were submitted to the Centre for Omic Sciences (Reus, Spain) where their quality was checked by a bioanalyser and their quantity adjusted for sequencing.

#### Data analysis

Raw sequences were analysed using QIIME v1.8.0 (Caporaso et al., 2010) and treated as described previously in Portillo et al. (2016). Operational taxonomic units (OTUs) were assigned using QIIME's uclust-based (Edgar, 2010) open-reference OTU-picking workflow, with a threshold of 97% pairwise identity. A final OTU table was created, excluding unaligned sequences, singletons (sequences observed just once), and sequences matching plant mitochondria. To avoid biases generated by differences in sequencing depth, the OTU table was rarefied to an even depth of 370 sequences per sample in comparisons of all sample types in this study. Samples represented by less than 370 sequences after all the quality filtering steps were discarded.

Estimates of alpha diversity (within-sample species richness) were calculated by analysing the Chao1 and Observed-OTU indexes. The Chao1 index considers the total observed species and the number of species observed just once and twice (singletons and doubletons). The observed OTU index considers the total number of observed species.

#### Results

#### Isolation of LAB from grapes and wines and identification of species

Grape samples showed growth in MRSm3 plates in 20 out of the 30 cases, from which 565 LAB isolates were obtained. LAB isolates were obtained from grapes by the three ways of processing the samples: 23% of the isolates came from whole berries, 40% from must and 36% from pulp. For *L. plantarum* the proportions were 15%, 48% and 36% respectively, and for *O. oeni* they were 8%, 38% and 54%.

The samples of wines on which MLF was performed showed growth in MRSm3 plates in 40 out of the 49 cases, from which 1,339 LAB isolates were obtained. The number of isolates was considerable so we decided to identify and typify only 254 isolates (45%) from grapes (Table 2), and 507 isolates (38%) from wine (Table 3). They were chosen randomly, about 10 colonies from each plate (which had 20-30 colonies each), so the number of colonies was proportional to the different morphologies.

The predominant species in grape samples was *L. plantarum* (48.4%), followed by *O. oeni* (21%). Other species found are also shown in Table 2. A total of 123 *L. plantarum* isolates came from 11 grape samples from all eight vineyards. A total of 53 *O. oeni* isolates were obtained from only 10 of the 20 grape samples (Table 2). Both *L. plantarum* and *O oeni* were isolated more frequently in Carignan (68% and 64%, respectively) than in Grenache grapes (32% and 36% respectively), but these differences were not statistically significant, because of the considerable variability between samples. The predominant species in wine samples (Table 3) was *O. oeni* (95.7%), and a few *L. plantarum* (21 isolates) and one *L. lindneri* were also isolated from them.

#### *Typing and phylogenetic distribution of O. oeni isolates*

The 538 *O. oeni* isolates from grapes and wines were typed by the multilocus VNTR method, resulting 16 different profiles from grapes and 150 from wines (Tables 2 and 3). Two of these VNTR profiles – *id est*, strains – (1Pw2 and 1Pw16) were present in grapes and wine samples, and 11 strains were present in different wines. Therefore, 164 *O. oeni* strains were obtained.

The number of alleles in the VNTR-PCR products of these *O. oeni* isolates were 43, 5, 5, 4 and 4 for TR1, TR2, TR3, TR4 and TR5, respectively, and the number of repeats varied from 2 to 51 for TR1, 1 to 5 for TR2 and for TR3, 2 to 5 for TR4, and 1 to 4 for TR5. Some of the dominant alleles were found in more than 70% of the strains, such as allele 3 for TR2, allele 4 for TR3 and allele 3 for TR4. When Simpson's index of diversity was analysed, TR1 showed the highest discriminatory power (DI = 0.883), followed by TR5 (DI = 0.701). The other TR showed low DIs: 0.450 (TR4), 0.440 (TR3) and 0.168 (TR2). When all five TR regions were combined together, the 164 strains mentioned above were obtained, with a Simpson DI = 0.935. These DIs were

also calculated separately for the isolates from grapes (DI = 0.725) and for those from wines (DI = 0.928).

The most abundant *O. oeni* strain was 1Pw16 (Tables 2 and 3). Six *O. oeni* strains were found in both vintages: 1Pw1, 1Pw2, 1Pw16, 1Pw17, 2Pw7 and 2Pw19. Some of the VNTR profiles found in low proportions, exclusively in cellars A and E, were coincident with profiles of two *O. oeni* commercial strains.



**Fig. 1**. Minimum spanning tree (MST) of 164 *O. oeni* strains typified by VNTR, according their isolation from grapes (green) or wines (violet). Each circle represents a strain and their diameters are proportional to the number of isolates for every strain. The biggest circle of cluster III is strain 1Pw16. The biggest ones of cluster II are strains 1Pw1 (left) and 1Pw13 (right).  $C_1$  and  $C_2$  are isolates coincident with profiles of two commercial strains.

As shown in the MST (Figs. 1 and 2), the *O. oeni* population found was quite diverse, but there were three phylogenetic clusters that contained more than half of the strains: cluster I (11% isolates), II (14% isolates) and III (41% isolates). Clusters II and III have a common tree root (that is to say, strain 1Pw2) found in grape and wine samples.

Two strains were predominant in cluster II (Fig. 1): 1Pw1, which was isolated from both grapes and wines, and 1Pw13, found exclusively in wine samples. On the other

hand, strains in cluster I and most of those in cluster III were isolated exclusively from wines. The strain 1Pw16 stands out from the others as being the predominant strain in wine but it was also found in grapes (small green sector inside the circle) (Fig. 1).



**Fig. 2**. Minimum spanning tree of 164 *O. oeni* strains typified by VNTR, according the different properties from which they were isolated: A (violet), B (brown), D (turquoise), E (blue cyan), F (yellow), G (blue purple), H (red) and I (green). See Fig. 1 for more details.

#### *Typing and phylogenetic distribution* of non-Oenococcus *isolates*

The 223 isolates of non-*Oenococcus* LAB species (Tables 2 and 3) were typed using rep-PCR with  $GTG_5$  and RAPD-PCR with M13 primer. Some of the isolates (23 *L. plantarum*, one *F. tropaeoli* and three *P. pentosaceus*) were not typed due to difficulties in growing them and obtaining enough DNA. Eight strains of *L. plantarum* were coincident in both grapes and wine.

For each species, a dendrogram was obtained with typed isolates (Fig. 3 for *L*. *plantarum* and Fig. S1 in the supplementary data for the other five species). Considering that strains were regarded as different if they showed a similarity below 90%, a wide



**Fig. 3**. Phylogenetic dendrogram obtained from RAPD-PCR(M13) and  $\text{GTG}_5$ -PCR fingerprints for 121 *Lactobacillus plantarum* isolates of this work. Similarities (%) are shown at left. Isolate names and source (variety, property and grape/wine: see Table 1) are at right.

variety of strains was obtained for each species: 50 *L. plantarum*, 11 *F. tropaeoli*, seven *L. lindneri*, six *L. sanfranciscensis*, four *P. pentosaceus* and four *L. mali*.

Simpson's index of diversity was calculated for *L. plantarum*, the dominant non-*Oenococcus* species found, from the numbers of the 121 isolates distributed in each of the 50 strains (Fig. 3). The obtained DI was high (0.967). As can be seen, the dendrogram of *L. plantarum* showed two clusters with a similarity of 40%. The number of *L. plantarum* strains from Carignan (31) was greater than from Grenache (11 strains), as was the case for isolates.

Analysis of LAB on the grapes surface by high-throughput DNA sequencing (HTS)

Grape samples from the 2013 vintage (Table 4) were analysed in duplicate by the HTS method and 418,000 sequences were obtained (257 bp on average). Moreover, 6,558 different OTUs were obtained with a 97% of identity. In order to compare the taxonomic composition and diversity, 370 sequences were randomly chosen in each sample. Samples 10G and 12G were discarded for having fewer than 370 sequences. Grenache samples showed a higher diversity of OTUs (eight samples, with an average of 94 OTUs) than Carignan samples (six samples, with an average of 72 OTUs). Results were similar between sampling and DNA extraction replicates. Thus, according to the observed OTUs (Table 4) and the Chao1 index, 1G, 2G, 5G, 7G, 13G and 18G seem to be the samples that showed most species richness.

*Firmicutes* was the main phyla detected in half of the samples (Table 4). *Oenococcus* was detected in 15 of the 16 samples and it was the most abundant genus in the Grenache samples 1G and 2G (17.3%). *Lactobacillus* was detected in 9 of the 16 samples, mostly in samples 1G and 2G, with 5.6%. The average proportion of *Oenococcus* and *Lactobacillus* detected in all the samples was 5.8% and 1%, respectively.

#### Discussion

In this study, the autochthonous LAB from vineyards and wines in the Priorat region were comprehensively isolated, identified and typed. A total of 761 LAB isolates were identified and typed (Tables 2 and 3). As expected, most of the 538 isolates of *O. oeni* came from samples of wine performing MLF. However, the most considerable aspect

95

 Table 4

 Main bacterial phyla, family and genera found (especially *Oenococcus* and *Lactobacillus*) in grapes surface analysed by high-throughput sequencing. All samples were from 2013 vintage. Data are the average of duplicates for each sample.

<sup>a</sup> See Table 1 <sup>b</sup> GN, Grenache; CA, Carignan

Chapter II

was finding 53 *O. oeni* isolates from grapes (Table 2). In some studies, such as Bae et al. (2006), Sieiro et al. (1990), and recently Godálová et al. (2016), some LAB have been isolated from grapes, but not *O. oeni*. Only Garijo et al. (2011) have been able to isolate a colony of *O. oeni* from grapes. Moreover, the DNA of *O. oeni* has been detected in grapes (Renouf et al., 2005; Renouf et al., 2007) by PCR-DGGE of the *rpoB* gene, although no *Oenococcus* has been isolated. Alternatively, *O. oeni* has been isolated from grape juice samples already that had entered in the cellar (Cruz-Pio et al., 2017; Saguir et al., 2009).

*O. oeni* was isolated from grape samples in this study thanks to the exhaustive sampling and the use of media that were richer than usual. Moreover, a sample pre-enrichment was used, and three different cultures were carried out: must, pulp and whole berries. Using the three different cultures was useful and complementary, since *O. oeni* was isolated mostly from must and pulp (38 and 54% respectively), but there was also a non-negligible 8% from whole berries. The three methods gave similar proportions for isolates of *L. plantarum*, and the proportions found in whole berries were even higher for all the LAB isolates (23%).

The total number of LAB isolates of the different species (Table 2) was greater in samples of Carignan than in Grenache, although there were no statistical differences, despite the fact that similar numbers of samples from both varieties had been analysed. One possible explanation could be the differences in skin composition, since the thicker skin of Carignan than Grenache grapes (Rosenquist and Morrison, 1989) may allow a better microbial adherence to Carignan.

The most abundant species found in grape samples was *L. plantarum* (48% of isolates), present in both vintages and on all the properties. This species has been reported several times in grape juice or must (Fleet et al., 1984; Pardo and Zúñiga, 1992; Rodas et al., 2005).

Some other LAB species previously reported in grapes and wine were also found: for example, *P. pentosaceus* (Lonvaud-Funel et al., 1991), *L. mali* (Rodas et al., 2005), *L. lindneri* (Bae et al., 2006) and *F. tropaeoli* (González-Arenzana et al., 2012). On the other hand, *L. sanfranciscensis* has never been previously isolated from grape must. In fact, it is exclusive to sourdough because of its preference for fermenting maltose and for its requirement of yeast extractives (Gobbetti and Corsetti, 1997). This suggests a

contamination, or, more probably, a misidentification because the 16S sequence of *L*. *sanfranciscensis* is very similar to that of other *Lactobacillus*, such as *L. florum* (Endo et al., 2010) or *L. fructivorans* (Valcheva et al., 2007), which are more related to flowers and fruits.

The VNTR profiles of *O. oeni* isolates gave a total of 164 different strains. The PCR products of the five TRs gave numbers of alleles and their repeats similar to those found by Claisse and Lonvaud (2012), who developed this method for *O. oeni*. Simpson's indexes of discrimination showed good differentiation between strains, particularly for TR1 (DI = 0.883) and the combination of the five TR together (DI = 0.935). All this gives us confidence in these VNTR results. The diversity index was much higher in wine isolates (DI = 0.928) than in those from grape berries (DI = 0.725). Somehow similarly, very recently Cruz-Pio et al. (2017) have found a higher genotypic diversity index in wine isolates than in grape must ones.

Some *O. oeni* strains were found in both vintages, and some were found on different properties. Significantly, two strains were coincident in grapes and in wines made with these grapes: 1Pw2 and 1Pw16. They were the most abundant strains isolated in this study (Figs. 1 and 2). Further work is required with these autochthonous *O. oeni* strains in order to understand their technological abilities in the performance of MLF. Moreover, sequencing their genomes and comparing them with those of other known strains in order to perform phylogenomic analyses, as in Campbell-Sills et al. (2015), would reveal the specific genetic features related with their abilities. Additionally, two *O. oeni* commercial strains were found in low proportions in cellars A and E. Notably, cellar A was the only one using commercial strains for other wines, but not the wines used here.

Minimum spanning trees (MST) were constructed with the VNTR data of *O. oeni* strains (Figs. 1 and 2). Our analysis has found 164 *O. oeni* strains isolated from 10 grape samples and 44 Priorat wines, which shows a picture of the biodiversity of this species in this small but prestigious wine region. It also shows the genetic relationships between these strains, as previously described (Claisse and Lonvaud-Funel, 2014). Most of the 16 *O. oeni* strains isolated from grapes (Fig. 1, green circles) were relatively close, located in clusters II and III. The results show that the common tree root of clusters II and III (strain 1Pw2) was isolated from grapes and wines, and that these

clusters include most strains in grapes, from several properties (Fig. 2). Therefore, this strain could be the phylogenetic origin of most of the strains now found in this wine region.

The few previously published studies describing *O. oeni* strains with MST of VNTR patterns (Claisse and Lonvaud-Funel, 2012; El Khoury et al., 2016) also included many strains and suggested that there was a considerable genotypic diversity of *O. oeni* and that several phylogenetic subgroups were somehow related with the geographical origin. Nevertheless, they studied strains from very different wine producing areas, while in the current study all the strains were isolated in the small region of Priorat. Recently, Garofalo et al. (2015) have also found a huge diversity of strains in isolates from wines from the North-Apulian region. Our results suggest that the strain diversity of *O. oeni* may be higher than previously thought, even within vineyards and properties, at least in a region such as Priorat, which is geographically very diverse and where malolactic starters have scarcely been used.

This study is the first survey of non-*Oenococcus* LAB strains in grapes and wines, and seeks to determine the phylogenetic distribution of strains belonging to six different LAB species. Simpson's index of discrimination calculated for the typed isolates of *L*. *plantarum* showed good differentiation between strains, with a very high diversity (DI = 0.967). We did not find a clear relationship between phylogenetically closer strains and the varieties or properties (Fig. 3). Nevertheless, most isolates of the same strain were from the same property and variety. This confirms the goodness of the dendrogram.

The grape samples of 2013 vintage used for LAB isolation were also analysed by HTS. The complete analysis of the bacterial communities in these samples was recently reported (Portillo et al., 2016). *Firmicutes* was one of the main phyla detected besides *Proteobacteria* (Table 4). Previous HTS studies of grape microbiota had found *Proteobacteria* to be the main phylum (Bokulich et al., 2012). Nevertheless, it has recently been shown that bacterial communities are strongly influenced by geographical region or variety, and the *Firmicutes* phylum has been found to be predominant in some areas (Bokulich et al., 2014).

To our knowledge, HTS has never detected *Oenococcus* in grape berries, although it has detected other related genera such as *Leuconostoc* (Bokulich et al., 2012). An average of almost 6% of *Oenococcus* means that it has a not negligible presence in grapes. A key

factor in finding the DNA of *Oenococcus* was the use of the primer 799Rm, slightly modified from 799R, so that the amplification of this genus, otherwise discriminated, could be included.

Most of the samples that showed greater bacterial diversity according to Chao1 and Observed OTU indexes (Table 4) were the ones that also presented the highest proportion of *Oenococcus* (for example 1G, 2G, 7G and 13G). As expected, the samples with most *Oenococcus* (1G and 2G) were the ones with highest proportion of family *Leuconostocaceae*. *Lactobacillus*, the most abundant genus isolated from grapes, was also detected by HTS (1%), but to a lesser extent than *Oenococcus*. This may be because faster-growing LAB such as *Lactobacillus* would be isolated more abundantly than other species, while HTS analyses the bacterial DNA and so it is proportional to the real bacterial numbers.

*Oenococcus* DNA was detected even in samples in which no isolates of *O. oeni* were obtained, such as 1G or 7G (Table 2), which suggests either that their population is very low, or that their cells were VBNC (viable but not culturable) (Millet and Lonvaud-Funel, 2000). Unlike *Lactobacillus, Oenococcus* is always difficult to culture. Anyway, HTS and culture methods were complementary and, most importantly, the HTS results confirmed the presence of *Oenococcus*, which had also been isolated from the grape berry samples.

#### Conclusions

A large survey was carried out on autochthonous LAB from vineyards and wines in Priorat. The most important contribution of the study was that several strains of *O. oeni* were isolated from grapes. The phylogenetic distribution of typed *O. oeni* strains showed considerable diversity, which was confirmed by the Simpson's index of diversity. Besides *O. oeni*, several strains of *Lactobacillus* and other LAB species were isolated and typed, mainly from grapes. Most of them were *L. plantarum*, which also showed considerable diversity. Furthermore, the HTS analysis confirmed a considerable presence of *Oenococcus* and *Lactobacillus* in the grape samples.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the European commission in the framework of the FP7-SME project Wildwine (grant agreement n° 315065), in which the Council of the DOQ Priorat and the Ferrer-Bobet winery took part. We also acknowledge the assistance of the other properties that provided samples. J. Franquès enjoys a predoctoral fellowship from the Universitat Rovira i Virgili. M. C. Portillo is the recipient of a Beatriu de Pinòs grant with the support of the Generalitat of Catalonia and the program COFUND Marie Curie Actions of the 7th Framework Program for R+D of EU. We thank Sergi Ferrer from the Universitat de València for his help with BioNumerics software and dendrograms. We also thank Mariette el Khoury from the Université de Bordeaux for her help with VNTR results.

#### References

- Bae, S., Fleet, G.H., Heard, G.M., 2006. Lactic acid bacteria associated with wine grapes from several Australian vineyards. J. Appl. Microbiol. 100, 712-727.
- Bartowsky, E.J., 2005. *Oenococcus oeni* and malolactic fermentation- moving into the molecular arena. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 11, 174-187.
- Bokulich, N.A., Joseph, C.M.L., Allen, G., Benson, A.K., Mills, D.A., 2012. Next-generation sequencing reveals significant bacterial diversity of botrytized wine. PLoS ONE. 7, e36357.
- Bokulich, N.A., Ohta, M., Richardson, P.M., Mills, D.A., 2013. Monitoring seasonal changes in wineryresident microbiota. PLoS ONE. 8, e66437.
- Bokulich, N.A., Thorngate, J.H., Richardson, P.M., Mills, D.A., 2014. Microbial biogeography of wine grapes is conditioned by cultivar, vintage, and climate. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 111, E139-E148.
- Bordas, M., Araque, I., Alegret, J.O., El Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Rozès, N., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2013. Isolation, selection, and characterization of highly ethanol-tolerant strains of *Oenococcus oeni* from south Catalonia. Int. Microbiol. 16, 113-123.
- Campbell-Sills, H., El Khoury, M., Favier, M., Romano, A., Biasoli, F., Spano, G., Sherman, D.J., Bouchez, O., Coton, E., Coton, M., Okada, S., Tanaka, N., Dols-Lafargue, M., Lucas, P.M., 2015. Phylogenomic analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* reveals specific domestication of strains to cider and wines. Genome Biol. Evol. 7, 1506-1518.

- Caporaso, J.G., Kuczynski, J., Stombaugh, J., Bittinger, K., Bushman, F.D., Costello, E.K., Fierer, N., Peña, A.G., Goodrich, J.K., Gordon, J.I., Huttley, G.A., Kelley, S.T., Knights, D., Koenig, J.E., Ley, R.E., Lozupone, C.A., McDonald, D., Muegge, B.D., Pirrung, M., Reeder, J., Sevinsky, J.R., Turnbaugh, P.J., Walters, W.A., Widmann, J., Yatsunenko, T., Zaneveld, J., Knight, R., 2010. QIIME allows analysis of highthroughput community sequencing data. Nature Meth. 7, 335-336.
- Caporaso, J.G., Lauber, C.L., Walters, W.A., Berg-Lyons, D., Huntley, J., Fierer, N., Owens, S.M., Betley, J., Fraser, L., Bauer, M., Gormley, N., Gilbert, J.A., Smith, G., Knight, R., 2012. Ultrahigh-throughput microbial community analysis on the Illumina HiSeq and MiSeq platforms. ISME J. 6, 1621-1624.
- Chelius, M.K., Triplett, E.W., 2001. The diversity of archaea and bacteria in association with the roots of Zea mays L. Microb. Ecol. 41, 252-263.
- Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2012. Development of a multilocus variable number of tandem repeat typing method for *Oenococcus oeni*. Food Microbiol. 30, 304-307.
- Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2014. Multiplex variable number of tandem repeats for *Oenococcus oeni* and applications. Food Microbiol. 38, 80-86.
- Cruz-Pio, L.E., Poveda, M., Alberto, M.R., Ferrer, S., Pardo, I., 2017. Exploring the biodiversity of two groups of *Oenococcus oeni* isolated from grape musts and wines: Are they equally diverse ? Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 40, 1-10.
- Davis, C.R., Wibowo, D., Lee, T.H., Fleet, G.H., 1988. Properties of wine lactic acid bacteria: Their potential enological significance. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 39, 137-142.
- De Man, J.C., Rogosa, M., Sharpe, M.E., 1960. A medium for the cultivation of lactobacilli. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 23, 130-135.
- Edgar, R.C., 2010. Search and clustering orders of magnitude faster than BLAST. BioInformatics 26, 2460-2461.
- El Khoury, M., Campbell-Sills, H., Salin, F., Guichoux, E., Claisse, O., Lucas, P.M., 2016. Biogeography of *Oenococcus oeni* reveals distinctive but non-specific populations in wine-producing regions. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 83, e02322-16.
- Endo, A., Futagawa-Endo, Y., Sakamoto, M., Kitahara, M., Dicks, L.M.T., 2010. Lactobacillus florum sp. nov., a fructophilic species isolated from flowers. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 60, 2478-2482.
- Fleet, G.H., Lafon-Lafourcade, S., Ribéreau-Gayon, P., 1984. Evolution of yeasts and lactic acid bacteria during fermentation and storage of Bordeaux wines. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 48, 1034-1038.
- Garijo, P., López, R., Santamaría, P., Ocón, E., Olarte, C., Sanz, S., Gutiérrez, A.R., 2011. Presence of enological microorganisms in the grapes and the air of a vineyard during the ripening period. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 233, 359-365.

- Garofalo, C., El-Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Bely, M., Russo, P., Spano, G., Capozzi, V., 2015. Autochthonous starter cultures and indigenous grape variety for regional wine production. J. Appl. Microbiol. 118, 1395-1408.
- Gobbetti, M., Corsetti, A., 1997. Lactobacillus sanfrancisco a key sourdough lactic acid bacterium: a review. Food Microbiol. 14, 175-187.
- Godálová, Z., Kraková, L., Puškárová, A., Bučková, M., Kuchta, T., Piknová, L., Pangallo, D., 2016. Bacterial consortia at different wine fermentation phases of two typical Central European grape varieties: Blaufränkisch (Frankovka modrá) and Grüner Veltline (Veltlínske zelené). Int. J. Food Microbiol. 217, 110-116.
- González-Arenzana, L., López, R., Santamaría, P., López-Alfaro, I., 2012. Application of the different electrophoresis techniques to the detection and identification of lactic acid bacteria in wines. In: Ghowsi, K. (Ed.), Electrophoresis. Intec. Open Science, pp. 137-156.
- González-Arenzana L., Santamaría P., López R., López-Alfaro I., 2013. Indigenous lactic acid bacteria communities in alcoholic and malolactic fermentations of Tempranillo wines elaborated in ten wineries of La Rioja (Spain). Food Res. Int. 50, 438-445.
- Henick-Kling, T., 1993. Malolactic fermentation. In: Fleet GH (ed) Wine microbiology and biotechnology. Harwood Academic, Chur, Switzerland, pp. 289-326.
- Hunter, P.R., Gaston, M.A., 1988. Numerical index of the discriminatory ability of typing systems: an application of Simpson's index of diversity. J. Clin. Microbiol. 26, 2465-2466.
- Hurtado, A., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., Rozès, N., 2010. Evaluation of a single and combined inoculation of a *Lactobacillus pentosus* starter for processing cv. *Arbequina* natural green olives. Food Microbiol. 27, 731-740.
- Liu, S.Q., 2002. Malolactic fermentation in wine beyond deacidification. J. Appl. Microbiol. 92, 589-601.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., Joyeux, A., Ledoux, O., 1991. Specific enumeration of lactic acid bacteria in fermenting grape must and wine by colony hybridization with non-isotopic DNA probes. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 71, 501-508.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1999. Lactic acid bacteria in the quality improvement and depreciation of wine. Anton. van Leeuwenhoek. 76, 317-331.
- Millet, V., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2000. The viable but non-culturable state of wine microorganisms during storage. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 30, 136-141.
- Pardo, I., Zúñiga, M., 1992. Lactic acid bacteria in Spanish red rosé and white musts and wines under cellar conditions. J. Food Sci. 57, 392-395.

- Piao, H., Hawley, E., Kopf, S., DeScenzo, R., Sealock, S., Henick-Kling, T., Hess, M., 2015. Insights into the bacterial community and its temporal succession during the fermentation of wine grapes. Front. Microbiol. 6, 809, 1-12.
- Portillo, M.C., Franquès, J., Araque, I., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2016. Bacterial diversity of Grenache and Carignan grape surface from different vineyards at Priorat wine region (Catalonia, Spain). Int. J. Food Microbiol. 219, 56-63.
- Portillo, M.C., Mas, A., 2016. Analysis of microbial diversity and dynamics during wine fermentation of Grenache grape variety by high-throughput barcoding sequencing. LWT - Food Sci. Technol. 72, 317-321.
- Renouf, V., Claisse, O, Lonvaud-Funel A., 2005. Understanding the microbial ecosystem on the grape berry surface through numeration and identification of yeast and bacteria. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 11, 316-327.
- Renouf, V., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2007. Inventory and monitoring of wine microbial consortia. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 75, 149-164.
- Rodas, A.M., Ferrer S., Pardo I., 2003. 16S-ADRA, a tool for identification of lactic acid bacteria isolated from grape must and wine. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 26, 412-422.
- Rodas, A.M., Ferrer, S., Pardo, I., 2005. Polyphasic study of wine *Lactobacillus* strains: taxonomic implications. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 55, 197-207.
- Rosenquist, J.K., Morrison, J.C., 1989. Some factors affecting cuticle and wax accumulation on grape berries. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 40, 241-244.
- Ruiz-Barba, J.L., Maldonado-Barragán, A., Jiménez-Díaz, R., 2005. Small-scale total DNA extraction from bacteria and yeast for PCR applications. Anal. Biochem. 347, 333-335.
- Saguir, F.M., Campos, I.E.L., Maturano, C., Manca de Nadra, M.C., 2009. Identification of dominant lactic acid bacteria isolated from grape juices. Assessment of its biochemical activities relevant to flavor development in wine. Int. J. Wine Res. 1, 175-185.
- Sieiro, C., Cansado, J., Agrelo, D., Velázquez, J.B., Villa, T.G., 1990. Isolation and enological characterization of malolactic bacteria from the vineyards of North-western Spain. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 56, 2936-2938.
- Torriani, S., Felis, G., Dellaglio, F., 2001. Differentiation of *Lactobacillus plantarum*, L. pentosus and L. paraplantarum by recA gene sequence analysis and multiplex PCR assay with recA gene-derived primers. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67, 3450-3454.
- Valcheva, R., Kabadjova, P., Rachman, C., Ivanova, I., Onno, B., Prévost, H., Dousset, X., 2007. A rapid PCR procedure for the specific identification of *Lactobacillus sanfranciscensis*, based on the 16S-23S intergenic spacer regions. J. Appl. Microbiol. 102, 290-302.

- Wibowo, D., Eschenbruch, R., Davis, C.R., Fleet, G.H., Lee, T.H., 1985. Occurrence and growth of lactic acid bacteria in wine: a review. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 36, 302-312.
- Zapparoli, G., Torriani, S., Pesente, P., Dellaglio, F., 1998. Design and evaluation of malolactic enzyme gene targeted primers for rapid identification and detection of *Oenococcus oeni* in wine. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 27, 243-246.
- Zapparoli, G., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., Torriani, S., Dellaglio, F., 2000. Genomic DNA fingerprinting of *Oenococcus oeni* strains by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis and randomly amplified polymorphic DNA-PCR. Curr. Microbiol. 40, 351-355.
- Zarraonaindia, I., Owens, S.M., Weisenhorn, P., West, K., Hampton-Marcell, J., Lax, S., Bokulich, N.A., Mills, D.A., Martin, G., Taghavi, S., van der Lelie, D., Gilbert, J.A., 2015. The soil microbiome influences grapevine-associated microbiota. mBio. 6, e02527-14.

#### Supplementary data





*Fructobacillus tropaeoli* (D) and eight *Pediococcus pentosaceus* (E), all isolated in this work. Similarities (%) are shown at left. Isolate names and source (variety, property and grape/wine: see Table 1) are at right.
### **CHAPTER III**

### Selection and characterization of autochthonous strains of *Oenococcus oeni* for vinification in Priorat (Catalonia, Spain)

Judit Franquès<sup>1</sup>, Isabel Araque<sup>1</sup>, Mariette El Khoury<sup>2</sup>, Patrick M. Lucas<sup>2</sup>, Cristina Reguant<sup>1</sup> & Albert Bordons<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Grup de Biotecnologia Enològica, Departament de Bioquímica i Biotecnologia, Facultat d'Enologia, Universitat Rovira i Virgili, c/ Marcel·lí Domingo 1, Campus Sescelades N4, 43005 Tarragona, Catalonia, Spain

<sup>2</sup>Unité d'Œnologie, Institut des Sciences de la Vigne et du Vin, Université de Bordeaux, F-33882 Villenave d'Ornon, France

\*Corresponding author: Albert Bordons

Tel: +34 977 558043; Fax: +34 977 558232; e-mail address: albert.bordons@urv.cat

OENO One 52 (2018), 45-56. doi: 10.20870/oeno-one.2018.52.1.1908

#### Abstract

The use of autochthonous strains of *Oenococcus oeni* for inducing malolactic fermentation (MLF) in wines is increasing because they are well adapted to the conditions of a specific area. The main aim of this work was to select *O. oeni* strains from Priorat (Catalonia, Spain) wines that would be able to carry out the MLF while maintaining the characteristics of the wine. Forty-five autochthonous strains were selected based on their degradation of L-malic acid, resistance to low pH and high ethanol, and the absence of biogenic amine genes. The three strains with the best characteristics were inoculated and MLF was carried out successfully with the final wines showing good characteristics. One of the inoculated *O. oeni* strains would be a good candidate to study as possible starter culture. It shows that autochthonous *O. oeni* strains, once selected, have the potential to be used as an inoculum for wines.

#### Keywords

Autochthonous strains - Malolactic fermentation - Oenococcus oeni - Priorat - Wine

#### Introduction

*Oenococcus oeni* is the major species among lactic acid bacteria (LAB) involved in the malolactic fermentation (MLF) of wine (Wibowo et al., 1985; Henick-Kling, 1993). During MLF, L-malic acid is decarboxylated to L-lactic acid, resulting in wine deacidification. This is a crucial step in red winemaking as it provides enhanced organoleptic qualities and microbial stabilization of the wine (Davis et al., 1988; Lonvaud-Funel, 1999; Liu, 2002; Bartowsky, 2005; Cappello et al., 2017).

MLF can be induced by inoculating commercial starters of *O. oeni*. However, this is not always successful because wine is a very harsh environment for bacterial growth (Coucheney et al., 2005; Spano and Massa, 2006; Ruiz et al., 2010), mainly due to the presence of ethanol (Capucho and San Romão, 1994; Zapparoli et al., 2009). The other limiting conditions of wine (few nutrients, phenolic compounds, low pH) may restrict cell viability in such a way as to make MLF sluggish or even fail (Carreté et al., 2002). In addition, the application of similar commercial bacterial starters across different world regions may lead to a certain product uniformity (Mas et al., 2016). Hence, the application of an autochthonous starter culture, well adapted to the conditions of a specific wine-producing area, has already been suggested (Nielsen et al., 1996; Ruiz et al., 2010). For this reason, several studies have been performed on the characterization of *O. oeni* biodiversity with the aim of selecting putative autochthonous starter cultures (Capozzi et al., 2010; Capozzi et al., 2014; González-Arenzana et al., 2014).

Climate change poses a major additional problem for MLF. Over the last 10-30 years, evidences of earlier fruit maturation patterns, and consequently modified vine development, have been observed, both of which have been attributed to rising temperatures worldwide (Jones et al., 2005). The faster ripening of the grapes leads to a higher sugar content and therefore a higher ethanol content in the wines (Mira de Orduña, 2010; Webb et al., 2011). In the prestigious qualified appellation of Priorat in southern Catalonia (northeast Spain), wines easily reach an ethanol content of 14%, and sometimes more (De Herralde et al., 2012). The low acidity of these wines together with the earlier fruit maturation patterns diminishes their L-malic acid content, thus restricting the growth of *O. oeni*. Resistance to these harsh conditions (high ethanol and low pH) was the main criterion for strain selection in this work.

The preferences of consumers call for superior wines from a particular region to possess unique qualities and character (terroir wines) that differentiate them from wines of the same variety from other regions (Bisson et al., 2002). Wines perceived as being of high quality can be produced anywhere, even though, according to the concept of terroir, the local environment will influence the composition of the wine produced in a specific growing region (Gilbert et al., 2014; Zarraonaindia et al., 2015). Among other things, this involves the contribution of the indigenous microbiota in shaping the unique quality of the wine (Bartowsky et al., 2015).

A huge diversity of autochthonous *O. oeni* strains performing MLF has been found in wines (Reguant and Bordons, 2003; El Khoury et al., 2017), and this diversity is important within the same location (López et al., 2007; Cappello et al., 2010). Population structure analyses of strains in wines from diverse geographic origins have shown that there are two major genetic groups of *O. oeni* strains, known as A and B (Bilhère et al., 2009; Bridier et al., 2010). For this reason, a minimal genetic characterization of the selected strains using the single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) method was included as an aim in this work.

Another decisive characteristic for our strain selection was the absence of the ability to produce biogenic amines (BA), which are compounds that are undesirable in wines because they may induce headaches, respiratory distress, hyper-hypotension and various allergenic disorders (Silla-Santos, 1996). Different results have been reported for BA production by *O. oeni* and other LAB and it is of utmost importance to avoid formation of these amines during MLF (Costantini et al., 2006; Landete et al., 2007a).

The main aim of this study was therefore to characterize LAB strains isolated from Priorat wine samples in order to select those with the best characteristics for application as oenological starter cultures. Hence, the selected strains needed to be evaluated by inoculating them into a real Priorat wine in the cellar, checking their imposition and analysing the final wines.

#### **Materials and Methods**

#### Strains

A total of 45 autochthonous LAB strains (Table 1) isolated from Priorat wines from vintages 2012 and 2013 and described in a previous study (Franquès et al., 2017) were chosen following the criterion of having been isolated at least twice in two different wines. They consisted of 41 *O. oeni* strains, two *Lactobacillus plantarum* strains, one *Fructobacillus tropaeoli* strain and one *L. mali* strain. Six of the *O. oeni* strains were found in both 2012 and 2013 vintages.

#### L-malic acid degradation test in a wine-like medium

The strains were grown in MRSm1 (Franquès et al., 2017), which is MRS (De Man et al., 1960) supplemented with L-malic acid (3 g/L), fructose (5 g/L), L-cysteine (0.5 g/L) and tomato juice (100 mL/L) at pH 5, until  $A_{600nm} = 1.6$ . The pellet obtained was inoculated (2%) into 50 mL of wine-like medium (WLM) (Bordas et al., 2013), which contained ethanol (12 or 14% v/v) added aseptically to the following sterilized base medium: 2 g/L fructose, 2 g/L tartaric acid, 0.5 g/L citric acid, 2 g/L L-malic acid, 5 g/L yeast extract, 0.1 g/L acetic acid, and 5 g/L glycerol, adjusted to pH 3.4 with 1 N NaOH. Then, it was incubated at 20°C, in duplicate for each strain. The L-malic acid was measured enzymatically (Miura One, TDI S.A.) and both the L-malic acid consumption and fermentation speed were calculated.

#### Stress resistance test

The strains were precultured in a grape juice medium (GJM) similar to that used for El Khoury et al. (2017), which contained per liter 250 mL white grape juice (final sugar content of 50 g/L), 5 g yeast extract, 1 mL Tween 80, and 6% (v/v) ethanol, at pH 4. When the population reached approximately  $10^8$  CFU/mL, they were inoculated (0.2%) into 10 mL tubes of the same GJM so that a stress resistance test could be carried out in eight conditions combining different pH (2.8, 3, 3.3, 3.6 and 4) and ethanol concentrations (6, 12, 14 and 16%, v/v). The growth of the strains at 20°C was followed for 3 weeks, checking the OD<sub>600</sub> every 48 hours with a POLARstar Omega spectrophotometer (BMG Labtech).

Strains	Species	Efficiency group <sup>a</sup>	Resistance group <sup>b</sup>	Phylogroup <sup>c</sup>	Gene odc	Gene hdc
1Pw1 †	Oenococcus oeni	E3	R1	В	_	_
1Pw3	"	E2	_	_	—	+
1Pw4	"	E3	R1	В	_	_
1Pw5	"	E1	_	_	—	+
1Pw6	"	E3	_	_	_	_
1Pw7	"	E3		_	_	+
1Pw8	"	E3		_	_	_
1Pw9	"	E3	R4	А	_	_
1Pw10	"	E2	_	_	_	+
1Pw11	"	E3	_	_	_	+
1Pw12	"	E3	_	_	_	+
1Pw13	"	E3	R4	А	_	_
1Pw14	"	E3	_	_	_	+
1Pw15	"	E3	_	_	_	_
1Pw16 †	"	E3	_	_	_	_
1Pw17 †	"	E1	R3	А	_	_
1Pw18	"	E3	_	_	_	+
1Pw19	,,	E1	_		+	
1Pw20	,,	E3	R1	в	_	_
1Pw2 *	,,	E3	R1	B	_	_
2Pw2	<b>33</b>	E3	R1	B	_	_
2Pw3	"	E3	R1	B		_
2Pw5	<b>33</b>	E3				_
21 w5	"	E3	_		_	
21 w0 2Pw7 +	<b>33</b>	E3	_	_		_
21 w/	"	E3	_		_	
21 wo	,,	E1		_	_	_
21 w9	,,	E2	 P 2		_	_
21 w10		E3	R2 D1	P	_	—
2FW11 2Dw12		E3	RI D1	D	_	—
2FW12		E3		D	_	—
2FW15		E3	R2 R2	Б 	_	—
2PW14		E3	R2	A	_	—
2PW15		E3	R4	A	_	—
2PW16		E3	R3	A		_
2PW1/		E3	K3	А		_
2Pw19 †	"	E3		_	_	
2Pw20	"	E3	R3	A	_	—
2Pw21	"	E3	R2	В	_	—
2Pw22	"	E3	R4	A		—
2Pw23	<u>,,</u>	E3	K4	A	_	—
2Pw24	"	E3	K4	А	_	_
1Ptr11	Fructobacillus tropaeoli	El	R1	—		
1Pma1	Lactobacillus mali	EI E1	_	_		—
1Ppl21	L. plantarum	EI	—	—	_	—
1Ppl24	"	El	R1	_		_

Table 1				
LAB strains	used and	characterized	in thi	s study.

<sup>a</sup> Efficiency groups of strains according to Table 3, with E1 being the least efficient and E3 the most efficient. <sup>b</sup> R1 is the group with the least resistant strains and R4 the most resistant strains. Strains with an empty field belong to group R0, since they were unable to grow with 6% ethanol at pH 4. ° Phylogroup of *O. oeni* strains. † These strains were found in both the 2012 and 2013 vintages.

#### Biogenic amine gene detection

The detection of the histidine decarboxylase (*hdc*), tyrosine decarboxylase (*tdc*) and ornithine decarboxylase (*odc*) genes was performed by specific PCRs. The DNA extraction was performed according to Ruiz-Barba et al. (2005). The *hdc* gene was detected using HDC3 and HDC4 primers (Coton and Coton, 2005), the *tdc* gene using P1-rev and p0303 primers (Landete et al., 2007b), and the *odc* gene using primers 3 and 16 (Marcobal et al., 2005). LAB strains having the BA genes were used as positive controls: *Lactobacillus* sp. 30a (ATCC 33222) for *hdc*, *L. brevis* Enolab 4415 (kindly provided by Sergi Ferrer, University of Valencia) for *tdc*, and *O. oeni* Enolab 4783 (also provided by S. Ferrer) for *odc*.

The *hdc* PCR products were analysed using MultiNA equipment (Microchip Electrophoresis System for DNA/RNA Analysis, Shimadzu) and the MultiNA kit (DNA 100-1500 bp, Shimadzu). SYBR Gold buffer (Invitrogen) diluted 100 times in TE (pH 8) and the molecular marker phiX174-HaeIII digest (Promega) were used. The *tdc* and *odc* PCR products were checked by electrophoresis in 1.2% (w/v) agarose gels with Tris-borate-EDTA buffer (TBE) 0.5x (80V, 1h30) and dyed with ethidium bromide. DNA molecular weight markers 1KB Plus Invitrogen (REF 10787-018) were used for reference purposes.

#### Classification of strains in phylogroups using SNP genotyping

The simple nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) technique was used to analyse *O. oeni* strains and include them in phylogroups A and B. Two other *O. oeni* strains with previously characterized SNPs (Campbell-Sills et al., 2015) were also included in the study: PSU-1 (ATCC-BAA-331) and ATCC-BAA-1163, which belong to groups A and B, respectively. Before genotyping, a real time PCR was performed to compare the DNA samples with each other and check the DNA concentration of each.

SNP methodology was applied following Campbell-Sills et al. (2015) and El Khoury et al. (2017). Manual curation and selection were performed to select 39 SNPs, which were amplified and sequenced using the Sequenom strategy. The genotyping results of these SNPs for each strain were concatenated into a single sequence of 39 bp. The sequence alignments and phylogroup analysis were performed using MEGA software

6.0.5 (Tamura et al., 2013) with 1000 bootstrap replications on neighbour-joining distance calculation using Kimura 2-parameter.

#### Performance of MLF in industrial wines inoculated with the selected strains

The selected strains (WW strains, from the Wildwine project) were used as starter culture for the inoculation of two industrial wines (one from Grenache and the other from Carignan) at the Ferrer-Bobet winery, located on road T-740, between Falset and Porrera, in Priorat. The alcoholic fermentations (AF) were carried out with autochthonous *S. cerevisiae* strains (CECT13132, CECT13133 and CECT13134) isolated in the same Priorat area (Mas et al., 2015; Padilla et al., 2017). The main analytical characteristics at the end of AF are shown in Table 2. For each wine, the strains were grown separately in 1.5 L of MRSm1 medium until OD<sub>600</sub> = 1.6, corresponding to 10<sup>9</sup> CFU/mL. The total pellet obtained was washed with saline solution and used to inoculate (2%) oak barrels containing 225 L of wine. Other barrels were inoculated with the commercial *O. oeni* CH11 strain (Viniflora® CH11, from Chr. Hansen A/S, Hørsholm, Denmark) as a control, following the manufacturer's indications.

All barrels were kept in the Ferrer-Bobet winery cellar and set aside for MLF at 20°C. L-malic acid consumption was followed by enzymatic analysis in the laboratory of the same winery. The final MLF samples were collected and cultured in solid MRSm3 (Franquès et al., 2017), which is MRSm1 supplemented with nystatin (100 mg/L) and sodium azide (25 mg/L). In order to confirm the presence of the bacteria inoculated, 30 colonies of each sample were selected and their DNA extracted, then they were typed using the VNTR technique (Claisse and Lonvaud-Funel, 2012) including the modifications made by Franquès et al. (2017).

#### Wine chemical analysis

The main chemical characteristics (sugars, ethanol, glycerol, pH, total and volatile acidity, organic acids, nitrogen, sulphur dioxide and phenolics; see details in Table 2) of the final real wines after MLF by the selected strains were analysed following OIV methods (OIV, 2009) by the Catalan Institute of Vineyard and Wine (INCAVI, Vilafranca del Penedès, Catalonia, Spain).

Table	2
-------	---

Main analytical characteristics of the wines made at the Ferrer-Bobet winery after MLF with inoculated strains of *O. oeni*. WW: mix of selected strains (1Pw13, 2Pw15 and 2Pw22) from the Wildwine project. CO: commercial *O. oeni* strain CH11. AF: alcoholic fermentation.

Inoculated strains	WW	CO	WW	C <b>O</b>		
Wine variety	Grenache	Grenache	Carignan	Carignan		
	Glucose + fructose (g/L)	0.25		0.45		
Contents at end of	рН	3.20		3.18		
AF	Ethanol (%)	14.95±0.11 0.31 0.4		13.95±0.10		
	Acetic acid (g/L)			0.44		
	L-malic acid (g/L)			1.0		
Glucose + fructose	g/L	0.16	0.23	0.13	0.21	
Glycerol	g/L	6.80	6.80	8.66	8.43	
pН		3.32	3.32	3.34	3.33	
Tartaric acid	g/L	2.41	2.49	2.51	2.47	
Total acidity	g/L	5.7±0.2	5.9±0.2	6.5±0.2	6.5±0.2	
Volatile acidity	g/L	$0.45 \pm 0.07$	$0.41 \pm 0.08$	0.55±0.09	$0.54 \pm 0.08$	
L-lactic acid	g/L	0.41	0.21	0.72	0.7	
L-malic acid	g/L	< 0.1	0.4	< 0.1	< 0.1	
Citric acid	g/L	< 0.05	< 0.05	< 0.05	< 0.05	
Alpha-amino	mg/I	13.2	55.9	47.7	48.2	
nitrogen	iiig/ L	15.2	55.7		10.2	
Ammoniacal mg/L		78	79	5.9	6.5	
nitrogen	111 <u>5</u> / L	7.0	1.)	5.7	0.5	
Folin-Ciocalteu		62.96	67 71	55 32	53.80	
Index		02.90	07.71	55.52	55.67	
Anthocyanins mg/L		466	484	555	546	
Tannins	g/L	3.71	3.76	2.53	2.50	

#### **Results and discussion**

In a previous study (Franquès et al., 2017), a survey of autochthonous LAB was carried out in the Catalan wine region of Priorat, with 166 strains being identified and typed. Of these, the 45 that were isolated at least twice were chosen to select strains with the greatest potential as malolactic cultures.

#### L-malic acid degradation test in wine-like medium

The 45 strains (41 *O. oeni* strains and four non-*Oenococcus* strains) were characterized by their L-malic acid degradation efficiency and their fermentation speed in WLM at 12% and 14% ethanol (Table 3). A clear difference could be seen between most strains of *O. oeni* and the few strains of other species. Regarding the *O. oeni* strains, three different behaviour groups were observed, with 75% (group E3) being accounted for by strains that consumed 100% of the L-malic acid (2 g/L) in both 12% and 14% (v/v) ethanol fermentations and were the quickest to do so. Some of the most rapid strains reached L-malic acid consumptions of 42 mg/L/h and 28 mg/L/h in the presence of 12% and 14% ethanol, respectively. This speed is equivalent to a consumption of 2 g/L L-malic acid in just four days.

#### Table 3

L-malic acid consumption (2 g/L) in wine-like medium (WLM) and MLF speed of the predominant strains from different species. Strains are grouped by their efficiency according to both degradation and MLF speed. Assays were done in duplicate with both 12% and 14% (v/v) ethanol.

Spacios	Efficiency group	No. of strains	% no. strains / total	% L-malic acid consumed		MLF speed (mg/L L-malic acid/h)	
Species				12% Ethanol	14% Ethanol	12% Ethanol	14% Ethanol
O. oeni	E3	34	75	100	100	11-42	14-28
	E2	3	7	100	80-100	11-14	3-7
	E1	4	9	50-100	50-100	4-21	4-21
L. mali	E1	1	2	100	73	15	5
F. tropaeoli	E1	1	2	100	66	15	5
L. plantarum	E1	2	4	36-100	< 50	4-15	4-5

The four non-*Oenococcus* isolates were considered as belonging to group E1 because none of them consumed more than 80% of the L-malic acid in 14% (v/v) ethanol, despite the fact that most of them consumed all the L-malic acid in 12% ethanol. *L. mali* and *F. tropaeoli* were slower than most *O. oeni* strains but quicker than the *L. plantarum* strains in both the 12% and 14% ethanol fermentations. The better performance of *O. oeni* over other species confirms once again its known characteristic of being the predominant LAB of MLF in wine (Wibowo et al., 1985; González-Arenzana et al., 2013).

#### Stress resistance test

Using both the viable culture results and the  $OD_{600}$  measurements over three weeks, the studied isolates were classified into five different groups depending on their degree of resistance, with R0 being the least resistant and R4 the most resistant, as shown in Table 1.

Twenty-one strains were unable to grow in the preculture step (pH 4 and 6% ethanol) in GJM. These were tagged as R0 and discarded from the experiment, as they could not grow in the least stressful condition. These 21 strains included 14 *O. oeni* that had been considered part of the more efficient E3 group in the previous experiment. Regarding these differences, it must be borne in mind that the efficiency assay was done in WLM, which is not as restrictive as the GJM medium used in the stress resistance test. Moreover, the inocula for WLM were grown in the rich MRS medium at 2%, whereas the inocula for GJM were grown in GJM at 0.2%. Therefore, the initial population in WLM was higher than in GJM. Finally, it must be taken into account that the goal of the efficiency assay was to measure the degradation of L-malic acid, while that of the resistance test was to see the possible growth under the different stress conditions.

The 12 isolates in group R1 showed good growth at pH 4, 3.6 and 3.3 with 6% ethanol. The growth kinetics of strain 1Pw4, representative of this R1 group, can be seen in Figure 1. In all other conditions, there was no growth even after three weeks of tracking. The four isolates in group R2 showed good growth in 6% ethanol and pH 4, 3.6 and 3.3 conditions. During the third week, the R2 isolates showed little growth in the medium with 12% ethanol and pH 4. The five isolates in group R3 showed active growth in 6% ethanol and pH 4, 3.6 and 3.3 conditions and in 12% ethanol and pH 4. Little growth was also noticed during the third week in the medium with 14% ethanol and pH 4.

Finally, there were six isolates in group R4 that showed good growth in 6% ethanol and pH 4, 3.6 and 3.3 conditions and in 12% and 14% ethanol and pH 4 conditions. Little growth was also noticed during the third week in the medium with 6% ethanol and pH 3, as shown in Figure 2 for strain 2Pw22, which is representative of this R4 group.

Of the few non-*Oenococcus* isolates, only the *F. tropaeoli* and one of the *L. plantarum* strains were classified in the R1 resistance group (Table 1). Nevertheless, all these isolates presented very low efficiency when degrading L-malic acid (Table 3).

#### Biogenic amine gene detection

MLF is generally considered to be a crucial factor for BA production, and studies have shown that the main BA generated in this phase are putrescine, histamine and tyramine (Lonvaud-Funel, 2001; Marcobal et al., 2006). Consequently, the isolates were tested for the presence of the corresponding genes.

None of the strains tested contained the *tdc* gene fragment, only one (1Pw19) contained the *odc* gene fragment, and eight (18%) contained the *hdc* gene fragment (Table 1). The strains that contained any of the three BA genes were discarded in the selection. This ensured that those selected would have no risk of producing these amines. Incidentally, all the strains harbouring BA genes were also discarded in the stress resistance test (see above).



Fig. 1. Growth kinetics of *O. oeni* 1Pw4, a representative strain of the R1 resistance group.



Fig. 2. Growth kinetics of O. oeni 2Pw22, a representative strain of the R4 resistance group.

#### Classification of O. oeni strains in phylogroups using SNP genotyping

SNP genotyping was carried out on 22 *O. oeni* preselected strains, in line with the above results and discarding the least resistant strains (group R0) and those containing BA genes. The 22 strains are those shown in Table 1 with their resistance group (R1, R2, R3 or R4). They could be assigned to the A and B subpopulations described earlier (Bilhère et al., 2009; Borneman et al., 2012; Campbell-Sills et al., 2015; El Khoury et al., 2017). In order to verify this, the known PSU-1 and ATCC-BAA-1163 strains representative of the A and B subpopulations, respectively, were included in the SNP analysis.

A total of 39 SNPs were manually selected following El Khoury et al. (2017) and checked for each of the 22 selected strains and for the two "control" strains characterized previously (Bridier et al., 2010). SNP data analysis revealed that all 24 strains possessed SNP combinations corresponding to seven of the predefined sequence types (ST) (El Khoury et al., 2017). Using these data, an unrooted tree was reconstructed by the neighbour-joining method (Figure 3). The result confirmed the assignment of all strains to groups A (upper branch) and B (lower branch) (Figure 3).



**Fig. 3**. Distribution of preselected *O. oeni* strains in phylogroups. The neighbour-joining tree was constructed using the 39 concatenated sequences of single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) identified by analysing 24 strains. The number of nodes indicates the bootstrap values (%). The scale bar represents the number of substitutions per site.

As can be seen in Figure 3, 12 of the 22 strains were assigned to phylogroup A and the other 10 to group B. The strains with the best characteristics, i.e. the six in group R4 (Table 1), are located in phylogroup A. This agrees with the hypothesis that it is usually the A strains that are best adapted to wine conditions (Campbell-Sills et al., 2015), but we must not forget that some B strains with good malolactic behaviour in MLF were also isolated by our group from other wines of the same region (Bordas et al., 2013).

*Performance of MLF in industrial wines inoculated with three selected strains of* O. oeni

Of the initial 45 LAB strains, the best were selected according to the results shown above, i.e. the L-malic acid degradation test, the absence of BA genes and the stress resistance test. The best strains (Table 1) were the six in the resistance group R4 (1Pw9, 1Pw13, 2Pw15, 2Pw22, 2Pw23 and 2Pw24), which were assigned to the best efficiency group E3 and lacked the three BA genes. Bearing in mind that some of these strains presented the same SNP profile (see Figure 3: 1Pw9-1Pw13 and 2Pw22-2Pw23-2Pw24), three were selected, one from each SNP profile: 1Pw13, 2Pw15 and 2Pw22. All were *O. oeni* and had been isolated from different cellars (Franquès et al., 2017). As expected, the strains with the best inoculum characteristics were from *O. oeni*, the species most used for MLF induction (Kunkee, 1984; Solieri et al., 2010).

Barrels from the Ferrer-Bobet cellar with 225 L of Grenache and Carignan wines were inoculated with a mixed pellet of these three selected WW strains (1:1:1), previously grown in MRSm1 medium. As a control, other barrels of the same wines were inoculated with a commercial strain (CH11) of *O. oeni*.

The inoculum prepared with the three WW strains completed MLF in one Grenache (10 d) and one Carignan (77 d) wine. Final viable cell numbers of LAB (in MRSm3) were  $10^4$  and  $10^5$  CFU/mL in these Grenache and Carignan wines, respectively. In spite of these low numbers, all colonies were verified to be *O. oeni*. The imposition of two inoculated *O. oeni* strains (1Pw13 and 2Pw22) in those MLFs was confirmed by typing 30 colonies using the VNTR technique (Table 4). Another strain (profile "I"), which was not inoculated, was found at a low concentration (4%) in the Carignan wine. This "I" strain had been isolated previously in the same cellar (Franquès et al., 2017). The 2Pw15 strain was not recovered from any wine. The 1Pw13 strain was recovered from every wine and was the predominant strain in every case. The profile of the commercial strain *O. oeni* CH11 was found exclusively in the wines inoculated with this strain.

MLF was successfully carried out in the Grenache and Carignan wines in the cellar. This was despite the high ethanol content, especially for the Grenache wine (14.95%). The duration of MLF with WW strains was shorter in the Grenache than in the Carignan wine. Initial L-malic acid was low in the wines (0.4 and 1 g/L in Grenache and Carignan, respectively), but these concentrations are the ones currently measured in

Priorat wines. The better MLF performance in the Grenache than in the Carignan wine despite the harsher conditions (more ethanol and less L-malic acid) must surely be due to the different wine matrix of the two wine varieties, and in the Carignan there is probably some growth-limiting nutrients or other inhibiting substances (Gockowiak and Henschke, 2003).

Wine Grenache Carignan Duration of MLF (d) 10 77 O. oeni strain **Proportions (%)** 1Pw13 73 88 2Pw22 8 27 "I" 4

**Table 4.** Proportions of *O. oeni* strains found at the end of MLF carried out in the cellar and inoculated with the three selected strains (1Pw13, 2Pw15 and 2Pw22). Proportions were obtained by typing 30 colonies of each sample by the VNTR technique. "I" is a wild (not an inoculated) strain that was previously found in the same cellar.

MLF in the Grenache wines was performed by autochthonous strains and not by the commercial strain. Thus, the WW strains selected and used as inoculum were efficient. It is worth noting that the 1Pw13 strain, which was detected as the predominant strain in both the Grenache and Carignan wines (Table 4), performed the MLF in relatively short times. Moreover, this strain managed MLF without special previous adaptation, since the WW strains were grown in rich MRS medium and then harvested and inoculated directly into the wine. Therefore, it can be suggested that 1Pw13 is a good candidate for a starter culture and also for studying the molecular mechanisms of stress response to wine adaptation.

#### Wine chemical analysis

The results of the main analytical characteristics of the final wines after MLF using the three selected strains are shown in Table 2. It can be seen that all the wines had a high ethanol content, nearly 15% in the Grenache.

The initial L-malic acid was low, especially in this Grenache, with only 0.4 g/L. MLF was carried out quickly by WW strains in this wine and after 10 days the L-malic acid was exhausted. However, in the Grenache wine inoculated with the commercial *O. oeni* strain, the L-malic acid content did not decrease after more than two months. Consequently, the L-lactic acid content rose to 0.41 g/L in the Grenache wine with WW strains and only to 0.21 g/L in the one inoculated with the commercial strain. MLF was slower in the Carignan wines, but after 77 days L-malic acid was exhausted in the Carignan wine with WW strains, and two days earlier in the one inoculated with the commercial strain. Since the initial content of L-malic acid was 1 g/L in the Carignan wines, the L-lactic acid content (around 0.7 g/L) was higher than in the Grenache, as expected.

Meanwhile, citric acid was not detected (< 0.05 g/L) in any of the final wines (Table 2). It suggests that it was completely consumed by the same LAB strains, probably in connection with the lower initial concentration of L-malic acid in these wines. *O. oeni* usually degrades citric acid slightly after L-malic acid consumption (Bartowsky and Henschke, 2004), and here the low levels of L-malic acid would have facilitated the rapid consumption of citric acid. Despite this, volatile acidity remained at a reasonable level.

Other differences between the wines inoculated with WW strains and the commercial strain include the final residual sugar contents, which were slightly lower in those inoculated with WW strains (0.16 and 0.13 g/L glucose+fructose in Grenache and Carignan, respectively) than in those inoculated with the commercial strain (0.23 and 0.21 g/L in Grenache and Carignan, respectively). Another difference was that the alpha-amino nitrogen content was much lower in the Grenache wine with WW strains (13.2 g/L) than in the one inoculated with the commercial strain (55.9 g/L). This lower residual sugar content and alpha-amino nitrogen content in the wines fermented with WW strains can be seen as another positive characteristic of these strains. It means that they have an active metabolism under these harsh conditions and that these wines would run less risk of being contaminated by other bacteria.

#### Conclusions

In this study, three *O. oeni* strains were selected from 45 autochthonous LAB strains from Priorat wines based on their efficiency in degrading L-malic acid and most especially their resistance to high ethanol and low pH. The absence of biogenic amine genes in these strains was verified, and the SNP analysis placed them in phylogroup A, the same group in which other good wine-adapted strains have been found. After being inoculated into industrial wines, one of the strains showed good performance when carrying out the MLF. The characteristics of these wines suggest that this strain would be a good candidate for starter culture.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the Wildwine EU project for funding FP7-SME-2012-315065, including the Council of the DOQ Priorat and the Ferrer-Bobet winery. J. Franquès is grateful for the predoctoral fellowship 2012BPURV-28 from the Universitat Rovira i Virgili, and the mobility grant 2013CTP00024 from the Generalitat of Catalonia. We also thank Olivier Claisse and Hugo Campbell-Sills from the Institut des Sciences de la Vigne et du Vin (Bordeaux, France) and Sergi Ferrer and Lucía Polo from the Universitat de València (Valencia, Spain) for their help in this study.

Conflict of interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

#### References

- Bartowsky, E.J., 2005. *Oenococcus oeni* and malolactic fermentation moving into the molecular arena. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 11, 174187.
- Bartowsky, E.J., Henschke, P.A., 2004. The "buttery" attribute of wine-diacetyl-desirability, spoilage and beyond. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 96, 235-252.
- Bartowsky, E.J., Costello, P.J., Chambers, P.J., 2015. Emerging trends in the application of malolactic fermentation. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 21, 663-669.

- Bilhère, E., Lucas, P.M., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2009. Multilocus sequence typing of Oenococcus oeni: detection of two subpopulations shaped by intergenic recombination. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 75, 1291-1300.
- Bisson, L.F., Waterhouse, A.L., Ebeler, S.E., Walker, M.A., 2002. The present and future of the international wine industry. Nature. 418, 696-699.
- Bordas, M., Araque, I., Alegret, J.O., El Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Rozès, N., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2013. Isolation, selection, and characterization of highly ethanol-tolerant strains of *Oenococcus oeni* from south Catalonia. Int. Microbiol. 16, 113-123.
- Borneman, A.R., McCarthy, J.M., Chambers, P.J., Bartowsky, E.J., 2012. Comparative analysis of the Oenococcus oeni pan genome reveals genetic diversity in industrially-relevant pathways. BMC Genomics. 13, 373.
- Bridier, J., Claisse, O., Coton, M., Coton, E., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2010. Evidence of distinct populations and specific subpopulations within the species *Oenococcus oeni*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 76, 7754-7764.
- Campbell-Sills, H., El Khoury, M., Favier, M., Romano, A., Biasoli, F., Spano, G., Sherman, D.J., Bouchez, O., Coton, E., Coton, M., Okada, S., Tanaka, N., Dols-Lafargue, M., Lucas, P.M., 2015. Phylogenomic analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* reveals specific domestication of strains to cider and wines. Genome Biol. Evol. 7, 1506-1518.
- Capozzi, V., Russo, P., Beneduce, L., Weidmann, S., Grieco, F., Guzzo, J., Spano, G., 2010. Technological properties of *Oenococcus oeni* strains isolated from typical southern Italian wines. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 50, 327-334.
- Capozzi, V., Russo, P., Lamontanara, A., Orrù, L., Cattivelli, L., Spano, G., 2014. Genome sequences of five *Oenococcus oeni* strains isolated from Nero di Troia wine from the same terroir in Apulia, southern Italy. Genome Announc. 2, e01077-14.
- Cappello, M.S., Zapparoli, G., Stefani, D., Logrieco, A., 2010. Molecular and biochemical diversity of *Oenococcus oeni* strains isolated during spontaneous malolactic fermentation of Malvasia Nera wine. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 33, 461-467.
- Cappello, M.S., Zapparoli, G., Logrieco, A., Bartowsky, E., 2017. Linking wine lactic acid bacteria diversity with wine aroma and flavour (Review). Int. J. Food Microbiol. 243, 16-27.
- Capucho, I., San Romão, M.V., 1994. Effect of ethanol and fatty acids on malolactic activity of *Leuconostoc oenos*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 42, 391-395.
- Carreté, R., Vidal, M.T., Bordons, A., Constantí, M., 2002. Inhibitory effect of sulfur dioxide and other stress compounds in wine on the ATPase activity of *Oenococcus oeni*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 211, 155-159.
- Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2012. Development of a multilocus variable number of tandem repeat typing method for *Oenococcus oeni*. Food Microbiol. 30, 340-347.

- Costantini, A., Cersosimo, M., Del Prete, V., Garcia-Moruno, E., 2006. Production of biogenic amines by lactic acid bacteria: screening by PCR, thin-layer chromatography, and high performance liquid chromatography of strains isolated from wine and must. J. Food Prot. 69, 391-396.
- Coton, E., Coton, M., 2005. Multiplex PCR for colony direct detection of Gram-positive histamine- and tyramine-producing bacteria. J. Microbiol. Meth. 63, 296-304.
- Coucheney, F., Desroche, N., Bou, M., Tourdot-Maréchal, R., Dulau, L., Guzzo, J., 2005. A new approach for selection of *Oenococcus oeni* strains in order to produce malolactic starters. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 105, 463-470.
- Davis, C.R., Wibowo, D., Fleet, G.H., Terry, H.L., 1988. Properties of wine lactic acid bacteria: their potential enological significance. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 39, 137-142.
- De Herralde, F., Savé, R., Nadal, M., Pla, E., Lopez-Bustins, J.A., 2012. Global change influence on wine quality in Priorat and Montsant (NE Spain). Acta. Hortic. 931, 39-46.
- De Man, J.C., Rogosa, M., Sharpe, M.E., 1960. A medium for the cultivation of lactobacilli. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 23, 130-135.
- El Khoury, M., Campbell-Sills, H., Salin, F., Guichoux, E., Claisse, O., Lucas, P.M., 2017. Biogeography of *Oenococcus oeni* reveals distinctive but non-specific populations in wine-producing regions. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 83, e02322-16.
- Franquès, J., Araque, I., Palahí, E., Portillo, M.C., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2017. Presence of Oenococcus oeni and other lactic acid bacteria in grapes and wines from Priorat (Catalonia, Spain). LWT - Food Sci. Technol. 81, 326-334.
- Gilbert, J.A., van der Lelie, D., Zarraonaindia, I., 2014. Microbial terroir for wine grapes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 111, 5-6.
- Gockowiak, H., Henschke, P.A., 2003. Interaction of pH, ethanol concentration and wine matrix on induction of malolactic fermentation with commercial "direct inoculation" starter cultures. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 9, 200-209.
- González-Arenzana, L., Santamaría, P., López, R., López-Alfaro, I., 2013. Indigenous lactic acid bacteria communities in alcoholic and malolactic fermentations of Tempranillo wines elaborated in ten wineries of La Rioja (Spain). Food Res. Int. 50, 438-445.
- González-Arenzana, L., López, R., Portu, J., Santamaría, P., Garde-Cerdan, T., López-Alfaro, I., 2014. Molecular analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* and the relationships among and between commercial and autochthonous strains. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 118, 272-276.
- Henick-Kling, T., 1993. Malolactic fermentation. In: Fleet GH (ed.) Wine microbiology and biotechnology. Harwood Academic, Chur, Switzerland, pp 289-326.
- Jones, G.V., White, M.A., Cooper, O.R., Storchmann, K., 2005. Climate change and global wine quality. Clim. Change. 73, 319-334.

- Kunkee, R.E., 1984. Selection and modification of yeasts and lactic acid bacteria for wine fermentation. Food Microbiol. 1, 315-332.
- Lamontanara, A., Orru, L., Cattivelli, L., Russo, P., Spano, G., Capozzi, V., 2014. Genome sequence of *Oenococcus oeni* OM27, the first fully assembled genome of a strain isolated from an Italian wine. Genome Announc. 2, e00658-14.
- Landete, J.M., Ferrer, S., Pardo, I., 2007a. Biogenic amine production by lactic acid bacteria, acetic bacteria and yeast isolated from wine. Food Control. 18, 1569-1574.
- Landete, J.M., Pardo, I., Ferrer, S., 2007b. Tyramine and phenylethylamine production among lactic acid bacteria isolated from wine. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 115, 364-368.
- Liu, S.Q., 2002. Malolactic fermentation in wine beyond deacidification. J. Appl. Microbiol. 92, 589-601.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1999. Lactic acid bacteria in the quality improvement and depreciation of wine. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek. 76, 317-331.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2001. Biogenic amines in wines: role of lactic acid bacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 199, 9-13.
- López, I., Tenorio, C., Zarazaga, M., Dizy, M., Torres, C., Ruiz-Larrea, F., 2007. Evidence of mixed wild populations of *Oenococcus oeni* strains during wine spontaneous malolactic fermentations. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 226, 215-223.
- Marcobal, A., De las Rivas, B., Moreno-Arribas, V., Muñoz, R., 2005. Multiplex PCR method for the simultaneous detection of histamine-, tyramine-, and putrescine-producing lactic acid bacteria in foods. J. Food Prot. 68, 874-878.
- Marcobal, A., Martin-Alvarez, P.J., Polo, M.C., Muñoz, R., Moreno-Arribas, M.V., 2006. Formation of biogenic amines throughout the industrial manufacture of red wine. J. Food Prot. 69, 397-404.
- Mas, A., Padilla, B., Esteve-Zarzoso, B., Beltran, G., 2015. Utilización de inóculos mixtos de levaduras autóctonas como herramienta para reproducir la huella microbiológica de la zona. ACE Revista de Enología, ISSN-e 1697-4123, Nº. 149.
- Mas, A., Padilla, B., Esteve-Zarzoso, B., Beltran, G., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2016. Taking advantage of natural biodiversity for wine making: the Wildwine project. Agric. Agric. Sci. Procedia. 8, 4-9.
- Mira de Orduña, R., 2010. Climate change associated effects on grape and wine quality and production. Food Res. Int. 43, 1844-1855.
- Nielsen, J.C., Prahl, C., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1996. Malolactic fermentation in wine by direct inoculation with freeze-dried *Leuconostoc oenos* cultures. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 47, 42-48.
- OIV (International Organisation of Vine and Wine), 2009. Compendium of international methods of analysis of wines and musts. OIV-MA-AS315-05B. Paris, France.

- Padilla, B., Zulian, L., Ferreres, A., Pastor, R., Esteve-Zarzoso, B., Beltran, G., Mas, A., 2017. Sequential inoculation of native non-*Saccharomyces* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains for wine making. Front. Microbiol. 8, 1293.
- Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2003. Typification of *Oenococcus oeni* strains by multiplex RAPD-PCR and study of population dynamics during malolactic fermentation. J. Appl. Microbiol. 95, 344-353.
- Ruiz, P., Izquierdo, P.M., Seseña, S., Palop. M.L., 2010. Selection of autochthonous *Oenococcus oeni* strains according to their oenological properties and vinification results. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 137, 230-235.
- Ruiz-Barba, J.L., Maldonado, A., Jiménez-Díaz, R., 2005. Small-scale total DNA extraction from bacteria and yeast for PCR applications. Anal. Biochem. 347, 333-335.
- Silla-Santos, M.H., 1996. Biogenic amines: their importance in foods. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 29, 213-231.
- Solieri, L., Genova, F., De Paola, M., Giudici, P., 2010. Characterization and technological properties of *Oenococcus oeni* strains from wine spontaneous malolactic fermentations: a framework for selection of new starter cultures. J. Appl. Microbiol. 108, 285-298.
- Spano, G., Massa, S., 2006. Environmental stress response in wine lactic acid bacteria: beyond *Bacillus subtilis*. Crit. Rev. Microbiol. 32, 77-86.
- Tamura, K., Stecher, G., Peterson, D., Filipski, A., Kumar, S., 2013. MEGA6: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis version 6.0. Mol. Biol. Evol. 30, 2725-2729.
- Webb, L.B., Whetton, P.H., Barlow, E.W.R., 2011. Observed trends in winegrape maturity in Australia. Glob. Chang. Biol. 17, 2707-2719.
- Wibowo, D., Eschenbruch, R., Davis, C.R., Fleet, G.H., Lee, T.H., 1985. Occurrence and growth of lactic acid bacteria in wine: a review. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 36, 302-312.
- Zapparoli, G., Tosi, E., Azzolini, M., Vagnoli, P., Krieger, S., 2009. Bacterial inoculation strategies for the achievement of malolactic fermentation in high-alcohol wines. S. Afr. J. Enol. Vitic. 30, 49-55.
- Zarraonaindia, I., Owens, S.M., Weisenhorn, P., West, K., Hampton-Marcell, J., Lax, S., Bokulich, N.A., Mills, D.A., Martin, G., Taghavi, S., van der Lelie, D., Gilbert, J.A., 2015. The soil microbiome influences grapevine-associated microbiota. mBio. 6, e02527-14.

# 4. GENERAL DISCUSSION AND PERSPECTIVES

The malolactic fermentation (MLF), which usually occurs after alcoholic fermentation (AF), and especially in red wines, contributes to an organoleptic improvement of wine and to its microbiological stability (Bartowsky, 2005). This process is carried out by lactic acid bacteria (LAB), particularly by *Oenococcus oeni* (Henick-Kling, 1993). The trend of consumer preferences to the ecological wines represents an opportunity for traditional and peculiar terroirs such as Priorat. In this sense, the use of native LAB as inoculum can offer great potential (Ruiz et al., 2010). The occurrence of various LAB as *Pediococcus, Lactobacillus* and *Leuconostoc* species in musts from freshly crushed grapes has been reported previously (Godálová et al., 2016; Pardo and Zúñiga, 1992). However, very few studies have described the detection or isolation of *Oenococcus oeni* directly from the grape berries (Garijo et al., 2011; Renouf et al., 2007) or from the grape juice (Saguir et al., 2009).

Since 1990, the URV LAB research team is working in different aspects of the MLF. Factors like high ethanol content, low pH and phenolic compounds presence have been linked to a delay in the start of MLF (Reguant et al., 2000, 2005a; Rozès et al., 2003). The development of a reproducible method for molecular typing strains of *O. oeni* (Reguant and Bordons, 2003; Zapparoli et al., 2000) and a multiplex PCR technique that allows the simultaneous species identification and strain typing of *O. oeni* (Araque et al., 2009b) provided the study of population dynamics of these strains during wine MLF. Also, a better knowledge of the molecular processes involved in *O. oeni* tolerance to wine was required. Therefore the URV LAB research team has studied on *O. oeni* the role of specific metabolisms like citrate (Olguín et al., 2009) and arginine degradation (Araque et al., 2009a, 2011, 2013, 2016), the ATPase activity (Carreté et al., 2002), the relative expression of certain genes under wine stress conditions (Bordas et al., 2015; Olguín et al., 2010) and the characterization of the ethanol effect using microarrays and proteomic techniques (Olguín et al., 2015). In parallel, the isolation and selection of

autochthonous strains of *O. oeni* isolated from nearby vineyards have enlarged the collection of highly ethanol-tolerant strains as promising starters (Bordas et al., 2013). Moreover, the evaluation of the *O. oeni* acclimation to wine conditions in order to have a better understanding of which mechanisms are activated, being the attention focused on two cellular redox systems, glutathione and thioredoxin, not studied yet in this bacterium has been performed (Margalef-Català et al., 2016a, 2016b, 2017a, 2017b, 2017c). Finally, the interactions between oenological yeasts and LAB, especially *Oenococcus oeni*, have been investigated placing the emphasis on non-*Saccharomyces* effects due to their recent increased interest in winemaking (Balmaseda et al., 2018). Among the different works carried out, one of the main objectives of the group has been to unveil the adaptation of *O. oeni* into wine after the alcoholic fermentation in order to prevent a possible stuck of MLF process. Nowadays, using autochthonous isolates from the Priorat region and taking advantage of the selection techniques available, the study of the acclimation to wine seems more feasible.

In the light of these previous results, the objective of this thesis was to establish the LAB biodiversity of the vine-wine ecosystem in the Priorat region, as well as to isolate and characterize these LAB. Also, the attention was focused on the selection of the most representative strains with terroir characteristics for their use as starter cultures in this region.

In a first instance, the heterogeneity of the bacterial community associated with different varietals at Priorat grapes was established and the identified communities were characterized (**Chapter I**). The study of the biodiversity of the Priorat grapes is important in order to know which bacteria are present there, to investigate how this diversity changes from vine to wine, to look for the possible presence of *O. oeni* in grapes, and also to select *O. oeni* or other non-*Oenococcus* LAB strains to overcome the harsh wine conditions and preserve the terroir characteristics.

Secondly, it was important to assess the indigenous diversity of LAB in healthy grapes and wines from Priorat. To achieve this goal, in **Chapter II** the isolation and identification of the local LAB in healthy grapes and wines from Priorat biodiversity associated with its terroir was performed. Moreover, the establishment of the heterogeneity of the bacterial community associated with different varietals, as well as its autochthonous diversity were comprehensively isolated, identified and typed.

For the final chapter of the thesis (**Chapter III**), the most predominant strains isolated in **Chapter II** were characterized. The three LAB strains that showed the best characteristics were used as a MLF starter culture and successfully performed MLF in pilot scale wine production.

Bacterial diversity in grape samples from Priorat region was analysed both via HTS (**Chapter I**) and culturing (**Chapter II**). Grenache and Carignan must samples were not significantly different between the selected vineyards, as well as their grape variety or geographical location, using the short-amplicon sequencing approach (**Chapter I**). In relation to grapes sampling, three different cultures were carried out in **Chapter II**: must, pulp and whole berries. Using the three different cultures was useful and complementary, since *O. oeni* was isolated mostly from must and pulp (38 and 54% respectively), but there was also a non-negligible 8% from whole berries.

The three methods gave similar proportions for isolates of *L. plantarum*, and the proportions found in whole berries were even higher for all the LAB isolates (23%). Grape pulp was the method that permitted to isolate more *O. oeni*. Although there were no statistical differences, the total number of LAB isolates of the different species was greater in samples of Carignan than in Grenache (**Chapter II**), despite the fact that similar numbers of samples from both varieties had been analysed. One possible explanation could be the differences in skin composition, since the thicker skin of Carignan than Grenache grapes (Rosenquist and Morrison, 1989) may allow a better microbial adherence.

The HTS study found strains of *Oenococcus* in most samples, accounting for 5.5% (on average) of the bacterial communities in grape musts from Priorat region (**Chapter I**). This is an important fact as, to our knowledge, *Oenococcus* had never been detected before through massive sequencing from grapes berries, must or grape vine thought other genera from the same family like *Leuconostoc* have been previously detected. This detection of *Oenococcus* by HTS has been confirmed recently (Lleixà et al., 2018), with a higher proportion at the end of alcoholic fermentation, and related to the same state of the grapes.

*Oenococcus* DNA was detected (**Chapter I**) even in samples in which no isolates of *O. oeni* were obtained (**Chapter II**), which suggests either that their population is very low, or that their cells were VBNC (viable but not culturable) (Millet and Lonvaud-Funel, 2000). Unlike *Lactobacillus, Oenococcus* is more difficult to culture. Anyway, HTS and culture methods were complementary and, most importantly, the HTS results confirmed the presence of *Oenococcus*, which had also been isolated from the grape berry samples.

A total of 761 LAB isolates were identified and typed, being the majority *O. oeni* strains. As expected, most of the 538 isolates of *O. oeni* came from samples of wine performing MLF (Bordas et al., 2013; González-Arenzana et al., 2013; Reguant and Bordons, 2003; Reguant et al., 2005a; Wibowo, 1985). One of the most considerable aspects of this thesis was finding 53 *O. oeni* strains directly isolated from grapes (**Chapter II**). In some studies, such as Bae et al. (2006), Sieiro et al. (1990), and recently Godálová et al. (2016), some LAB were isolated from grapes, but not *O. oeni*. Only Garijo et al. (2011) were able to isolate a colony of *O. oeni* from grapes. Alternatively, *O. oeni* has been isolated from grape juice samples already that had entered in the cellar (Cruz-Pio et al., 2017; Saguir et al., 2009; Reguant and Bordons, 2003; Wang P. et al., 2016). Moreover, the DNA of *O. oeni* was detected in grapes (Renouf et al., 2005, 2007) by PCR-DGGE of the *rpoB* gene, although no *Oenococcus* has been isolated.

*Lactobacillus*, the most abundant genus isolated from grapes (**Chapter II**), was also detected by HTS (1%; **Chapter I**), but to a lesser extent than *Oenococcus*. This may be because faster-growing LAB such as *Lactobacillus* would be isolated more abundantly than other species, while HTS analyses the bacterial DNA and so it is proportional to the real bacterial numbers. The most abundant species of LAB found in grape samples was *L. plantarum* (48% of isolates; **Chapter II**), present in both vintages and on all the properties. This species were reported several times in grape juice or must (Fleet et al., 1984; Pardo and Zúñiga, 1992; Rodas et al., 2005). Some other LAB species previously reported in grapes and wine were also found: for example, *P. pentosaceus* (Lonvaud-Funel et al., 1991), *L. mali* (Rodas et al., 2005), *L. lindneri* (Bae et al., 2006) and *F. tropaeoli* (González-Arenzana et al., 2012). *L. sanfranciscensis* was never previously

isolated from grape must, but was detected during winemaking via PCR-DGGE (Renouf et al., 2007).

In many regions from Spain (Cruz-Pio et al., 2017; González-Arenzana et al., 2013; Sieiro et al., 1990), Portugal (Cruz-Pio et al., 2017), France (El Khoury et al., 2017), central Europe (Godálová et al., 2016), Italy (Garofalo et al., 2015) and Argentina (Saguir et al., 2009), LAB autochthonous starters were studied, but in Priorat there were only a few preliminary studies about it (Reguant and Bordons, 2003; Bordas et al., 2013). Thus, Chapter III performs the characterization of the LAB strains isolated in Chapter II from Priorat grape and wine samples.

Both *O. oeni* and non-*Oenococcus* isolates were found in grapes and wine samples (**Chapter II**). In the case of grapes, *L. plantarum* was the predominant species found. In the other hand, in the case of wine samples *O. oeni* was the predominant species found. A great quantity of both *O. oeni* and non-*Oenococcus* strains were isolated, but finally, the characterization showed that the best characteristics to become a MLF starter belonged to *O. oeni* (**Chapter III**), is the species that is best adapted to wine conditions (Bartowsky, 2005; Bordas et al., 2013; González-Arenzana et al., 2013; Henick-Kling, 1993; Wibowo et al., 1985).

A clear difference was seen between the characterization results from most strains of *O. oeni* and the few strains of non-*Oenococcus* species (**Chapter III**). From the total LAB strains isolated (**Chapter II**), the 45 strains (41 *O. oeni* strains and four non-*Oenococcus* strains) were characterized. The best were selected according to the results obtained, i.e. the L-malic acid degradation test, the absence of BA genes and the stress resistance test. The best strains were the six in the resistance group R4, which were assigned to the best efficiency group E3 and lacked the three BA genes. Bearing in mind that some of these strains presented the same SNP profile, three were selected, one from each SNP profile: 1Pw13, 2Pw15 and 2Pw22. As expected, the strains with the best inoculum characteristics were from *O. oeni* (**Chapter II**), the species most used for MLF induction (Kunkee, 1984; Solieri et al., 2010).

As it has been already remarked, one of the important achievements of this thesis was the isolation of 53 *O. oeni* from grape samples (**Chapter II**). However, the results obtained from the characterization of the grape *O. oeni* isolates showed weak

characteristics for being good candidates (**Chapter III**). The efficiency of L-malic degradation in wine-like medium and fermentative speed were evaluated from the predominant strains from different species. The four *O. oeni* strains isolated from grapes consumed the 100 % of L-malic, as the three *O. oeni* strains selected as a MLF starter did, but they performed the MLF slower. Moreover, the strains isolated from grapes belonged to R1 group, which is the less resistance grade to ethanol and low pH, and the three *O. oeni* strains selected as MLF starter belonged to R4, the most resistance one. Finally, the four *O. oeni* strains isolated from grapes were located in phylogroup B and the three *O. oeni* strains selected as MLF starter are located in phylogroup A. This agrees with the hypothesis that usually the strains located at phylogroup A are the best ones adapted to wine conditions (Campbell-Sills et al., 2015), but we must not forget some strains located at phylogroup B with good malolactic behaviour in MLF were also isolated by our group from other wines of the same region (Bordas et al., 2013).

In summary, this work has been focused on *O. oeni* isolation, identification and characterization from both grapes and wines from the Priorat region. The three *O. oeni* strains with the most desirable characteristics were selected regarding the obtained results: the L-malic acid degradation test, the absence of BA's genes and the results of the stress resistance test. These were used to carry out MLF successfully and final wines showed good chemical characteristics. The imposition of two of the inoculated strains in those MLF was confirmed, being 1Pw13 the predominant strain in all wines. In conclusion, a complete description of the biodiversity of the Priorat region has been obtained, and the characteristics of the obtained wines suggested the possible use of one of the strains as good candidate for starter culture.

The results obtained have opened new doors and will be useful for future studies of *O*. *oeni* and non-*Oenococcus* autochthonous MLF starters for Priorat wines. These data should be considered for further analysis using these and/or other *O*. *oeni* strains and different conditions. Also, the increase in popularity of autochthonous isolates starters can lead to focus the attention on the impact of the genomic features of the nearby *O*. *oeni* strains as some of them harboured specific genomic regions that may increase the natural genetic diversity of species for technological purposes. Moreover, special attention should be taken on the interactions between oenological yeasts, both

*Saccharomyces* and no-*Saccharomyces*, and LAB, and the compatibility of the different strains used, as it can affect the MLF (Diez et al., 2010; Costello et al., 2003; Nehme et al., 2008; Su et al., 2014). The identification of genes and proteins induced or repressed under wine-like media conditions can be useful to go deep into some specific pathways and their regulation, like 4'-0-(B-D-glucopyranosyl)-D-pantothenic acid, sugar or nitrogen metabolism.

The beneficial effect of using autochthonous MLF starters could be finally correlated with the activities of the enzymes involved, thus, finishing the characterisation of specific strains since their genome sequenced can be compared between those which are better MLF starters. Results obtained should be also complemented by other studies as metagenomics and proteomics. It could be interesting to perform the genome sequencing of the autochthonous MLF starters and other non-MLF-efficient strains obtained in order to compare them and to select strains for each of the genes to unveil their role and essentiality in this species. (Campbell-Sills et al., 2015, 2017; Margalef-Català et al., 2017c; González-Arenzana et al., 2015).

## **5. CONCLUSIONS**

The main conclusions obtained from this PhD Thesis are:

- 1. The heterogeneity of the bacterial community associated with different varietals at Priorat grapes has been established and its identified species have been characterized.
- 2. The most abundant bacterial taxa of Grenache and Carignan grapes were investigated for the first time by high-throughput sequencing.
- Regional patterns in grape berries bacterial communities suggest that local environmental conditions and grape varietal are responsible for driving bacterial diversity within a single viticultural zone.
- 4. Bacterial communities of grapes are related with vineyard, its geographical orientation and grape variety within the same growing region.
- 5. The indigenous diversity of lactic acid bacteria in healthy grapes and wines from Priorat has been assessed, involving their isolation and the identification of their biodiversity associated with its terroir.
- 6. High-throughput sequencing analysis confirmed a considerable presence of *Oenococcus* and *Lactobacillus* in the grape samples.
- A large survey, consisting of 30 samples of healthy Grenache and Carignan grape berries and 44 wine samples, was carried out on autochthonous lactic acid bacteria from vineyards and wines in Priorat.
- 8. A total of 53 strains of *O. oeni* have been isolated from Grenache and Carignan grapes.
- 9. Some of these *O. oeni* strains from grapes have been isolated from the wines made with those same grapes, showing a good adaptation to cellar conditions.
- 10. A considerable diversity of typed *O. oeni* strains was determined by the phylogenetic distribution, which has been confirmed by the Simpson's index of diversity.

- 11. Several strains of *Lactobacillus* and other non-*Oenococcus* lactic acid bacteria were isolated from grapes and typed, from which 60% were *L. plantarum*, 13% *F. tropaeoli*, 9% *L. lindneri*, 8% *L. sanfranciscensis*, 5% *P. pentosaceus* and 5% *L. mali*.
- 12. Most of the non-*Oenococcus* isolates found are *L. plantarum*, from which eight strains were coincident in both grapes and wine, and showed a high Simpson's index of diversity (0.967).
- 13. The lactic acid bacteria strains isolated from Priorat wine samples have been characterized in order to select those with oenological potential as malolactic starter cultures in pilot scale wine production.
- 14. Three *O. oeni* strains were selected from 45 autochthonous LAB strains from Priorat wines based on their efficiency in degrading L-malic acid and most especially their resistance to high ethanol and low pH.
- 15. The absence of biogenic amine genes in these strains was verified.
- 16. SNP analysis placed these strains in phylogroup A, the same group of other good wine-adapted strains.
- 17. *O. oeni* 1Pw13 strain is a good candidate for starter culture for carrying out the MLF in wines because it has performed successfully the MLF in the industrial wines produced, as their characteristics suggest.

## CONCLUSIONS

Les principals conclusions obtingudes d'aquesta tesi doctoral són:

- La heterogeneïtat de la comunitat bacteriana associada amb diferents varietals de raïms del Priorat ha estat establida i les espècies que se n'han identificat han estat caracteritzades.
- 2. La taxa bacteriana més abundant de raïm de les varietats de garnatxa i carinyena ha estat estudiada per primera vegada mitjançant seqüenciació d'alt rendiment.
- 3. Els patrons regionals de comunitats bacterianes en raïm suggereixen que les condicions mediambientals locals i la varietat de raïm són responsables d'aportar la diversitat bacteriana en una mateixa zona viticultural.
- La vinya d'origen, la seva orientació geogràfica i la varietat de raïm influencien sobre la composició de les comunitats bacterianes presents al raïm dins la mateixa regió.
- 5. La diversitat autòctona dels bacteris làctics presents en raïm sa i en vi del Priorat ha estat avaluada, i se n'ha aïllat i identificat la seva biodiversitat associada amb el seu terroir.
- 6. L'anàlisi mitjançant seqüenciació d'alt rendiment ha confirmat una considerable presència d' *Oenococcus* i *Lactobacillus* en les mostres de raïm.
- Es va dur a terme un exhaustiu estudi dels bacteris làctics autòctons provinents de vinyes i vins del Priorat, que va consistir en 30 mostres de raïm sa de les varietats de garnatxa i carinyena i 44 mostres de vi.
- 8. Un total de 53 soques de *O. oeni* han estat aïllades des de raïm de les varietats de garnatxa i carinyena.
- Algunes d'aquestes soques d'*O. oeni* provinents de raïm també han estat aïllades en el vi que es va fer amb aquell raïm, cosa que mostra que tenen una bona adaptació a les condicions del celler.

- Es va determinar una considerable diversitat de *O. oeni* tipificats mitjançant la distribució filogenètica, que ha estat confirmada per l'índex de diversitat Simpson.
- 11. Diverses soques de *Lactobacillus* i altres bacteris làctics no-*Oenococcus* es van aïllar des de raïm i es van tipificar, dels quals el 60% eren *L. plantarum*, el 13% *F. tropaeoli*, el 9% *L. lindneri*, el 8% *L. sanfranciscensis*, el 5% *P. pentosaceus* i el 5% *L. mali*.
- La majoria dels aïllats no-*Oenococcus* trobats són *L. plantarum*, dels quals vuit soques es van trobar tant en raïm com en vi, i mostraven un alt índex de diversitat de Simpson (0.967).
- 13. Les soques de bacteris làctics trobades en mostres de vi del Priorat han estat caracteritzades per tal de seleccionar aquelles amb el potencial enològic com a cultius iniciadors de la fermentació malolàctica en producció de vi a escala pilot.
- 14. Tres soques d'O. oeni van ser seleccionades de 45 soques de bacteris làctics autòctons del Priorat procedents de vi en base a la seva eficiència en la degradació de l'àcid L-màlic i sobretot especialment a la seva resistència a alta concentració d'etanol i baix pH.
- 15. L'absència de gens d'amines biògenes en aquestes soques es va verificar.
- 16. L'anàlisi de SNP va situar aquestes soques en el filogrup A, el mateix grup que altres soques ben adaptades al vi.
- 17. La soca d'*O. oeni* 1Pw13 és una bona candidata com a cultiu iniciador per a dur a terme la fermentació malolàctica en vins perquè ha dut a terme amb èxit la fermentació malolàctica en els vins industrials produïts, tal i com les seves característiques suggereixen.
# **6. REFERENCES**

- Agouridis, N., Bekatorou, A., Nigam, P., Kanellaki, M., 2005. Malolactic fermentation in wine with *Lactobacillus casei* cells immobilized on delignified cellulosic material. J. Agric. Food Chem. 53, 2546-2551.
- Agouridis, N., Kopsahelis, N., Plessas, S., Koutinas, A.A., Kanellaki, M., 2008. *Oenococcus oeni* cells immobilized on delignified cellulosic material for malolactic fermentation of wine. Biores. Technol. 99, 9017-9020.
- Amann, R.I., Binder, B.J., Olson, R.J., Chisholm, S.W., Devereux, R., Stahl, D.A., 1990. Combination of 16S rRNA-targeted oligonucleotide probes with flow cytometry for analyzing mixed microbial populations. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 56, 1919-1925.
- Amann, R.I., Ludwig, W., Schleifer, K.H., 1995. Phylogenetic identification and in situ detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. Microbiol. Rev. 59, 143-169.
- Amann, R., Fuchs, B.M., Behrens, S., 2001. The identification of microorganisms by fluorescence in situ hybridisation. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 12, 231-236.
- Ampe, F., Sirvent, A., Zakhia, N., 2001. Dynamics of the microbial community responsible for traditional sour cassava starch fermentation studied by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and quantitative rRNA hybridization. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 65, 45-54.
- Araque, I., Gil, J., Carreté, R., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2009a. Detection of arc genes related with the ethyl carbamate precursors in wine lactic acid bacteria. J. Agric. Food Chem. 57, 1841-7.
- Araque, I., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2009b. A multiplex PCR method for simultaneous species identification and strain typification of *Oenococcus oeni*. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 25, 15-18.
- Araque, I., Reguant, C., Rozès, N., Bordons, A., 2011. Influence of wine-like conditions on arginine utilization by lactic acid bacteria. Int. Microbiol. 14, 225-33.
- Araque, I., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2013. Effect of ethanol and low pH on citrulline and ornithine excretion and arc gene expression by strains of *Lactobacillus brevis* and *Pediococcus pentosaceus*. Food Microbiol. 33, 107-13.
- Araque, I., Gil, J., Carreté, R., Constantí, M., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2016. Arginine deiminase pathway genes and arginine degradation variability in *Oenococcus oeni* strains. Folia Microbiol. 61, 109-18.

- Azzolini, M., Tosi, E., Vagnoli, P., Krieger, S., Zapparoli, G., 2010. Evaluation of technological effects of yeast-bacterial co-inoculation in red table wine production. Ital. J. Food Sci. 3, 257-263.
- Badotti, F., Moreira, A.P., Tonon, L.A., de Lucena, B.T., de Gomes F., C., Kruger, R., Thompson, C.C., de Morais, M.A. Jr., Rosa, C.A., Thompson, F.L., 2014. *Oenococcus alcoholitolerans* sp. nov., a lactic acid bacteria isolated from cachaça and ethanol fermentation processes. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek. 106, 1259-1267.
- Bae, S., Fleet, G.H., Heard, G.M., 2006. Lactic acid bacteria associated with wine grapes from several Australian vineyards. J. Appl. Microbiol. 100, 712-727.
- Barata, A., Malfeito-Ferreira, M., Loureiro, V., 2012. The microbial ecology of wine grape berries. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 153, 243-259.
- Bartowsky, E.J., 2005. *Oenococcus oeni* and malolactic fermentation moving into the molecular arena. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 11, 174-187.
- Bartowsky, E.J., Costello, P.J., Chambers, P.J., 2015. Emerging trends in the application of malolactic fermentation. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 21, 663-669.
- Battermann, G., Radler, F., 1991. A comparative study of malolactic enzyme and malic enzyme of different lactic acid bacteria. Can. J. Microbiol. 37, 211-217.
- Beltramo, C., Grandvalet, C., Pierre, F., Guzzo, J., 2004. Evidence for multiple levels of regulation of *Oenococcus oeni* clpP-clpL locus expression in response to stress. J. Bacteriol. 186, 2200-2205.
- Benito, S., Palomero, F., Gálvez, L., Morata, A., Calderón, F., Palmero, D., Suárez-Lepe, J.A., 2014. Quality and composition of red wine fermented with *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* as sole fermentative yeast, and in mixed and sequential fermentations with *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Food Technol. Biotechnol. 52, 376-382.
- Benito, Á., Jeffares, D., Palomero, F., Calderón, F., Bai, F.Y., Bähler, J., Benito, S., 2016. Selected Schizosaccharomyces pombe strains have characteristics that are beneficial for winemaking. PLoS ONE. 11, e0151102.
- Berbegal, C., Peña, N., Russo, P., Grieco, F., Pardo, I., Ferrer, S., Spano, G., Capozzi, V., 2016. Technological properties of *Lactobacillus plantarum* strains isolated from grape must fermentation. Food Microbiol. 57, 187-194.
- Bertrand, A., Zmirou-Bonnamour, C., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1984. Aroma compounds formed in malolactic fermentation. In Flavour research of alcoholic beverages; Proceedings Alko Symposium; Nykänen and Lehtonen, Eds.; Foundation for Biotechnical and Industrial Fermentation Research: Helsinki, Finland, pp 39-49.
- Betteridge, A., Grbin, P., Jiranek, V., 2015. Improving *Oenococcus oeni* to overcome challenges of wine malolactic fermentation. Trends Biotechnol. 33, 547-553.

- Bilhère, E., Lucas, P.M., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2009. Multilocus sequence typing of Oenococcus oeni: detection of two subpopulations shaped by intergenic recombination. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 75, 1291-1300.
- Bisson, L.F., Waterhouse, A.L., Ebeler, S.E., Walker, M.A., 2002. The present and future of the international wine industry. Nature. 418, 696-699.
- Blasco, L., Ferrer, S., Pardo, I., 2003. Development of specific fluorescent oligonucleotide probes for *in situ* identification of wine lactic acid bacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 225, 115-123.
- Bleve, G., Tufariello, M., Vetrano, C., Mita, G., Grieco, F., 2016. Simultaneous alcoholic and malolactic fermentations by *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and *Oenococcus oeni* cells co-immobilized in alginate beads. Front. Microbiol. 7, 943.
- Bordas, M., Araque, I., Alegret, J.O., El Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Rozès, N., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2013. Isolation, selection, and characterization of highly ethanol-tolerant strains of *Oenococcus oeni* from south Catalonia. Int. Microbiol. 16, 113-123.
- Bordas, M., Araque, I., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2015. Differential expression of selected *Oenococcus oeni* genes for adaptation in wine-like media and red wine. Ann. Microbiol. 65, 2277-2285.
- Borneman, A.R., McCarthy, J.M., Chambers, P.J., Bartowsky, E.J., 2012. Comparative analysis of the Oenococcus oeni pan genome reveals genetic diversity in industrially-relevant pathways. BMC Genomics. 13, 373.
- Boyd, A.R., Gunasekera, T.S., Attfield, P.V., Simic, K., Vincent, S.F., Veal. D,A., 2003. A flowcytometric method for determination of yeast viability and cell number in a brewery. FEMS Yeast Res. 3, 11-6.
- Bravo-Ferrada, B.M., Hollmann, A., Delfederico, L., Valdés La Hens, D., Caballero, A., Semorile, L., 2013. Patagonian red wines: selection of *Lactobacillus plantarum* isolates as potential starter cultures for malolactic fermentation. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 29, 1537-49.
- Bridier, J., Claisse, O., Coton, M., Coton, E., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2010. Evidence of distinct populations and specific subpopulations within the species *Oenococcus oeni*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 76, 7754-7764.
- Bokulich, N.A., Bamforth, C.W., Mills, D.A., 2012a. Brewhouse-resident microbiota are responsible for multi-stage fermentation of American coolship ale. PLoS ONE. 7, e35507.
- Bokulich, N.A., Joseph, C.M.L., Allen, G., Benson, A.K., Mills, D.A., 2012b. Next-generation sequencing reveals significant bacterial diversity of botrytized wine. PLoS ONE. 7, e36357.
- Bokulich, N.A., Ohta, M., Richardson, P.M., Mills, D.A., 2013. Monitoring seasonal changes in wineryresident microbiota. PLoS ONE. 8, e66437.

- Bokulich, N.A., Thorngate, J.H., Richardson, P.M., Mills, D.A., 2014. Microbial biogeography of wine grapes is conditioned by cultivar, vintage, and climate. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 111, E139-E148.
- Campbell-Sills, H., El Khoury, M., Favier, M., Romano, A., Biasoli, F., Spano, G., Sherman, D.J., Bouchez, O., Coton, E., Coton, M., Okada, S., Tanaka, N., Dols-Lafargue, M., Lucas, P.M., 2015. Phylogenomic analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* reveals specific domestication of strains to cider and wines. Genome Biol. Evol. 7, 1506-1518.
- Campbell-Sills, H., El Khoury, M., Gammacurta, M., Miot-Sertier, C., Dutilh, L., Vestner, J., Capozzi, V., Sherman, D., Hubert, C., Claisse, O., Spano, G., de Revel, G., Lucas, P., 2017. Two different *Oenococcus oeni* lineages are associated to either red or white wines in Burgundy: genomics and metabolomics insights. OENO One. 51, 3.
- Caspritz, G., Radler, F., 1983. Malolactic enzyme of *Lactobacillus plantarum*. J. Biol. Chem. 258, 4907-4910.
- Capozzi, V., Russo, P., Beneduce, L., Beneduce, L., Weidmann, S., Grieco, F., Guzzo, J., Spano, G., 2010. Technological properties of *Oenococcus oeni* strains isolated from typical southern Italian wines. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 50, 327-334.
- Capozzi, V., Russo, P., Lamontanara, A., Orrù, L., Cattivelli, L., Spano, G., 2014. Genome sequences of five *Oenococcus oeni* strains isolated from Nero di Troia wine from the same terroir in Apulia, southern Italy. Genome Announc. 2, e01077–14.
- Cappello, M.S., Zapparoli, G., Stefani, D., Logrieco, A., 2010. Molecular and biochemical diversity of *Oenococcus oeni* strains isolated during spontaneous malolactic fermentation of Malvasia Nera wine. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 33, 461-467.
- Cappello, M.S., Zapparoli, G., Logrieco, A., Bartowsky, E., 2017. Linking wine lactic acid bacteria diversity with wine aroma and flavour (Review). Int. J. Food Microbiol. 243, 16-27.
- Capucho, I., San Romão, M.V., 1994. Effect of ethanol and fatty acids on malolactic activity of *Leuconostoc oenos*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 42, 391-395.
- Carreté, R., Vidal, M.T., Bordons, A., Constantí, M., 2002. Inhibitory effect of sulfur dioxide and other stress compounds in wine on the ATPase activity of *Oenococcus oeni*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 211, 155-159.
- Carreté, R., Reguant, C., Rozès, N., Constantí, M., Bordons, A., 2006. Analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* strains in simulated microvinifications with some stress compounds. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 57, 356-362.
- Chaney, D., Rodriguez, S., Fugelsang, K., Thornton, R., 2006. Managing high-density commercial scale wine fermentations. J. Appl. Microbiol. 100, 689-698.

- Chelius, M.K., Triplett, E.W., 2001. The diversity of archaea and bacteria in association with the roots of *Zea mays* L. Microb. Ecol. 41, 252-263.
- Chu-Ky, S., Tourdot-Marechal, R., Marechal, P.A., Guzzo, J., 2005. Combined cold, acid, ethanol shocks in *Oenococcus oeni*: effects on membrane fluidity and cell viability. Biochim. Biophys. 1717, 118-124.
- Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2012. Development of a multilocus variable number of tandem repeat typing method for *Oenococcus oeni*. Food Microbiol. 30, 340-347.
- Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2014. Multiplex variable number of tandem repeats for *Oenococcus oeni* and applications. Food Microbiol. 38, 80-86.
- Cocconcelli, P.S., Porro, D., Galandini, S., Senini, L., 1995. Development of RAPD protocol for typing of strains of lactic acid bacteria and enterococci. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 21, 376-379.
- Cornu, M.C., Marchand, A., Meurville, E., Belin, J.M., 1984. Incidences des composés phénoliques sur des bactéries lactiques et acétiques isolées du vin. Sciences et Aliments. 4, 73-79.
- Costello, P. J., Henschke, P., Markides, J., 2003. Standardised methodology for testing malolactic bacteria and wine yeast compatibility. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 9, 127-137.
- Coucheney, F., Desroche, N., Bou, M., Tourdot-Maréchal, R., Dulau, L., Guzzo, J., 2005. A new approach for selection of *Oenococcus oeni* strains in order to produce malolactic starters. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 105, 463-470.
- Cox, D.J., Henick-Kling, T., 1995. Protonmotive force and ATP generation during malolactic fermentation. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 46, 319-323.
- Cruz-Pio, L.E., Poveda, M., Alberto, M.R., Ferrer, S., Pardo, I., 2017. Exploring the biodiversity of two groups of *Oenococcus oeni* isolated from grape musts and wines: Are they equally diverse ? Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 40, 1-10.
- Da Silveira, M.G., Vitória San Romão, M., Loureiro-Dias, M.C., Rombouts, F.M., Abee, T., 2002. Flow cytometric assessment of membrane integrity of ethanol-stressed *Oenococcus oeni* cells. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 6087-93.
- Da Silveira, M.G., Golovina, E.A., Folkert, A., Rombouts, F.M., Abee, T., Silveira, D., Hoekstra, F. a, 2003. Membrane fluidity adjustments in ethanol-stressed *Oenococcus oeni* cells. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 1-8.
- Da Silveira, M.G., Abee, T., 2009. Activity of ethanol-stressed *Oenococcus oeni* cells: A flow cytometric approach. J. Appl. Microbiol. 106, 1690-1696.
- David, V., Terrat, S., Herzine, K., Claisse, O., Rousseaux, S., Tourdot-Maréchal, R., Masneuf-Pomarede, I, Ranjard, L., Alexandre, H., 2014. High-throughput sequencing of amplicons for monitoring yeast biodiversity in must and during alcoholic fermentation. J. Ind. Microb. Biotech. 4, 811-821.

- Davis, C.R., 1985. Practical implications of malolactic fermentation: a review. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 36, 290-301.
- Davis, C.R., Wibowo, D., Fleet, G.H., Terry, H.L., 1988. Properties of wine lactic acid bacteria: their potential enological significance. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 39, 137-142.
- De Herralde, F., Savé, R., Nadal, M., Pla, E., Lopez-Bustins, J.A., 2012. Global change influence on wine quality in Priorat and Montsant (NE Spain). Acta. Hortic. 931, 39-46.
- De Las Rivas, B., Marcobal, A., Muñoz, R., 2004. Allelic diversity and population structure in Oenococcus oeni as determined from sequence analysis of housekeeping genes. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70, 7210-7219.
- De Las Rivas, B., Marcobal, A., Carrascosa, A.V., Muñoz, R., 2006. PCR detection of foodborne bacteria producing the biogenic amines histamine, tyramine, putrescine, and cadaverine. J. Food Prot. 69, 2509-2514.
- De Revel, G., 1992. Le diacétyle, les composés dicarbonylés et leurs produits de réduction dans les vins. Ph.D. Thesis, no. 190; University of Bordeaux II: Bordeaux, France.
- De Revel, G., Bertrand, A., 1993. A method for the detection of carbonyl compounds in wine. Glyoxal and methyglyoxal. J. Sci. Food Agric. 61, 267-272.
- De Revel, G., Bertrand, A., 1994. Dicarbonyl compounds and their reduction products in wine. Identification of wine aldehydes. In Trends in Flavour Research, Proc. of the 7th Weurman Flavour Research Symposium. Maarse, H., van der Heij, D.G., Eds.; Elsevier: Zeist, The Netherlands, pp 353–361.
- De Revel, G., Bertrand, A., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1989. Synthèse des substances acétoïniques par *Leuconostoc œnos*. Reéduction du diacétyle. Connaiss. Vigne Vin. 23, 39-45.
- De Revel, G., Martin, N., Pripis-Nicolau, L., Lonvaud-Funel, A., Bertrand, A., 1999. Contribution to the knowledge of malolactic fermentation influence on wine aroma. J. Agric. Food Chem. 47, 4003-8.
- Delaherche, A., Bon, E., Dupé, A., Lucas, M., Arveiler, B., De Daruvar, A., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2006. Intraspecific diversity of *Oenococcus oeni* strains determined by sequence analysis of target genes. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 73, 394-403.
- Dicks, L.M.T., van Vuuren, H.J.J., Dellaglio, F., 1990. Taxonomy of *Leuconostoc* species, particularly *Leuconostoc oenos*, as revealed by numerical analysis of total soluble cell protein patterns, DNA base compositions, and DNA-DNA hybridizations. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 40, 83-91.
- Dicks. L.M, Dellaglio, F., Collins, M.D., 1995a. Proposal to reclassify *Leuconostoc oenos* as *Oenococcus oeni* [corrig.] gen. nov., comb. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 45, 395-397.
- Dicks, L.M.T., Loubser, P.A., Augustyn, O.P.H., 1995b. Identification of *Leuconostoc oenos* from South African fortified wines by numerical analysis of total soluble cell protein patterns and DNA-DNA hybridizations. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 79, 43-48.

- Diez, L., Guadalupe, Z., Ayestarán, B., Ruiz-Larrea, F., 2010. Effect of yeast mannoproteins and grape polysaccharides on the growth of wine lactic acid and acetic acid bacteria. J. Agric. Food Chem. 58, 7731-7739.
- Divol, B., Strehaiano, P., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2005. Effectiveness of dimethyldicarbonate to stop alcoholic fermentation in wine. Food Microbiol. 22, 169-178.
- Du Plessis, H.W., Dicks, L.M.T., Pretorius, I.S., Lambrechts, M.G., du Toit, M., 2004. Identification of lactic acid bacteria isolated from South African brandy base wines. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 91, 19-29.
- El Khoury, M., Campbell-Sills, H., Salin, F., Guichoux, E., Claisse, O., Lucas, P.M., 2017. Biogeography of *Oenococcus oeni* reveals distinctive but non-specific populations in wine-producing regions. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 83, e02322–16.
- Endo, A., Okada, S., 2006. *Oenococcus kitaharae* sp. nov., a non-acidophilic and non-malolacticfermenting *Oenococcus* isolated from a composting distilled shochu residue. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 56, 2345-2348.
- Ercolini, D., 2004. PCR-DGGE fingerprinting: novel strategies for detection of microbes in food. J. Microbiol. Methods. 56, 297-314.
- Ercolini, D., 2013. High-throughput sequencing and metagenomics: moving forward in the cultureindependent analysis of food microbial ecology. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 79, 3148-3155.
- Fay, J.C., Benavides, J.A., 2005. Evidence for domesticated and wild populations of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. PLoS Genet. 1, 66-71.
- Fleet, G.H., Lafon-Lafourcade, S., Ribéreau-Gayon, P., 1984. Evolution of yeasts and lactic acid bacteria during fermentation and storage of Bordeaux wines. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 48, 1034-1038.
- Formisyn, P., Vaillant, H., Laintreibecq, F., Bourgois, J., 1997. Development of an enzymatic reactor for initiating malolactic fermentation in wine. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 48, 345-351.
- Fugelsang, K.C., 1997. The lactic acid bacteria. In: Wine Microbiology. Springer, Boston, MA.
- Galimberti, A., Bruno, A., Mezzasalma, V., De Mattia, F., Bruni, I., Labra, M., 2015. Emerging DNAbased technologies to characterize food ecosystems. Food Res. Int. 69, 424-433.
- García-Ruiz, A., Moreno-Arribas, M.V., Martín-Álvarez, P.J., Bartolomé, B., 2011. Comparative study of the inhibitory effects of wine polyphenols on the growth of enological lactic acid bacteria. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 145, 426-31.
- Gardini, F., Zaccarelli, A., Belletti, N., Faustini, F., Cavazza, A., Martuscelli, M. Mastrocola, D., Suzzi,G., 2005. Factors influencing biogenic amine production by a strain of *Oenococcus oeni* in a model system. Food Contr. 16, 609-616.

- Garijo, P., López, R., Santamaría, P., Ocón, E., Olarte, C., Sanz, S., Gutiérrez, A.R., 2011. Presence of enological microorganisms in the grapes and the air of a vineyard during the ripening period. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 233, 359-365.
- Garofalo, C., El-Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Bely, M., Russo, P., Spano, G., Capozzi, V., 2015. Autochthonous starter cultures and indigenous grape variety for regional wine production. J. Appl. Microbiol. 118, 1395-1408.
- Garvie, E.I., 1967. Leuconostoc oenos sp. nov. J. Gen. Microbiol. 48, 431-438.
- Garvie, E.I. 1969. Lactic dehydrogenases of strains of the genus *Leuconostoc*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 58, 85-94.
- Garvie, E.I., 1986. Gram-positive cocci: genus *Leuconostoc*, p. 1071–1075. In P. H. A. Sneath, N. S. Mair, M. E. Sharpe, and J. G. Holt (ed.), Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology, vol. 2. The Williams & Wilkins Co., Baltimore, Md.
- Garvie, E.I., Farrow, J.A.E., 1980. The differentiation of *Leuconostoc oenos* from non-acidophilic species of *Leuconostoc*, and the identification of five strains from the American Type Culture Collection. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 31, 154-157.
- Gevers, D., Huys, G., Swings, J., 2001. Applicability of rep-PCR fingerprinting for identification of *Lactobacillus* species. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 205, 31-36.
- Giannino, M.L., Marzotto, M., Dellaglio, F., Feligini, M., 2009. Study of microbial diversity in raw milk and fresh curd used for Fontina cheese production by culture-independent methods. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 130, 188-195.
- Gilbert, J.A., van der Lelie, D., Zarraonaindia, I., 2014. Microbial terroir for wine grapes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 111, 5-6.
- Gindreau, E., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1999. Molecular analysis of the region encoding the lytic system from *Oenococcus oeni* temperate bacteriophage phi 10MC. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 171, 231-8.
- Gindreau E., Walling, E., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2001. Direct polymerase chain reaction detection of ropy *Pediococcus damnosus* strains in wine. J. Appl. Microbiol. 90, 535-542.
- Godálová, Z., Kraková, L., Puškárová, A., Bučková, M., Kuchta, T., Piknová, L., Pangallo, D., 2016. Bacterial consortia at different wine fermentation phases of two typical Central European grape varieties: Blaufränkisch (Frankovka modrá) and Grüner Veltline (Veltlínske zelené). Int. J. Food Microbiol. 217, 110-116.
- González-Arenzana, L., López, R., Santamaría, P., López-Alfaro, I., 2012. Application of the different electrophoresis techniques to the detection and identification of lactic acid bacteria in wines. In: Ghowsi, K. (Ed.), Electrophoresis. Intec. Open Science, pp. 137-156.

- González-Arenzana, L., Santamaría, P., López, R., López-Alfaro, I., 2013. Indigenous lactic acid bacteria communities in alcoholic and malolactic fermentations of Tempranillo wines elaborated in ten wineries of La Rioja (Spain). Food Res. Int. 50, 438-445.
- González-Arenzana, L., López, R., Portu, J., Santamaría, P., Garde-Cerdan, T., López-Alfaro, I., 2014. Molecular analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* and the relationships among and between commercial and autochthonous strains. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 118, 272-276.
- González-Arenzana, L., Pérez-Martin, F., Palop, M.L., Seseña, S., Santamaría, P., López, R., López-Alfaro, I., 2015. Genomic diversity of *Oenococcus oeni* populations from Castilla La Mancha and La Rioja Tempranillo red wines. Food Microbiol. 49, 82-94.
- Guzzo, J., Jobin, M.P., Delmas, F., Fortier, L.C., Garmyn, D., Tourdot-Maréchal, R., Diviès, C., 2000. Regulation of stress response in *Oenococcus oeni* as a function of environmental changes and growth phase. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 55, 27-31.
- Henick-Kling, T., Sandine, W.E., Heatherbell, D.A., 1989. Evaluation of malolactic bacteria isolated from Oregon wines. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 55, 2010-2016.
- Henick-Kling, T., 1993. Malolactic fermentation. In: Fleet GH (ed.) Wine microbiology and biotechnology. Harwood Academic, Chur, Switzerland, 289-326.
- Henick-Kling, T., 1995. Control of malo-lactic fermentation in wine: energetics, flavour modification and methods of starter culture preparation. J. Appl. Bacteriol. Symp. Suppl. 79, 29S-37S.
- Herrero, M., Quiros, C., Garcia, L.A., Diaz, M., 2006. Use of flow cytometry to follow the physiological states of microorganisms in cider fermentation processes. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 72, 6725-6733.
- Hirschhäuser, S., Fröhlich, J., Gneipel, A., Schönig, I., König, H., 2005. Fast protocols for the 5S rDNA and ITS-2 based identification of *Oenococcus oeni*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 244, 165-171.
- Hogardt, M., Trebesius, K., Geiger, A.M., Hornef, M., Rosenecker, J., Heesemann, J., 2000. Specific and rapid detection by fluorescent *in situ* hybridization of bacteria in clinical samples obtained from cystic fibrosis patients. J. Clin. Microbiol. 38, 818-825.
- Husnik, J.I., Volschenk, H., Bauer, J., Colavizza, D., Luo, Z., van Vuuren, H.J.J., 2006. Metabolic engineering of malolactic wine yeast. Metabolic. Eng. 8, 315-323.
- Husnik, J.I., Delaquis, P.J., Cliff, M.A., van Vuuren, H.J.J., 2007. Functional analysis of the malolactic wine yeast ML01. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 58, 42-52.
- Iorizzo, M., Testa, B., Lombardi, S.J., García-Ruiz, A., Muñoz-González, C., Bartolomé, B., Moreno-Arribas, M.V., 2016. Selection and technological potential of *Lactobacillus plantarum* bacteria suitable for wine malolactic fermentation and grape aroma release. LWT - Food Sci. Technol. 73, 557-566.

- Jiménez, E., Yépez, A., Pérez-Cataluña, A., Vásquez, E.R., Dávila, D.Z., Vignolo, G., Aznar, R., 2018. Exploring diversity and biotechnological potential of lactic acid bacteria from tocosh-traditional Peruvian fermented potatoes - by high throughput sequencing (HTS) and culturing. LWT - Food Sci. Technol. 87, 567-574.
- Jones, G.V., White, M.A., Cooper, O.R., Storchmann, K., 2005. Climate change and global wine quality. Clim. Change. 73, 319-334.
- Kelly, W.J., Huang, C.M., Asmundson, R.V., 1993. Comparison of *Leuconostoc oenos* strains by pulsedfield gel electrophoresis. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 59, 3969-3972.
- Knight, S., Klaere, S., Fedrizzi, B., Goddard, M.R., 2015. Regional microbial signatures positively correlate with differential wine phenotypes: evidence for a microbial aspect to terroir. Sci. Rep. 5, 14233.
- Kobayashi, H., 1985. A proton-translocating ATPase regulates pH of the bacterial cytoplasm. J. Biol. Chem. 260, 72-6.
- Köhler, V., Wilson, Y.M., Dürrenberger, M., Ghislieri, D., Churakova, E., Quinto, T., Knörr, L., Häussinger, D., Hollmann, F., Turner, N.J., Ward, T.R., 2013. Synthetic cascades are enabled by combining biocatalysts with artificial metalloenzymes. Nat. Chem. 5, 93-99.
- Krajewska, B., 2004. Application of chitin- and chitosan-based materials for enzyme immobilizations: a review. Enzyme. Microb. Technol. 35, 126-139.
- Kunkee, RE., 1974. Malolactic fermentation in winemaking. In: Chemistry of Wine. Advances in Chemistry Series 137 (Webb AD, ed) pp 151-170, American Chemical Society, Washington, DC.
- Kunkee, R.E., 1984. Selection and modification of yeasts and lactic acid bacteria for wine fermentation. Food Microbiol. 1, 315-332.
- Kunkee, R.E., 1991. Some roles of malic acid in the malolactic fermentation in winemaking. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 88, 55-72.
- Kunkee, R.E., 1997. A heady concoction of alcoholic and malolactic fermentations. Nature Biotechnol. 15, 224-225.
- Lamontanara, A., Orru, L., Cattivelli, L., Russo, P., Spano, G., Capozzi, V., 2014. Genome sequence of *Oenococcus oeni* OM27, the first fully assembled genome of a strain isolated from an Italian wine. Genome Announc. 2, e00658-14.
- Landete, J.M., Ferrer, S., Polo, L., Pardo, I., 2005. Biogenic amines in wines from three spanish regions. J. Agric. Food Chem. 53, 1119-1124.
- Landete, J.M., de las Rivas, B., Marcobal, A., Muñoz, R., 2007. Review: Molecular methods for the detection of biogenic amine-producing bacteria on foods. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 117, 258-269.

- Landete, J.M., de las Rivas, B., Marcobal, A., Muñoz, R., 2011. PCR methods for the detection of biogenic amine-producing bacteria on wine. Ann. Microbiol. 61, 159-166.
- Larisika, M., Claus, H., König, H., 2008. Pulsed-field gel electrophoresis for the discrimination of *Oenococcus oeni* isolates from different wine-growing regions in Germany. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 123, 171-176.
- Lerm, E., Engelbrecht, L., du Toit, M., 2011. Selection and characterisation of *Oenococcus oeni* and *Lactobacillus plantarum* South African wine isolates for use as malolactic fermentation starter cultures. South African J. Enol. Vitic. 32, 280-295.
- Leveau, J.H.J., Tech, J.J., 2011. Grapevine microbiomics: Bacterial diversity on grape leaves and berries revealed by high-throughput sequence analysis of 16S rRNA amplicons. Acta. Hort. (ISHS) 905, 31-42.
- Liu, S.Q., 2002. Malolactic fermentation in wine beyond deacidification. J. Appl. Microbiol. 92, 589-601.
- Liu, T., Li, Y., Chen, J., Sadiq, F.A., Zhang, G., Li, Y., He, G., 2016. Prevalence and diversity of lactic acid bacteria in Chinese traditional sourdough revealed by culture dependent and pyrosequencing approaches. LWT - Food Sci.Technol. 68, 91-97.
- Lleixà, J., Kioroglou, D., Mas, A., Portillo, M.C., 2018. Microbiome dynamics during spontaneous fermentations of sound grapes in comparison with sour rot and *Botrytis* infected grapes. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 281, 36-46.
- Loira, I., Morata, A., Comuzzo, P., Callejo, M. J., González, C., Calderón, F., Suárez-Lepe, J.A., 2015. Use of *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* and *Torulaspora delbrueckii* strains in mixed and sequential fermentations to improve red wine sensory quality. Food Res. Int. 76, 325-333.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1999. Lactic acid bacteria in the quality improvement and depreciation of wine. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek. 76, 317-331.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2001. Biogenic amines in wines: role of lactic acid bacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 199, 9-13.
- Lonvaud-Funel, A., Joyeux, A., Desens, C., 1988. Inhibition of malolactic fermentation of wines by products of yeast metabolism. J. Sci. Food Agric. 44, 183-191.
- López, I., Tenorio, C., Zarazaga, M., Dizy, M., Torres, C., Ruiz-Larrea, F., 2007. Evidence of mixed wild populations of *Oenococcus oeni* strains during wine spontaneous malolactic fermentations. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 226, 215-223.
- López, I., Torres, C., Ruiz-Larrea, F., 2008. Genetic typification by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) and randomly amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) of wild *Lactobacillus plantarum* and *Oenococcus* wine strains. Eur. Food Res. Technol. 227, 547-55.

- Lucio, O., Pardo, I., Krieger-Weber, S., Heras, J.M., Ferrer, S., 2016. Selection of *Lactobacillus* strains to induce biological acidification in low acidity wines. LWT Food Sci.Technol. 73, 334-341.
- Lucio, O., Pardo, I., Heras, J.M., Krieger-Weber, S., Ferrer, S., 2017. Use of starter cultures of *Lactobacillus* to induce malolactic fermentation in wine. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 23, 15-21.
- Malacrino, P., Zapparoli, G., Torriani, S., Dellaglio, F., 2001. Rapid detection of viable yeasts and bacteria in wine by flow cytometry. J. Microbiol. Methods. 45, 127-134.
- Malherbe, S., Tredoux, A.G.J., Nieuwoudt, H.H., Du Toit, M., 2012. Comparative metabolic profiling to investigate the contribution of *O. oeni* MLF starter cultures to red wine composition. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 39, 477-494.
- Maicas, S., Gil, J.V., Pardo, I., Ferrer, S., 1999. Improvement of volatile composition of wines by controlled addition of malolactic bacteria. Food Res. Int. 32, 491-496.
- Maicas, S., 2001. The use of alternative technologies to develop malolactic fermentation in wine. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 56, 35-39.
- Marcobal, A., Martin-Alvarez, P.J., Polo, M.C., Muñoz, R., Moreno-Arribas, M.V., 2006. Formation of biogenic amines throughout the industrial manufacture of red wine. J. Food Prot. 69, 397-404.
- Marcobal, A.M., Sela, D.A., Wolf, Y.I., Makarova, K.S., Mills, D.A., 2008. Role of hypermutability in the evolution of the genus *Oenococcus*. J. Bacteriol. 190, 564-570.
- Margalef-Català, M., Araque, I., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., Bautista-Gallego, J., 2016a. Transcriptomic and proteomic analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* adaptation to wine stress conditions. Front. Microbiol. 7, 1554.
- Margalef-Català, M., Araque, I., Weidmann, S., Guzzo, J., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2016b. Protective role of glutathione addition against wine-related stress in *Oenococcus oeni*. Food Res. Int. 90, 8-15.
- Margalef-Català, M., Araque, I., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2017a. Genetic and transcriptional study of glutathione metabolism in *Oenococcus oeni*. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 242, 61-69.
- Margalef-Català, M., Stefanelli, E., Araque, I., Wagner, K., Felis, G.E., Bordons, A., Torriani, S., Reguant, C., 2017b. Variability in gene content and expression of the thioredoxin system in *Oenococcus oeni*. Food Microbiol. 61, 23-32.
- Margalef-Català, M., Felis, G.E., Reguant, C., Stefanelli, E., Torriani, S., Bordons, A., 2017c. Identification of variable genomic regions related to stress response in *Oenococcus oeni*. Food Res. Int. 102, 625-638.
- Margulies, M., Egholm, M., Altman, W.E., Attiya, S., Bader, J.S., Bemben, L.A., Berka, J., Braverman,
  M.S., Chen, Y.J., Chen, Z., Dewell, S.B., Du, L., Fierro, J.M., Gomes, X.V., Godwin, B.C., He,
  W., Helgesen, S., Ho, C.H., Irzyk, G.P., Jando, S.C., Alenquer, M.L., Jarvie, T.P., Jirage, K.B.,

Kim, J.B., Knight, J.R., Lanza, J.R., Leamon, J.H., Lefkowitz, S.M., Lei, M., Li, J., Lohman, K.L.,
Lu, H., Makhijani, V.B., McDade, K.E., McKenna, M.P., Myers, E.W., Nickerson, E., Nobile,
J.R., Plant, R., Puc, B.P., Ronan, M.T., Roth, G.T., Sarkis, G.J., Simons, J.F., Simpson, J.W.,
Srinivasan, M., Tartaro, K.R., Tomasz, A., Vogt, K.A., Volkmer, G.A., Wang, S.H., Wang, Y.,
Weiner, M.P., Yu, P., Begley, R.F., Rothberg, J.M., 2005. Genome sequencing in microfabricated
high-density picolitre reactors. Nature. 437, 376-380.

- Martins, G., Miot-Sertier, C., Lauga, B., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., Soulas, G., Masneuf-Pomarède,
   I., 2012. Grape berry bacterial microbiota: impact of the ripening process and the farming system.
   Int. J. Food Microbiol. 158, 93-100.
- Mas, A., Padilla, B., Esteve-Zarzoso, B., Beltran, G., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2016. Taking advantage of natural biodiversity for wine making: The WILDWINE Project. Agriculture and Agricultural Science Procedia. 8, 4-9.
- McGovern, P., Voigt, M., Glusker, D., Exner, L., 1996. Neolithic resinated wine. Nature. 381, 480-481.
- McGovern, P.E., Zhang, J., Tang, J., Zhang, Z., Hall, G.R., Moreau, R.A., Nuñez, A., Butrym, E.D., Richards, M.P., Wang, C.S., Cheng, G., Zhao, Z., Wang, C., 2004. Fermented beverages of preand proto-historic China. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 101, 17593-8.
- Meroth, C.B., Walter, J., Hertel, C., Brandt, M.J., Hammes, W.P., 2003. Monitoring the bacterial population dynamics in sourdough fermentation processes by using PCR-denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 475-482.
- Mesas, J.M., Rodríguez, M.C., Alegre, M.T., 2011. Characterization of lactic acid bacteria from musts and wines of three consecutive vintages of Ribeira Sacra. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 52, 258-268.
- Miambi, E., Guyot, J.P., Ampe, F., 2003. Identification, isolation and quantification of representative bacteria from fermented cassava dough using an integrated approach of culture-dependent and culture-independent methods. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 82, 111-120.
- Millet, V., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2000. The viable but non-culturable state of wine microorganisms during storage. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 30, 136-141.
- Mills, D., Rawsthorne, H., Parker, C., Tamir, D., Makarova, K., 2005. Genomic analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* PSU-1 and its relevance to winemaking. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 29, 465-475.
- Mira de Orduña, R., 2010. Climate change associated effects on grape and wine quality and production. Food Res. Int. 43, 1844-1855.
- Moreno, Y., Botella, S., Alonso, J.L., Ferrús, M.A., Hernández, M., Hernández, J., 2003. Specific detection of *Arcobacter* and *Campylobacter* strains in water and sewage by PCR and fluorescent *in situ* hybridization. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 1181-1186.
- Müller-Thurgau, H., 1891. Ergebnisse neuer Untersuchungen auf dem gebiete der Weinbereitung. Weinbau und Weinhandel. 9, 421-428.

- Müller-Thurgau, H., Osterwalder, A., 1913. Die Bakterien im Wein und Obstwein und die dadurch verursachten Veränderungen. Zbl. Bakteriologie II. 36, 129-338.
- Naouri, P., Chagnaud, P., Arnaud, A., Galzy, P., 1990. Purification and properties of a malolactic enzyme from *Leuconostoc oenos* ATCC 23278. J. Basic Microbiol. 30, 577-585.
- Nault, I., Gerbaux, V., Larpent J.P., Vayssier, Y., 1995. Influence of pre-culture conditions on the ability of *Leuconostoc oenos* to conduct malolactic fermentation in wine. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 46, 357-363.
- Nedović, V., Kalusevic, A., Manojlovic, V., Levica, S., Bugarskib, B., 2011. An overview of encapsulation technologies for food applications. Proc. Food Sci. 1, 1806-1815.
- Nehme, N., Mathieu, F., Taillandier, P., 2008. Quantitative study of interactions between Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Oenococcus oeni strains. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35, 685-693.
- Nielsen, J.C., Prahl, C., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1996. Malolactic fermentation in wine by direct inoculation with freeze-dried *Leuconostoc oenos* cultures. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 47, 42-48.
- Nisiotou, A.A., Nychas, G.J.E., 2007. Yeast populations residing on healthy or *Botrytis* infected grapes from a vineyard in Attica, Greece. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 73, 2765-2768.
- Nisiotou, A.A., Rantsiou, K., Iliopoulos, V., Cocolin, L., Nychas, G.J.E., 2011. Bacterial species associated with sound and *Botrytis*-infected grapes from a Greek vineyard. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 145, 432-436.
- Olguín, N., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2009. Influence of ethanol and pH on the gene expression of the citrate pathway in *Oenococcus oeni*. Food Microbiol. 26, 197-203.
- Olguín, N., Bordons, A., Reguant, C., 2010. Multigenic expression analysis as an approach to understanding the behaviour of *Oenococcus oeni* in wine-like conditions. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 144, 88-95.
- Olguín, N., Champomier-Vergès, M., Anglade, P., Baraige, F., Cordero-Otero, R., Bordons, A., Zagorec, M., Reguant, C., 2015. Transcriptomic and proteomic analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* PSU-1 response to ethanol shock. Food Microbiol. 51, 87-95.
- Pasteur, L., 1873. Études sur le vin. Paris, France: Libraire F. Savy.
- Pardo, I., Zúñiga, M., 1992. Lactic acid bacteria in Spanish red rosé and white musts and wines under cellar conditions. J. Food Sci. 57, 392-395.
- Perazzolli, M., Antonielli, L., Storari, M., Puopolo, G., Pancher, M., Giovannini, O., Pindo, M., Perlot, I., 2014. Resilience of the natural phyllosphere microbiota of the grapevine to chemical and biological pesticides. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 80, 3585-3596.
- Petri, A., Pfannebecker, J., Fröhlich, J., König, H., 2013. Fast identification of wine related lactic acid bacteria by multiplex PCR. Food Microbiol. 33, 48-54.

- Peynaud, E., Lafon-Lafourcade, S., Domercq, S., 1965. Besoins nutritionnels de 64 souches de bactéries lactiques isolées de vins. Bulletin de l'O.I.V. 38, 945-958.
- Peynaud, E., Domercq, S., 1968. Study of 400 strains of heterolactic cocci isolated from wine. Ann. Inst. Pasteur Lille. 19, 159-69.
- Pinto, C., Pinho, D., Sousa, S., Pinheiro, M., Egas, C., Gomes, A., 2014. Unravelling the diversity of grapevine microbiome. PLoS ONE. 9, e85622.
- Pinzani, P., Bonciani, L., Pazzagli, M., Orlando, C., Guerrini, S. and Granchi, L., 2004. Rapid detection of *Oenococcus oeni* in wine by real-time quantitative PCR. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 38, 118-124.
- Poblet-Icart, M., Bordons, A., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1998. Lysogeny of *Oenococcus oeni* (syn. *Leuconostoc oenos*) and study of their induced bacteriophages. Curr. Microbiol. 36, 365-9.
- Poppert, S., Essig, A., Stoehr, B., Steingruber, A., Wirths, B., Juretschko, S., Reischl, U., Wellinghausen, N., 2005. Rapid diagnosis of bacterial meningitis by real-time PCR and fluorescence *in situ* hybridization. J. Clin. Microbiol. 43, 3390-3397.
- Portillo, M.C., Mas, A., 2016. Analysis of microbial diversity and dynamics during wine fermentation of Grenache grape variety by high-throughput barcoding sequencing. LWT - Food Sci. Technol. 72, 317-321.
- Prakitchaiwattana, C.J., Fleet, G.H., Heard, G.M., 2004. Application and evaluation of denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis to analyse the yeast ecology of wine grapes. FEMS Yeast Res. 4, 865-877.
- Rantsiou, K., Urso, R., Iacumin, L., Cantoni, C., Cattaneo, P., Comi, G., 2005. Culture-dependent and independent methods to investigate the microbial ecology of Italian fermented sausages. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71, 1977-1986.
- Reguant, C., Bordons, A., Arola, L., Rozes, N., 2000. Influence of phenolic compounds on the physiology of *Oenococcus oeni* from wine. J. Appl. Microbiol. 88, 1065-1071.
- Reguant, C., Bordons, A., 2003. Typification of *Oenococcus oeni* strains by multiplex RAPD-PCR and study of population dynamics during malolactic fermentation. J. Appl. Microbiol. 95, 344-353.
- Reguant, C., Carreté, R., Constantí, M., Bordons, A., 2005a. Population dynamics of *Oenococcus oeni* strains in a new winery and the effect of SO<sub>2</sub> and yeast strain. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 246, 111-117.
- Reguant, C., Carreté, R., Ferrer, N., Bordons, A., 2005b. Molecular analysis of *Oenococcus oeni* population dynamics and the effect of aeration and temperature during alcoholic fermentation on malolactic fermentation. Int. J. Food Sci. Technol. 40, 451-460.

- Renouf, V., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2005. Understanding the microbial ecosystem on the grape berry surface through numeration and identification of yeast and bacteria. Aust. J. Grape Wine Res. 11, 316-327.
- Renouf, V., Claisse, O., Miot-Sertier, C., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2006. Lactic acid bacteria evolution during winemaking: Use of *rpoB* gene as a target for PCR-DGGE analysis. Food Microbiol. 23, 136-145.
- Renouf, V., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2007. Inventory and monitoring of wine microbial consortia. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 75, 149-164.
- Renouf, V., Delaherche, A., Claisse, O., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 2008. Correlation between indigenous Oenococcus oeni strain resistance and the presence of genetic markers. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35, 27-33.
- Ribéreau-Gayon, P., Glories, Y., Maujean, A., Dubourdieu, D., 2006. Handbook of Enology, Handbook of Enology. Print ISBN:9780470010372; Online ISBN:9780470010396
- Rodas, A.M., Ferrer, S., Pardo, I., 2003. 16S-ARDRA, a tool for identification of lactic acid bacteria isolated from grape must and wine. System Appl. Microbiol. 26, 412-422.
- Rodas, A.M., Ferrer, S., Pardo, I., 2005. Polyphasic study of wine *Lactobacillus* strains: taxonomic implications. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 55, 197-207.
- Rosenquist, J.K., Morrison, J.C., 1989. Some factors affecting cuticle and wax accumulation on grape berries. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 40, 241-244.
- Rozès, N., Arola, L., Bordons, A., 2003. Effect of phenolic compounds on the co-metabolism of citric acid and sugars by *Oenococcus oeni* from wine. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 36, 337-341.
- Ruiz, P., Izquierdo, P.M., Seseña, S., Palop, M.L., 2008. Intraspecific genetic diversity of lactic acid bacteria from malolactic fermentation of Cencibel wines as derived from combined analysis of RAPD-PCR and PFGE patterns. Food Microbiol. 25, 942-948.
- Ruiz, P., Izquierdo, P.M., Seseña, S., Palop, M.L., 2010. Selection of autochthonous *Oenococcus oeni* strains according to their oenological properties and vinification results. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 137, 230-235.
- Saguir, F.M., Campos, I.E.L., Maturano, C., Manca de Nadra, M.C., 2009. Identification of dominant lactic acid bacteria isolated from grape juices. Assessment of its biochemical activities relevant to flavor development in wine. Int. J. Wine Res. 1, 175-185.
- Schümann, C., Michlmayr, H., del Hierro, A.M., Kulbe, K.D., Jiranek, V., Eder, R., Nguyen, T.H., 2013. Malolactic enzyme from *Oenococcus oeni*: heterologous expression in *Escherichia coli* and biochemical characterization. Bioeng. 4, 147-152.
- Selander, R.K., Li, J., Boyd, E.F., Wang, F., Nelson, K., 1994. DNA sequence analysis of the genetic structure of population of *Salmonella enterica* and *Escherichia coli*, p. 17-49. In F. G. Priest, A.

Ramos-Cormenzana, and B. J. Tindall (ed.), Bacterial diversity and systematics. Plenum Press, New York, N.Y.

- Servetas, I., Berbegal, C., Camacho, N., Bekatorou, A., Ferrer, S., Nigam, P., Drouza, C., Koutinas, A.A., 2013. Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Oenococcus oeni immobilized in different layers of a cellulose/starch gel composite for simultaneous alcoholic and malolactic wine fermentations. Process Biochem. 48, 1279-1284.
- Setati, M.E., Jacobson, D., Andong, U.C., Bauer, F., 2012. The vineyard yeast microbiome, a mixed model microbial map. PLoS ONE. 7, e52609.
- Sieiro, C., Cansado, J., Agrelo, D., Velázquez, J.B., Villa, T.G., 1990. Isolation and enological characterization of malolactic bacteria from the vineyards of North-western Spain. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 56, 2936-2938.
- Silla-Santos, M.H., 1996. Biogenic amines: their importance in foods. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 29, 213-231.
- Silveira, M.G., Baumgärtner, M., Rombouts, F.M., Abee, T., 2004. Effect of adaptation to ethanol on cytoplasmic and membrane protein profiles of *Oenococcus oeni*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70, 2748-2755.
- Simó, G., Fernández-Fernández, E., Vila-Crespo, J., Ruipérez, V., Rodríguez-Nogales, J.M., 2017. Silicaalginate-encapsulated bacteria to enhance malolactic fermentation performance in a stressful environment. Aus. J. Grape Wine Res. 23, 342-349.
- Soares-Santos, V., Pardo, I., Ferrer, S., 2017. Cells-qPCR as a direct quantitative PCR method to avoid microbial DNA extractions in grape musts and wines. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 261, 25-34.
- Sohier, D., Lonvaud-Funel, A., 1998. Rapid and sensitive *in situ* hibridisation method for detecting and identifying lactic acid bacteria in wine. Food Microbiol. 15, 391-397.
- Solieri, L., Genova, F., De Paola, M., Giudici, P., 2010. Characterization and technological properties of *Oenococcus oeni* strains from wine spontaneous malolactic fermentations: A framework for selection of new starter cultures. J. Appl. Microbiol. 108, 285-298.
- Solieri, L., Dakal, T.C., Giudici, P., 2013. Next-generation sequencing and its potential impact on food microbial genomics. Ann. Microbiol. 63, 21-37.
- Spano, G., Massa, S., 2006. Environmental stress response in wine lactic acid bacteria: beyond *Bacillus subtilis*. Crit. Rev. Microbiol. 32, 77-86.
- Splivallo, R., Deveau, A., Valdez, N., Kirchhoff, N., Frey-Klett, P., Karlovsky, P., 2014. Bacteria associated with truffle-fruiting bodies contribute to truffle aroma. Environ. Microbiol. 17, 2647-2660.

- Stead, D., 1993. The effect of hydroxycinnamic acids on the growth of wine-spoilage lactic acid bacteria. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 75, 135-141.
- Sternes, P.R., Borneman, A.R., 2016. Consensus pan-genome assembly of the specialised wine bacterium Oenococcus oeni. BMC Genomics. 17, 308.
- Su, J., Wang, T., Wang, Y., Li, Y.Y., Li, H., 2014. The use of lactic acid-producing, malic acidproducing, or malic acid-degrading yeast strains for acidity adjustment in the wine industry. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 98, 2395-2413.
- Sumby, K.M., Grbin, P.R., Jiranek, V., 2010. Microbial modulation of aromatic esters in wine: current knowledge and future prospects. Food Chem. 121, 1-16.
- Taylor, M.W., Tsai, P., Anfang, N., Ross, H.A., Goddard, M.R., 2014. Pyrosequencing reveals regional differences in fruit-associated fungal communities. Environ. Microbiol. 16, 2848-2858.
- Tenreiro, R., Santos, M.A., Paveia, H., Vieira, G., 1994. Inter-strain relationships among wine leuconostocs and their divergence from other *Leuconostoc* species, as revealed by low frequency restriction fragment analysis of genomic DNA. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 77, 271-280.
- Terrade, N., Mira de Orduña, R., 2009. Determination of the essential nutrient requirements of winerelated bacteria from the genera *Oenococcus* and *Lactobacillus*. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 133, 8-13.
- Tracey, R.P., Britz, T.J., 1987. A numerical taxonomy study of *Leuconostoc oenos* strains from wine. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 63, 523-532.
- Tracey, R.P., Britz, T.J., 1989. Cellular fatty acid composition of *Leuconostoc oenos*. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 66, 445-456.
- Torriani, S., Felis, G.E., Dellaglio, F., 2001. Differentiation of *Lactobacillus plantarum*, L. pentosus and L. paraplantarum by recA gene sequence analysis and multiplex PCR assay with recA genederived primers. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67, 3450-3454.
- Torriani, S., Felis, G.E., Fracchetti, F., 2011. Selection criteria and tools for malolactic starters development: An update. Ann. Microbiol. 61, 33-39.
- Tourdot-Maréchal, R., Fortier, L.C., Guzzo, J., Lee, B., Diviès, C., 1999. Acid sensitivity of neomycinresistant mutants of *Oenococcus oeni*: A relationship between reduction of ATPase activity and lack of malolactic activity. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 178, 319-326.
- Verginer, M., Leitner, E., Berg, G., 2010. Production of volatile metabolites by grape-associated microorganisms. J. Agric. Food Chem. 58, 8344-8350.
- Vivas, N., Bellemère, L., Lonvaud-Funel, A., Glories, Y., Augustin, M., 1995. Études sur la fermentation malolactique des vins rouges en barriques et en cuves (II). Revue Française D'œnologie. 151, 39-45.

- Volschenk, H., Viljoen, M., Grobler, J., Bauer, F., Lonvaud-Funel, A., Denayrolles, N., Subden, R.E., van Vuuren, H.J.J., 1997. Malolactic fermentation in grape must by a genetically engineered strain of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 48, 193-197.
- Volschenk, H., Vuuren, H.J.J., Viljoen-Bloom, M., 2003. Malo-ethanolic fermentation in Saccharomyces and Schizosaccharomyces. Curr. Genet. 43, 379-391.
- Wang, P., Li, A., Sun, H., Dong, M., Wei, X., Fan, M., 2016. Selection and characterization of *Oenococcus oeni* strains for use as new malolactic fermentation starter cultures. Ann. Microbiol. 66, 1285-1292.
- Wang, X., Zhang, Y., Ren, H., Zhan, Y., 2018. Comparison of bacterial diversity profiles and microbial safety assessment of salami, Chinese dry-cured sausage and Chinese smoked-cured sausage by high-throughput sequencing. LWT. 90, 108-115.
- Webb, L.B., Whetton, P.H., Barlow, E.W.R., 2011. Observed trends in winegrape maturity in Australia. Glob. Chang. Biol. 17, 2707-2719.
- Wibowo, D., Eschenbruch, R., Davis, C.R., Fleet, G.H., Lee, T.H., 1985. Occurrence and growth of lactic acid bacteria in wine: a review. Am. J. Enol. Vitic. 36, 302-312.
- Yang, D., Woese, C.R., 1989. Phylogenetic structure of the leuconostocs: an interesting case of a rapidly evolving organism. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 12, 145-149.
- Zapparoli, G., Torriani, S., Pesente, P., Dellaglio, F., 1998. Design and evaluation of malolactic enzyme gene targeted primers for rapid identification and detection of *Oenococcus oeni* in wine. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 27, 243-246.
- Zapparoli, G., Reguant, C., Bordons, A., Torriani, S., Dellaglio, F., 2000. Genomic DNA fingerprinting of *Oenococcus oeni* strains by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis and randomly amplified polymorphic DNA-PCR. Curr. Microbiol. 40, 351-355.
- Zapparoli, G., Tosi, E., Azzolini, M., Vagnoli, P., Krieger, S., 2009. Bacterial inoculation strategies for the achievement of malolactic fermentation in high-alcohol wines. S. Afr. J. Enol. Vitic. 30, 49-55.
- Zarraonaindia, I., Owens, S.M., Weisenhorn, P., West, K., Hampton-Marcell, J., Lax, S., Bokulich, N.A., Mills, D.A., Martin, G., Taghavi, S., van der Lelie, D., Gilbert, J.A., 2015. The soil microbiome influences grapevine-associated microbiota. MBio. 6, e02527-14.
- Zavaleta, A.I., Martínez-Murcia, A.J., Rodríguez-Valera, F., 1996. 16S-23S rDNA intergenic sequences indicate that *Leuconostoc oenos* is phylogenetically homogeneous. Microbiol. 142, 2105-2114.
- Zavaleta, A.I., Martínez-Murcia, A.J., Rodríguez-Valera, F., 1997. Intraspecific genetic diversity of Oenococcus oeni as derived from DNA fingerprinting and sequence analyses. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 1261-1267.

Zé-Zé, L., Chelo, I.M., Tenreiro, R., 2008. Genome organization in *Oenococcus oeni* strains studied by comparison of physical and genetic maps. Int. Microbiol. 11, 237-44.

# ANNEX

# **CURRICULUM VITAE**

Judith Franquès Montserrat was born on 1989 in Tarragona, Spain. In 2007 she took up studies in Biotechnology at the Universitat Rovira and Virgili (URV) in Tarragona. She obtained her degree in 2011. During her degree project research at the Hospital Universitari Joan XXIII (Tarragona) she learned how the clinical laboratories of Microbiology, Molecular Biology and the Biobank of the hospital work.

She carried out the master's Applied Microbiology thesis working on a research project on the frequency of congenital infection in our environment. During this period, she did part of her thesis in the Hospital de Sant Pau i de la Santa Creu (Barcelona), department of Microbiology, under the supervision of Dr. Núria Rabella.

After master's graduation in 2012, Judith started working as a PhD student in the lactic acid bacteria team from the Oenological Biotecnological group of URV. Her thesis has been supervised by Dr. Isabel Araque, Dr. Cristina Reguant and Dr. Albert Bordons from the same university. Thesis research has been mainly focused on the isolation of *Oenococcus oeni* and other non-*Oenococcus* strains and their typification and characterization. At the third year she has gone to the Institut des Sciences de la Vigne et du Vin (Bordeaux, France) to perform, during a three-months internship, the genetic and technological characterization of the pre-selected LAB strains, under the supervision of Dr. Patrick Lucas.

# Work experience

June - September 2010<br/>Occupation:Hospital Universitari Joan XXIII (Tarragona)<br/>Degree's training stage.Main activities:Learning how the clinical laboratories of Microbiology,<br/>Molecular biology and the Biobank of the hospital work.

October 2011- July 201 Charge Function	<ul> <li>2 Hospital de Sant Pau i la Santa Creu (Barcelona)</li> <li>Master's degree training stage.</li> <li>Learning how to work as a researcher in the microbiological environment. Conducting a research project on the frequency of congenital infection in our environment.</li> </ul>
September 2012 - Preser Charg Functio	<ul> <li>Universitat Rovira i Virgili (Tarragona)</li> <li>PhD student.</li> <li>n: Researcher in the European Project Wildwine. Conducting a research project on lactic acid bacteria from the vine- wine ecosystem in Priorat.</li> </ul>
<b>April - July 201</b> Occupatio Main activitie	<ul> <li>Institute des Sciences de la Vigne et du Vin (Bordeaux)</li> <li>PhD stage.</li> <li>Genetic and technological characterization of lactic acid bacteria.</li> </ul>
May 2015 - June 2016 Occupatio Main activities	<ul> <li>Enolab – University of Valencia (Valencia)</li> <li>n: PhD training stages.</li> <li>s: Learning how to work with Bionumerics program. Genetic study of the absence of biogenic amine genes in lactic acid bacteria.</li> </ul>
Education and training	
<b>2012-2018</b> PhD in En Universita	nology and Biotechnology at Rovira i Virgili.
2011-2012 Master de Universita	e <b>gree of Applied Microbiology</b> It Autònoma de Barcelona.

- 2007-2011 Biotechnology degree. Universitat Rovira i Virgili.
- 2015-2016Advanced French (level 5 EOI, B2)EOI (Official school of languages) of Tarragona.
- **2013-2014** French: level 3 EOI, B1 EOI (Official school of languages) of Tarragona.
- 2007Advanced English (level 5 EOI, B2)EOI (Official school of languages) of Tarragona.

# 2006 FCE (First Certificate of English of Cambridge) Tarragona.

### **Publications**

**Franquès, J.,** Araque, I., El Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. 2018. Selection and characterization of autochthonous strains of *Oenococcus oeni* for vinification in Priorat (Catalonia, Spain). OENO One. 52, 45-56. https://doi.org/10.20870/oeno-one.2018.52.1.1908

**Franquès, J.**, Araque, I., Palahí, E., Portillo, M.C., Reguant, C. and Bordons, A. 2017. Presence of *Oenococcus oeni* and other lactic acid bacteria in grapes and wines of Priorat (Catalonia, Spain). LWT Food Science and Technology. 81, 326-334. doi:10.1016/j.lwt.2017.03.054

Portillo, M. C., **Franquès, J.**, Araque, I., Reguant, C. and Bordons, A., 2016. Bacterial diversity of Grenache and Carignan grape surface from different vineyards at Priorat wine region (Catalonia, Spain). International Journal of Food Microbiology. 219, 56-63. doi:10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2015.12.002

## List of oral conferences

**Franquès, J.**, Araque, I., El Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Characterization of autochthonous strains of *Oenococcus oeni* for vinification in Priorat. XX Congreso Nacional de Microbiología de los Alimentos (SEM). León, Spain. September 2016. **Conference in Spanish.** 

#### List of conference posters

**Franquès, J.,** Araque, I., Reguant, C. and Bordons, A. Identification of autochthonous *Oenococcus oeni* from grapes and wines of Priorat (Catalonia, Spain) and their selection for vinification. Enoforum 2017, Vicenza, Italy. May 2017.

**Franquès, J.**, Araque, I., El Khoury, M., Lucas, P., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Characterization of autochthonous strains of *Oenococcus oeni* for vinification in Priorat. XX Congreso Nacional de Microbiología de los Alimentos (SEM). León, Spain. September 2016.

Reguant, C., **Franquès, J.**, Palahí, B., Araque, I., and Bordons, A. Selection and characterization of native lactic acid bacteria from ecological grapes and wines of DOQ Priorat in South Catalonia. Symposium International d'Oenologie (OENO). Bordeaux, France. July 2015.

**Franquès, J.,** Palahí, B., Araque, I., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Selection and characterization of autochthonous lactic acid bacteria from grapes and wines of Priorat. Congreso Nacional de Investigación Enológica (GIENOL). Madrid, Spain. June 2015.

**Franquès, J.,** Palahí, B., Araque, I., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Selection and characterization of native lactic acid bacteria from grapes and wines of Priorat. II Jornada de Recerca en Enologia i Viticultura a Catalunya (CEICS). Tarragona, Spain. December 2014.

**Franquès, J.,** Palahí, B., Araque, I., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Selection and characterization of autochthonous lactic acid bacteria from grape and wine of Priorat. XIX Congreso Nacional de Microbiología de los Alimentos (SEM). Zaragoza, Spain. September 2014.

**Franquès, J.,** Araque, I., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Isolation of lactic acid bacteria from ecological grapes and wines of DOQ Priorat in South Catalonia. Microbial Diversity: Microbial interactions in complex ecosystems. Torino, Italy. October 2013.

**Franquès, J.**, Araque, I., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Isolation of lactic acid bacteria from ecological grapes and wines of DOQ Priorat. I Jornada de Recerca en Enologia i Viticultura a Catalunya. Tarragona, Spain. July 2013.

**Franquès, J.,** Araque, I., Reguant, C., and Bordons, A. Isolation of lactic acid bacteria from ecological grapes and wines of DOQ Priorat. Congreso Nacional de Investigación Enológica (GIENOL). Madrid, Spain. June 2013.

## **Congress Assistance**

Congress / Enoforum 2017, Vicenza, Italy. May 2017.

XX Congreso Nacional de Microbiología de los Alimentos (SEM). León, Spain. September 2016.

Congreso Nacional de Investigación Enológica (GIENOL). Madrid, Spain. June 2015.

II Jornada de Recerca en Enologia i Viticultura a Catalunya (CEICS). Tarragona, Spain. December 2014.

XIX Congreso Nacional de Microbiología de los Alimentos (SEM). Zaragoza, Spain. September 2014.

Congress / Microbial Diversity: Microbial interactions in complex ecosystems. Torino, Italy. October 2013.

I Jornada de Recerca en Enologia i Viticultura a Catalunya. Tarragona, Spain. July 2013.

XXIV Congreso de Microbiología de la Sociedad Española de Microbiología. Hospitalet de Llobregat. July, 2013.

Congreso Nacional de Investigación Enológica (GIENOL). Madrid, Spain. June 2013.



U N I V E R S I TAT ROVIRA i VIRGILI